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 39 
The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 40 
Council convened in the Cypress Cove C Ballroom of the Hollywood 41 

Casino Hotel, Bay St. Louis, Mississippi, Wednesday afternoon, 42 
January 28, 2009, and was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by 43 
Chairman Tom McIlwain. 44 
 45 

CHAIRMAN TOM MCILWAIN:  I would like to call the council meeting 46 

to order, please.  I want to call to order the 219th meeting of 47 
the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is Tom 48 
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McIlwain and as chairman of the council, I welcome you all. 1 
 2 

Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 3 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 4 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 5 
address the council.  Please give written statements to the 6 

council staff who are sitting at the tables on my right. 7 
 8 
1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral 9 

or written statements to include a brief description of the 10 
background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 11 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 12 
the source and date of such information. 13 

 14 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 15 
to the council false information regarding any manner the 16 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 17 
Fisheries Management Act.  If you have a cell phone, pager, or 18 
similar device, we ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating 19 
mode during the council and committee sessions.  A digital 20 

recording is used for the public record and therefore, for the 21 
purpose of voice identification, each member is requested to 22 
identify him or herself, starting on my left. 23 
 24 

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR RICK LEARD:  Rick Leard, Gulf Council 25 

staff. 26 
 27 
DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 28 

 29 
MR. DALE DIAZ:  Dale Diaz, Mississippi. 30 

 31 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 32 

 33 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 34 

 35 
MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 36 

 37 
MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 38 

 39 
MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA Office of General 40 

Counsel, Southeast Region. 41 

 42 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 43 

 44 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 45 

 46 
DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Steve Branstetter, NOAA Fisheries. 47 

 48 
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MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, the great state of Louisiana. 1 

 2 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 3 

 4 
MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 5 

 6 
MR. MIKE RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas. 7 

 8 
MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 9 

 10 
MR. ED SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida. 11 

 12 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 13 

 14 
MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida, fishing capital of the 15 

world. 16 

 17 
MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 18 

 19 
MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council liaison. 20 

 21 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 22 

Commission. 23 
 24 
LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Lieutenant Commander Carmen DeGeorge, 25 

Coast Guard District 8. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  I’ve got a couple of 28 

housekeeping announcements first.  I would like to welcome Dale 29 
Diaz from Mississippi, who is here representing Corky, and Kevin 30 
Anson.  We’re happy to have you here as well, sitting in for 31 

Vernon Minton. 32 
 33 
At this time, I would like to recognize Steve Heath.  Steve, 34 

would you come up for a minute?  The council has prepared a 35 
plaque for you, recognizing your many years of service to the 36 
council.  We appreciate all that service.  We’re going to miss 37 
you on the active roster of people that we have to deal with on 38 

a daily basis, but I’m sorry to tell you that the plaque is 39 
being shipped FedEx and we don’t know exactly where it is, but 40 
note that there was a FedEx plane that went down yesterday and 41 

so the best I can tell you is it might be on that plane, but as 42 
soon as we get it, we’ll get it to you.  Again, thank you for 43 
forty years of service to the State of Alabama and the council. 44 
 45 
MR. STEPHENS HEATH:  Thirty-two. 46 

 47 
ADOPTION OF AGENDA 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s a good number.  Thank you again.  2 

Everybody has an agenda before them.  If there are any additions 3 
or deletions, let me know. 4 
 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Under Other Business, I would like to have added 6 

some of the items under the Reef Fish Committee that we did not 7 
get to address.  One was control date on reef fish and also some 8 
discussion about the analysis report by Brad Gentner and also 9 

the U.S. document, Fisheries Economics Report. 10 
 11 
I would also like to request just a couple of minutes to ask 12 
that some of the data that perhaps could be missing or we don’t 13 

have it in front of us, that I be allowed to ask Jennifer, if 14 
she would, to at least take a look at some of the documents and 15 
maybe include them in her update as far as the biological 16 

opinion on the turtles.  Thank you. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other additions or 19 

deletions? 20 

 21 
MR. SAPP:  I would like to add to your list that I would like 22 

the opportunity to make the request of National Marine Fisheries 23 
Service and the Science Center that they provide for the council 24 

staff, as we go forward with Amendment 31, data on bycatch from 25 
the longline fishery from the two-and-a-half years of onboard 26 
observers that we’ve got.  I understand that that information 27 

should be available to us in some form and I think it’s 28 
something we can probably use.  Thanks. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Mr. Gill? 31 

 32 
MR. GILL:  Under Other Items, I would like to add goliath 33 

grouper. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  36 

 37 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I would also like to add, Mr. 38 

Chairman, the joint councils have been working on a brochure to 39 
advise the administration about the councils and whatnot and I 40 
would like to add the discussion of that brochure and the 41 

development of backgrounders and the discussion with that.  It’s 42 
primarily related to the cost, getting the council’s approval 43 
for the cost. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Leard.  Are there other 46 

requests?  You have an amended agenda before you.  Do I hear a 47 
motion to accept it?  A second?  We have a motion and a second 48 
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to accept the amended agenda.  All those in favor say aye; 1 
opposed like sign.  The agenda is adopted. 2 

 3 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 4 

 5 
The next item of business is the minutes from the previous 6 

meeting.  They’re found at Tab A, Number 5.  Are there changes 7 
or additions or deletions to the minutes? 8 
 9 
MR. TEEHAN:  On page 8, line 11, there’s a reference to “Dr. 10 

Steele” and I think that should be “Mr. Steele”. 11 
 12 
MR. SIMPSON:  Page 24, line 9, the forth word across is “Charlie 13 

Lyles” and on page 141, line 33, that’s “eutrophication”.  I’ll 14 
give that to the ladies. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there other corrections or deletions?  17 

You have a corrected set of minutes from the previous meeting 18 
before you.  Do I hear a motion to accept?  Is there a second?  19 
We have a motion and a second to accept the amended minutes.  20 

All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The minutes are approved. 21 
 22 
We’re going to go ahead and move into the public testimony.  As 23 
far as I know, we do not have any exempted fishing permits to be 24 

considered.  Is that correct? 25 
 26 
MR. STEELE:  That’s correct. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to take testimony in this order: 29 

Final Aquaculture FMP, Final Reef Fish Amendment 29, and then 30 
we’ll have the open public comment.  We’ll start here in just a 31 

minute and we will conclude the public comment no later than 32 
5:30 this afternoon and then following that, the full council 33 
will meet and begin the committee reports. 34 

 35 
You will be allowed three minutes.  Should you want additional 36 
time, you would find somebody that’s filled out a card and give 37 
that card -- Identify that person and I will pull their card and 38 

you will be able to use their time.  That’s the only way that 39 
you will get more than three minutes. 40 
 41 

We have a light system up here that times you.  When you start 42 
talking, it’s green.  At the end of two minutes, it will switch 43 
to yellow and when your three minutes is up, it will turn red 44 
and you should end your testimony at that point in time.  Please 45 

be aware of that.  I don’t want to call you down if I don’t have 46 
to.  It will make it easier on all of us.  I want everybody to 47 
have the opportunity to have their say, but we’ll do it in that 48 
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manner. 1 
 2 

We’re ready to start.  One other housekeeping item is I will 3 
call the person’s name.  Come up to the podium and then I will 4 
call the next person’s name as well and I would ask you to come 5 
over and stand behind the podium or sit back there and be ready 6 

to move up immediately.  The first person is Dennis O’Hern and 7 
he’ll be followed by Marianne Cufone. 8 
 9 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 10 
FINAL AQUACULTURE FMP 11 

 12 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, 13 

Executive Director for the Fishing Rights Alliance.  You’ve 14 
worked on the aquaculture plan for a long time.  I think you 15 
ought to consider it this afternoon seriously and if you don’t 16 

find any flaws, I don’t see any reason to not move forward.  We 17 
support what your final decision is.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Marianne Cufone and followed by Bob Zales, 20 

II. 21 
 22 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good afternoon, everybody.  For the 23 

record, my name is Marianne Cufone and I’m here on behalf of 24 

Food and Water Watch.  We’re a national, non-profit organization 25 
headquartered in Washington, D.C. and we do consumer action 26 
work. 27 

 28 
Today is a sad day for the Gulf.  It seems many of you are about 29 
to approve a plan that’s not required by law, that is 30 
overwhelmingly unpopular, and that’s more likely to harm our 31 

water, the wildlife in them, and the countless fishermen and 32 
local communities entirely because a few of you are interested 33 
in personal opportunities. 34 

 35 
Our federal government, NMFS and NOAA, the very agencies tasked 36 
with conservation and management of natural marine resources, no 37 
longer want to manage wild fish.  Rather, they would prefer to 38 

just grow more.  Frankly, it’s embarrassing. 39 
 40 
The offshore aquaculture plan is riddled with inadequacies.  It 41 

fails to meet numerous Magnuson National Standards and it fails 42 
other federal requirements under NEPA, ESA, and more.  Yet, it 43 
moves forward. 44 
 45 

People have submitted thousands of comments to this body 46 
expressing their displeasure and disappointment in this plan, 47 
yet it moves forward.  The development process has been 48 
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atrocious.  NMFS has been writing the document and having the 1 
council approve their changes.  Most of it was created outside 2 

public venues, through an IPT that meets in private with no 3 
public notice of when and where. 4 
 5 
Finally, and perhaps most significantly, in reviewing the plan 6 

language and the legislative intent of Magnuson and its 7 
requirements, it’s very questionable whether you can even move 8 
forward on this plan.  The council and agencies rely heavily on 9 

the definitions of fishing and harvest to squeeze offshore 10 
aquaculture regulations under Magnuson. 11 
 12 
The Jay Johnson memo that’s been cited over and over again as 13 

authority for the council regulating aquaculture as fishing is 14 
not about whether aquaculture is fishing, but whether boats with 15 
net pens attached to them would be subject to Magnuson 16 

undersized fish possession limitations.  It’s about the 17 
collection or harvest of the fish in the aquaculture facility 18 
and not creation of a new industry. 19 
 20 

If, however, you do stand by using Magnuson to do this plan, you 21 
should follow all of the provisions and that means the recusal 22 
one as well.  Every year, council members are requested to 23 
provide disclosure information to National Marine Fisheries 24 

Service about their interests and last year, none of you 25 
provided information that you had interest in aquaculture.  I 26 
find that very interesting. 27 

 28 
In summary, the document itself is deficient.  Whether the 29 
council can even do this is questionable and failure to protect 30 
our Gulf, its wildlife, our recreational and commercial 31 

fishermen and their communities is a complete failure of 32 
responsibilities as council members.  I’m very disappointed 33 
today and I don’t know what to say, other than I’m sure there 34 

will be future challenges to this. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Bob Zales, II, followed by Mike 37 

Matheny. 38 

 39 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 40 

Boatmen Association and also Executive Director of the 41 

Conservation Cooperative of Gulf Fishermen.  We have several 42 
concerns.  The most important concern with this, and I suspect 43 
you all are going to probably approve this plan, but our most 44 
important concern is accessibility and that’s no fishing zones. 45 

 46 
When you put these cages or devices or whatever is out there, 47 
that’s going to take an area away that we probably have fished 48 



 10 

on, because I understand that you’re going to be using retired 1 
platforms and things of this nature that currently are fished 2 

and so therefore, you’re going to take that area away to do 3 
this. 4 
 5 
It won’t be for a marine protected area to protect the resource, 6 

but it will be for financial gains and so I think you need to 7 
have some serious discussion of this, because it’s a pretty 8 
serious concern, especially in light of the conversation that we 9 

heard before lunch, where with red snapper we’re looking at 10 
probably a little more than two months or less of a red snapper 11 
season, the potential, depending on what happens with the next 12 
updated stock assessment. 13 

 14 
If the information is not as good as we all think it could be, 15 
we could be looking at reduced TACs and so not only are we 16 

looking at reduced time in fishing, but we need every area we 17 
can to fish on.  We would appreciate it if you would consider 18 
that and look at that in however you can protect that or stop it 19 
or mitigate it in some fashion.  I guess Joe would be the best 20 

one to address that whenever you get to that point, but that’s 21 
our concern.  Any questions?  If not, I’m good. 22 
 23 
MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Mr. Zales.  24 

All the council people have had an opportunity to look at your 25 
GOMARS proposal, but the thing that I’m still a little bit 26 
confused about -- That is, how much support there is within the 27 

industry.  Can you give us some clarification as to how you feel 28 
the support for it is and not only in your area in Panama City 29 
there, but throughout the state? 30 
 31 
MR. ZALES:  We put a sheet together that’s available on the 32 

table over there.  We’ve got broad support for it.  We’ve got 33 
two organizations in Texas, a guides association and a 34 

charterboat association.  There’s some headboat operators there. 35 
 36 
In Mississippi, a charterboat association.  We’ve got Orange 37 
Beach and we’ve got a lot of people in Pensacola, Panama City, 38 

Marco Island Charterboat Association, the Florida Guides 39 
Association, which is about 400 members strong, I believe. 40 
 41 

There’s people down in Madeira Beach and that area that are for 42 
this.  There are several individuals and some marinas.  It’s 43 
pretty broad support and the key to that is that GOMARS and SOS 44 
work pretty well together.  The exception is we don’t see the 45 

need for VMS at the moment and we also don’t see the need for 46 
sector separation. 47 
 48 
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I believe when you speak to people across the Gulf that you’ll 1 
see that sector separation is something that is not supported 2 

pretty broadly.  There’s a small group that does support that, 3 
but overall, it’s not.  That’s just what we see. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  The next speaker is 6 

Mike Matheny, followed by Sascha Bolag. 7 
 8 
MR. MICHAEL MATHENY:  My name is Michael Matheny.  I’ve been a 9 

sports fisherman here on the coast for forty something years.  10 
I’ve had various associations with aquaculture ventures along 11 
the coast and in Louisiana.  I’m in support of the aquaculture, 12 
but I have some concerns about the offshore ventures. 13 

 14 
They seem to have a lot of potential problems that some may not 15 
have been addressed yet and I think there should be a baseline 16 

for some statistics.  I would think the best avenue of resolving 17 
this would be to put in a prototype thing, which business is not 18 
going to support, because it’s not going to make any money 19 
initially. 20 

 21 
In order to find out what’s going on in the environment and how 22 
we can resolve any issues that might come up in a small study, 23 
it would be more beneficial than a large-scale production.  24 

There is alternatives to offshore aquaculture and there is some 25 
viable sites along the coast that would be perfect for these 26 
ventures to operate and establish. 27 

 28 
I believe that we could create an aquaculture facility that 29 
would have many benefits and many products derived from those 30 
and establish an ecosystem environment and the culture of many 31 

species simultaneously.  I believe -- First of all, I didn’t 32 
have a lot of time to prepare for this.  I had some personal 33 
things that came up and I missed the Monday meeting and so I 34 

don’t know what went on on Monday, but there was a lot of 35 
alternatives to producing aquaculture products and I think those 36 
need to be discussed and used as a study also in conjunction 37 
with the offshore facilities.  That’s all I have to say for now.  38 

Thank you. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Matheny.  Sascha and he’ll be 41 

followed by Dr. Ed Cake. 42 
 43 
MR. SASCHA BOLAG:  Good afternoon.  My name is Sascha Bolag and 44 

I’m with Food and Water Watch.  As Marianne mentioned, we’re a 45 

national non-profit consumer group in Washington, D.C.  I’ve 46 
participated in many of the council hearings on offshore 47 
aquaculture. 48 
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 1 
I’ve attended various council meetings over the last year-and-a-2 

half or so.  I’ve even dressed as a fish to call attention to 3 
this issue.  Today, I just want to be brief and present the 4 
council with an assortment of media from around the Gulf in 5 
recent weeks, really in the past five days, that is basically in 6 

total opposition to offshore aquaculture. 7 
 8 
Some of the pieces are about nature, more balance, but not one 9 

comes out in favor of this offshore aquaculture plan.  Editorial 10 
boards from across the Gulf, reporters, even the Associated 11 
Press, they all criticize offshore aquaculture and the council 12 
for pushing this plan forward in the face of massive public 13 

opposition. 14 
 15 
I just wanted to read just a few of the titles and this is a 16 

just a handful: “Unregulated Aquaculture is a Threat to the Gulf 17 
of Mexico”, “Reject Flawed Plan for Fish Farms in Gulf”, “Gulf 18 
No Place for Fish Farms”, “Debate Rages over Fisheries”, 19 
“Economic Gains from Gulf Fish Farms and Pollution Fears 20 

Compete”, “Delay Decision on Aquaculture”, “Hold Off on Gulf 21 
Aquaculture Plan”, “Group Floating Gulf of Mexico Fish Farm 22 
Idea, but Aquaculture and Gulf May Face Sea of Problems”, “Some 23 
Worry about Plan for Gulf Fish Farms”. 24 

 25 
Both Magnuson and NEPA require a public process, to promote 26 
public input on the management of public resources.  Offshore 27 

aquaculture is not a requirement under Magnuson.  It’s being 28 
pushed through by a vocal minority, supported by federal 29 
agencies tasked with conservation and management of natural 30 
marine public resources for the good of the U.S. population, not 31 

just a handful of people. 32 
 33 
Also, there was a massive sign-on letter and 124 groups and 34 

organizations from around the country and many from here in the 35 
Gulf, fishing organizations, commercial, recreational, 36 
scientists, conservation and consumer groups, all said that this 37 
is a bad idea and should not move forward. 38 

 39 
The message is loud and clear.  People don’t want their public 40 
resources being used for offshore aquaculture here in the Gulf.  41 

Are you listening?  Thank you. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our next speaker is Dr. Ed Cake 44 

and he’ll be followed by Justine Williams. 45 

 46 
DR. ED CAKE:  Good afternoon, council.  My name is Ed Cake and 47 

I’m with Gulf Environmental Associates.  Some forty-plus years 48 
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ago, a group called the World Aquaculture Society, which was 1 
then the World Mariculture Society, met in this state, in Ocean 2 

Springs, and began a process to move forward with mariculture in 3 
the world and in the United States. 4 
 5 
Some twenty years ago, we began the process of trying to get a 6 

permit in the Gulf of Mexico, Florida and Mississippi, and so 7 
from a historical point of view, we’ve been working on this for 8 
decades.  We’ve been working on it for millions of dollars worth 9 

of effort. 10 
 11 
We appreciate and we commend the council for the document that 12 
they have produced and for the environmental impact statement 13 

that they have prepared for this process.  Some century-plus 14 
ago, some young men in Kill Devil Hills, North Carolina began 15 
the era of manned flight.  If it had taken them forty-plus years 16 

to go forward with what we today know as commercial airliners 17 
and jet fighter pilots, this country and this world would be a 18 
much worse place. 19 
 20 

It is time now to begin taking back from the world the science 21 
of aquaculture that we helped develop here, but because of 22 
constraints has not been allowed to go forward.  Our monies are 23 
going overseas and foreign nationals are growing and our fishes 24 

for our citizens to buy and our money is going overseas.  It is 25 
time to begin.  I commend the council for their work and the 26 
staff for what they’ve put together in a programmatic EIS. 27 

 28 
I commend them for taking the input of everyone, including the 29 
environmental community and the fishing community, but I would 30 
like to recommend that you move forward and let’s get this 31 

underway.  Thank you very much. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Cake.  The next speaker is 34 

Justine Williams and she’ll be followed by Nicole Nash. 35 
 36 
MS. JUSTINE WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Justine 37 

Williams and I’m also with Food and Water Watch.  It’s been 38 

stated that the council’s goals for wild fisheries include 39 
stabilizing or sustaining wild stocks over the long term, 40 
rebuilding overfishing stocks, conserving and protecting fish 41 

habitat, minimizing impacts on protected species, and minimizing 42 
user conflicts. 43 
 44 
According to what we heard on Monday, the Aquaculture FMP has 45 

been expanded to take a wider range of literature and science 46 
into account.  However, there are many, many studies and papers 47 
on marine aquaculture that directly show that a poorly designed 48 
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plan for offshore aquaculture will counter the council’s 1 
supposed goals. 2 

 3 
I would like to mention just a few of these findings here.  4 
First off, according to a 2006 study on Mediterranean sea bream 5 
and sea bass farms, even though the sites were located in deep 6 

water with rapid water exchange, deposits of organic matter, 7 
such as phosphorous from fish species, was eight to twenty-five 8 
times higher under the cages than it was at control sites. 9 

 10 
Another study in 2006 on Hawaii offshore aquaculture operations 11 
found that waste from fish cages in deep ocean waters had 12 
grossly polluted the sea floor and severely depressed marine 13 

life. 14 
 15 
Another 2006 article in the Journal of Aquaculture found that 16 

Spanish marine aquaculture facilities have increased metals, 17 
such as zinc, copper, and lead, as well as organic matter 18 
concentrations in the water by a significant measure. 19 
 20 

A 2003 article which was published in The Royal Society’s 21 
Proceedings and Biological Sciences, reports that up to two-22 
million fish escape from Atlantic salmon farms each year and 23 
they wrote that interaction of farmed with wild salmon may cause 24 

an extinction vortex in vulnerable populations. 25 
 26 
A 2007 article in Science on escapes and disease transfer in 27 

Pacific salmon finds that recurrent loss infestations of wild 28 
juvenile salmon, all associated with salmon farms, have 29 
depressed wild pink salmon populations and placed them on a 30 
trajectory toward rapid local extinction. 31 

 32 
A 2006 circular from the FAO states that the use of trash fish, 33 
such as menhaden, as direct feeding in aquaculture is unlikely 34 

to be sustainable.  There are increasing concerns that the 35 
increasing demand for these products may result in increased 36 
fishing pressure on available stocks. 37 
 38 

The last thing I’ll mention is that according to the Fishery 39 
Center Research Reports, as aquaculture production has 40 
multiplied by extreme measures in British Columbia, Norway, 41 

Scotland, and Sweden, employment has not increased at all.  No 42 
jobs have been created and in British Columbia, wild fish 43 
landings for fishermen have actually decreased, hurting their 44 
jobs. 45 

 46 
All of these papers provide evidence that offshore aquaculture 47 
won’t help to sustain wild stocks.  It won’t conserve fish 48 
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habitat and it will not minimize user conflicts.  Numerous other 1 
scientific and statistical arguments against the offshore 2 

aquaculture plan have been cited in our letter to the council 3 
and I can only imagine that that would be an unfamiliarity with 4 
this literature that would allow anyone to believe that the 5 
council can maintain any of these goals if it passes the plan.  6 

Thank you. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  Our next speaker 9 

is Nicole Nash and she’ll be followed by Christina Lizzi. 10 
 11 
MS. NICOLE NASH:  Good afternoon.  My name is Nicole Nash and 12 

I’m a law student at Vermont Law School in South Royalton, 13 

Vermont, obtaining my JD with a focus on environmental law and 14 
policy and specifically marine regulation. 15 
 16 

I have also worked for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service as a 17 
student conservation association intern and a biological science 18 
technician at the White River National Salmon and Trout Hatchery 19 
in Bethel, Vermont. 20 

 21 
I’ve studied commercial aquaculture during the last six months 22 
at Vermont Law School in the context of an independent project I 23 
designed researching the constitutional, statutory, and 24 

regulatory basis for the assertion of federal jurisdiction over 25 
aquaculture in the EEZ. 26 
 27 

I do profess that I am new to this field.  However, I applaud 28 
the forward-thinking efforts of the council and the promulgation 29 
of the Aquaculture Fishery Management Plan.  What I would like 30 
to do is compare the national policy with the Gulf Council FMP, 31 

to show that the FMP implements the national policy and also 32 
eliminates some of the problems with the National Offshore 33 
Aquaculture Act. 34 

 35 
I critiqued the National Offshore Aquaculture Act, targeting the 36 
provision which allows states to opt out to the twelve-mile 37 
limit of the CZ.  That’s Section 4(d)(2) of the proposed act.  38 

This provision is contrary to the goals of the national policy.  39 
In the words of the Act itself, under 2(b), Congress finds that 40 
it’s the policy of the United States to encourage the 41 

development of environmentally-responsible offshore. 42 
 43 
Under 2(c), it is the policy of the United States to establish a 44 
permitting process for offshore aquaculture that encourages 45 

private investment in aquaculture operations and research.  A 46 
flat state veto, such as the one under Section 4(d)(2), ignores 47 
the possibility that clean sites could be located within the 48 
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twelve-mile zone, as are portions of the zones demarcated in the 1 
Gulf Council FMP. 2 

 3 
It’s my contention that the state veto provision ignores the 4 
goal of maximizing the value of production at the least cost, 5 
the primary goal of increasing maximum sustainable yield and 6 

optimum yield of federal fisheries. 7 
 8 

Optimal cost-effective siting could take place within the 9 

twelve-mile zone of some coastal states, which have already 10 
passed restrictive legislation concerning offshore aquaculture 11 
development.  Aquaculture development is a reality. 12 
 13 

In conclusion, I would like to say that the strengths of the 14 
Gulf Council FMP are that, one, the permitting process is 15 
regional and that, two, the plan does not contain a uniform opt-16 

out provision.  The FMP facilitates regional representation and 17 
centralizes administrative management to simplify the regulatory 18 
framework in furtherance of the national interests. 19 
 20 

The council FMP implements the stated policy goals of the Act 21 
quickly and effectively and in response to growing demand.  For 22 
the above reasons, I fully support the final vote to move 23 
forward with the Gulf Council FMP.  Thank you for the 24 

opportunity to testify today. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Nash.  The next speaker is 27 

Christina Lizzi and she’ll be followed by Zach Corrigan. 28 
 29 
MS. CHRISTINA LIZZI:  Thank you for the opportunity to comment 30 

here today.  My name is Christina Lizzi and I’m also from Food 31 

and Water Watch.  I’m an organizer there.  In my time here 32 
today, I would like to highlight all of the public comments that 33 
you’ve received over the course of developing this plan. 34 

 35 
Over 16,000 comments have been received and more than 250 people 36 
have come out to the formal public comment hearings, many coming 37 
to council meetings and other venues multiple times to voice 38 

their concerns. 39 
 40 
You’ve heard from an assortment of people, commercial and 41 

recreational fishermen, environmentalists, academics, clergy, 42 
consumers, even from Congress and the EPA.  The concerns have 43 
been diverse, because this plan could affect people across the 44 
spectrum in a multitude of ways, but I believe these can boiled 45 

down into a few simple sentences: It’s too risky, it’s too 46 
dirty, it’s too big, and we really aren’t ready for it. 47 
 48 



 17 

You’ve been told it’s too risky because we already know open-1 
water salmon farms in the North Atlantic spread disease and have 2 

resulted in two-million fish escapes each year, weakening wild 3 
fish populations.  The systems you’re proposing to allow on a 4 
large scale in the Gulf are similar and would likely have 5 
similar effects. 6 

 7 
You’ve been told it’s too dirty because if you reach your 8 
maximum sustainable yield of sixty-four-million pounds of farmed 9 

fish, which is twice that of the current commercial catch in the 10 
Gulf, you would see nitrogen discharge directly into the ocean 11 
equivalent to releasing all of the untreated sewage from the 12 
City of Waco, Texas directly into the waters.  Dilution is not 13 

the solution here.  That amount of pollution will certainly have 14 
some kind of effect on our ecosystems. 15 
 16 

You’ve been told it’s too big because this plan is intended to 17 
dramatically reduce the U.S. dependence on seafood that’s 18 
imported.  You would have to cover 3,250 square miles of the 19 
ocean with fish farms and that’s equivalent to 1,573,000 20 

football fields. 21 
 22 
That is clearly unrealistic and so you might want to reconsider 23 
the logic that opening up the Gulf to these kinds of farms is 24 

the answer to our deficit problem.  There are other types of 25 
farms that may not fall under the scope of this council but are 26 
more sustainable for farming fish.  We could also just keep more 27 

of the 70 percent of seafood that we export. 28 
 29 
None of this is new to you and I’m repeating it here today to 30 
ask what other information do you need and who do you need to 31 

hear it from to rethink that opening the Gulf to commercial open 32 
ocean aquaculture is necessary?  It seems fishermen and Gulf 33 
residents, Congress, the EPA, and concerned people from across 34 

this country aren’t enough for you to hear the message that we 35 
don’t want this plan.  Passing this plan is going against the 36 
will of the public and the people whose resources you are 37 
charged to protect.  Thank you. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our next speaker is Zach 40 

Corrigan and he’ll be followed by Avery Bates. 41 

 42 
MR. ZACH CORRIGAN:  Thank you.  My name is Zach Corrigan and I’m 43 

staff attorney with Food and Water Watch.  Today or tomorrow, 44 
the council will consider, perhaps for the last time, the by 45 

industry for industry plan that would open up millions of miles 46 
of our public ocean resources for industrial fish farming. 47 
 48 
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Yesterday, we submitted a detailed legal analysis of the plan.  1 
Despite the countless hours by NMFS staff and pro-aquaculture 2 

members of the council that they have spent trying to fix it, 3 
their plan remains illegal and does not contain the necessary 4 
safeguards to protect the marine environment and local fishing 5 
communities. 6 

 7 
Yesterday, Mr. Grimes offered an embarrassingly vague defense of 8 
the legal authority under which the council is operating with 9 

this plan.  Aquaculture, he said, is fishing under the Magnuson-10 
Stevens Act, but even if somehow raising fish in cages is 11 
fishing, Mr. Grimes conveniently never addresses the point we 12 
raised with the council almost exactly a year ago.  The council 13 

has no authority to set up a permitting scheme for aquaculture 14 
facilities unless they are fishing vessels.  Aquaculture 15 
facilities are not fishing vessels and Congress has amended the 16 

Magnuson-Stevens Act to show this, but that’s not it. 17 
 18 
Even if the council has the authority for this plan, the plan 19 
does not meet the minimum requirement of the Magnuson-Stevens 20 

Act and NEPA.  For example, the plan sets MSY at sixty-four 21 
million pounds, but the record is clear that this was set at a 22 
level by Mr. Hendrix and others on the council at a level that 23 
would be a desirable aquaculture industry.  It does not match 24 

the definition of MSY under NMFS’s own regulations. 25 
 26 
Further, the council has ignored countless reasonable 27 

alternatives suggested by the public.  Here’s a quick, 28 
rhetorical true/false quiz to see whether you all were paying 29 
attention. 30 
 31 

True or false, under the plan, large aquaculture facilities 32 
would be required to monitor the benthic impacts of effluent 33 
discharges?  False. 34 

 35 
True or false, according to the plan, the Gulf aquaculture could 36 
increase the world-wide demand for already exploited reduction 37 
fisheries by more than 10 percent?  That’s true. 38 

 39 
I hope I’m wrong.  Perhaps it’s fitting we’re at a casino, 40 
because this venture is a gamble.  Maybe this won’t harm the 41 

environment, but this comes to my last question.  True or false, 42 
if NMFS somehow discerns that problems are occurring with 43 
offshore aquaculture facilities, they can immediately revoke or 44 
amend permits?  The answer to that question is false.   45 

 46 
There’s nothing in the plan that conditions -- out a permit or 47 
modifying a permit based on environment problems.  This plan is 48 
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inadequate and it’s illegal.  I urge the council to protect wild 1 
fishermen and the environment and reject this dangerous and 2 

dirty industrial fish farming plan. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Avery Bates will be followed by 5 

B.G. Thompson. 6 

 7 
MR. AVERY BATES:  My name is Avery Bates and I’m Vice President 8 

of the Organized Seafood Association.  I’ve been in this 9 

industry, the commercial fishing industry, far longer than Steve 10 
Heath was in the conservation department.  In fact, I welcomed 11 
him when he came down and far longer than you’ve been at the 12 
State of South Alabama, Mr. Shipp, who is also receiving funds 13 

from special interest as a part-time job. 14 
 15 
Beside the point, our fishermen does not want this in the Gulf.  16 

Our social and economic impact from all over the world has been 17 
devastating.  We do not need foreign countries and other 18 
entities coming in here and polluting our Gulf and causing more 19 
habitat loss and more areas lost to fishing.  20 

 21 
We simply do not want this.  We’ve been attacked from so many 22 
ways, foreign fish coming in under the guise of grouper, 23 
snapper, being anything from catfish to whatever.  Only 1 24 

percent of the fish is inspected by the FDA and we do not need 25 
some other countries taking fish from our waters and shipping 26 
them back over here supposedly to be whatever, whether they’re 27 

redfish -- They might come back as grouper. 28 
 29 
This is happening in Florida and all over the country.  Our 30 
fishermen has been stressed.  The resources and the area has 31 

been stressed and don’t let another gimmick by special interests 32 
put our local fishermen in jeopardy of losing their jobs and 33 
losing their area to fish and polluting our waters and come in 34 

here and say we’ve done a good job, when the facts show they 35 
have not done a good job and they’re causing the U.S. and our 36 
waters problems. 37 
 38 

We are against it.  We do not want it and we’ve got real 39 
advertised reasons we do not want it and documented reasons.  40 
These parasites and stuff that’s getting out of some of these 41 

cages and into the wild and these diseases in other countries 42 
that’s infesting the wild, this is not for the Gulf of Mexico.  43 
Do not allow this. 44 
 45 

I don’t care who is pushing your buttons, but don’t put your 46 
American people and jobs -- Remember the commercial fishing 47 
industry has 1.5 million jobs.  We don’t want to lose any more 48 
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and hundreds of billions of dollars to this economy.  Don’t put 1 
us out of business in no way, shape, or form and don’t pollute 2 

our waters.  Thank you. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Bates.  The next speaker is 5 

B.G. Thompson and he’ll be followed by George Leonard. 6 

 7 
MR. B.G. THOMPSON:  Good afternoon.  My name is B.G. Thompson 8 

and I’m a retired NMFS employee.  I worked out of Washington for 9 

thirty-plus years, going back to the 1960s, from the Bureau of 10 
Commercial Fisheries to what is now NOAA and NMFS and passage of 11 
the 200-Mile Bill. 12 
 13 

Today, I represent the Organized Seafood Association of Alabama.  14 
I have quite a bit of experience with the fishery management and 15 
the bill itself, the 200-mile Bill and the EEZ, et cetera.  I 16 

was part of the team that helped write the regulations when they 17 
were regionally written. 18 
 19 
I question, if you finalize this FMP on aquaculture, whether or 20 

not NMFS will be able to implement such an FMP, because there is 21 
uncertainty, in my opinion, of the legality of doing so under 22 
the existing act as it is now written.  Congress has looked at 23 
providing NMFS with aquaculture authority.  They failed to do 24 

that last year and they’re reconsidering it, as I understand, 25 
but they have not yet passed such a piece of legislation. 26 
 27 

If I was in Washington and this FMP came up, in my experience, I 28 
would say no way.  NMFS does not have to implement an FMP, even 29 
though a council may write one.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Thompson.  The next speaker 32 

is George Leonard and he’ll be followed by John Ericson. 33 
 34 
MR. GEORGE LEONARD:  Good afternoon and thank you.  My name is 35 

George Leonard and I’m the Director of Ocean Conservancy’s 36 
Aquaculture Program.  I would first point out that Ocean 37 
Conservancy submitted comments to you yesterday on this issue of 38 

the authority to regulate aquaculture and I won’t comment 39 
further on that today. 40 
 41 

I do want to spend a minute highlighting this letter that was 42 
submitted to you that’s signed by 124 organizations, including 43 
Ocean Conservancy.  This was mentioned during the joint 44 
committee meeting on Monday, but really didn’t receive much 45 

discussion.  I would hope that the full committee does spend 46 
some time thinking about that letter today. 47 
 48 
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As I indicated, it was signed by 124 organizations and these are 1 
from regions all over the country, including, of course, the 2 

Gulf of Mexico.  I think it’s worth pointing out that forty-3 
eight of the 124 were from the Gulf specifically, fourteen from 4 
Florida, fourteen from Louisiana, nine from Alabama, seven from 5 
Mississippi, and four from Texas. 6 

 7 
What I find interesting about this group is it’s an extremely 8 
diverse group of organizations.  Of course, it includes 9 

conservation groups.  We would expect that, but it also includes 10 
a range of recreational and commercial fishing groups.  It 11 
includes a number of seafood businesses, including seafood 12 
processors and food service providers.  It includes several 13 

national aquariums and it includes a range of independent 14 
academic scientists speaking on their own behalf. 15 
 16 

That, combined with at least six unfavorable editorials from 17 
around the Gulf over the last few days and 16,000 public 18 
comments, of which less than fifty, I believe, were favorable 19 
and at least pushback from one member of Congress, suggests that 20 

clearly there’s quite a bit of controversy around the 21 
Aquaculture FMP. 22 
 23 
The Gulf Council could certainly choose to approve the plan and 24 

move it forward today, but I think if it does so, that’s not the 25 
same as indicating that the controversy around this issue is 26 
likely to dissipate.  In fact, it may actually grow over time, 27 

especially as we get closer to putting farms in the water, 28 
especially without national environmental, socioeconomic, and 29 
liability standards to really protect the long-term public 30 
interest in the health of the oceans. 31 

 32 
Given the vital and really important issues that were raised in 33 
terms of traditional fishery management at the fireside chat 34 

yesterday, we believe the council really should focus on what 35 
Congress has explicitly authorized it to do and that’s to 36 
sustainably manage the Gulf’s wild-capture fisheries and ensure 37 
a sustainable trajectory for its wild fishermen.  Needless to 38 

say, we would urge a no vote today and we appreciate the time to 39 
make those comments.  Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Leonard.  John Ericson and 42 

he’ll be followed by Gail Mitchell. 43 
 44 
MR. JOHN ERICSON:  I’m John Ericson.  I’ve been involved in the 45 

development of offshore sea farming in the Gulf of Mexico for 46 
twenty-two years.  My business associates and fellow 47 
researchers, PhDs, include Dr. Ed Cake, who you heard from 48 
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earlier. 1 
 2 

We’ve been spending our own money and millions of our 3 
supporters’ funds over the last twenty-two years making an 4 
effort to see what you have forged through the last six years to 5 
bring, today and tomorrow, to a conclusion.  Whether that 6 

conclusion results in a positive outcome or not, I want to 7 
commend you all for your efforts these many years to make this 8 
exercise that you’ve gone through to create a 535-page document 9 

that I’ve been reviewing now for five years come to the point of 10 
the excellence that it is today. 11 
 12 
I commend you and I thank you for your vision, for your belief, 13 

for your foresight in your hearts and in your minds, knowing 14 
that what you’re putting forward is something good, something 15 
good for the country, something good for the economy, something 16 

good for our future food supply for the United States. 17 
 18 
Our country’s national food security is important.  In Japan, 19 
where I have been, as well as thirty-two other countries in the 20 

last twenty-two years, looking at aquaculture and mariculture 21 
operations, but in Japan especially, it’s not a matter of a 22 
product to eat.  It is a matter of their national food security, 23 
which they have invested hundreds of millions, billions, of 24 

dollars into their coastal fisheries and research efforts to 25 
move forward with offshore and onshore aquaculture. 26 
 27 

We are with you.  We know that the data supporting offshore fish 28 
farming, especially in the Gulf of Mexico at least, is 29 
relatively unestablished.  There are no fish farms in the Gulf 30 
of Mexico.  There are no fish hatcheries in the Gulf of Mexico 31 

growing any number of fish that is even close to being capable 32 
of growing any large numbers of any fish in the Gulf of Mexico 33 
in sea farming operations.  It doesn’t exist yet. 34 

 35 
Unless you pass this effort that you’ve worked all these years -36 
- Unless you pass it, you will not see an industry come forward 37 
in the Gulf of Mexico, in my opinion, for many, many more years. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Your time is up, Mr. Ericson.  Thank you.  40 

The next speaker is Gail Mitchell and she’ll be followed by Ray 41 

or Joanna Spicuzza. 42 
 43 
MS. GAIL MITCHELL:  My name is Gail Mitchell and I’m here to 44 

represent my husband, Ricky Mitchell, who has been a commercial 45 

fisherman, right here mainly, at Bayou Caddy, here in Bay St. 46 
Louis, for thirty-five years. 47 
 48 
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A year ago, I wrote a letter opposing the aquaculture fish 1 
farming and I would just like to read my letter.  This letter is 2 

in reference to the federal government’s plan to allow 3 
development of ocean fish farms in our Gulf waters. 4 
 5 
The ecosystem is very delicate and if you were to scoop up a 6 

handful of water from the sea, there would be thousands of 7 
living microscopic organisms in that one handful of water.  When 8 
you put fish in a cage in one area and if those fish get sick, 9 

they’re going to have to put antibiotics to treat that cage 10 
which will be released into the wild.  Parasites and other 11 
diseases will also be able to escape the cage and could infect 12 
wild fish.   13 

 14 
An idea is to make the whole Gulf of Mexico a fish farm and 15 
hatch these eggs out and have the commercial fishermen harvest 16 

them until the quota for that year is met and then shut it down 17 
until next season. 18 
 19 
It is some greedy food processing plant wanting everything for 20 

themselves.  Why is our government allowing this to happen?  It 21 
can change the Gulf of Mexico where we can never get it back.  22 
The Gulf Council needs to slow down and really look at what 23 
offshore aquaculture could do to the Gulf.  The public needs 24 

more time and information to understand the potential impacts of 25 
this new industry before the council considers any plan to allow 26 
development of offshore aquaculture in the Gulf.   27 

 28 
Thank you, but I would also like to make another comment.  I 29 
have a moratorium shrimp permit that I’ve been purchasing for 30 
years and it seems to me they’re going to put these cages out 31 

there and my vessel, my boat, will not be allowed to go in these 32 
areas where these cages are and I just want to make sure my 33 
permits are going to be effective and that I’m still allowed to 34 

catch shrimp out in the Gulf of Mexico.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Mitchell.  The next speaker 37 

is Joanna Spicuzza. 38 

 39 
MS. JOANNA SPICUZZA:  My husband and I travel extensively and 40 

two years ago, while we were traveling to Ensenada, Mexico, and 41 

we were on the highway high above the cliff over the Pacific 42 
Ocean and we observed these big, huge, round things and, of 43 
course, I was curious to what they were. 44 
 45 

That’s when I was first introduced to aquaculture and so when we 46 
got to Ensenada, we asked some of the locals what was going on 47 
and they proceeded to let us know that that was a Japanese 48 
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interest that was raising these fish, but they had destroyed the 1 
possibility for the local fishermen to make a living. 2 

 3 
They told us that what was happening is that that operation, 4 
their vessels, would fish those waters and catch the fish to 5 
feed to the fish in these big pens and that they were 6 

overfished.  That was the first time and, of course, when we 7 
heard that you all were thinking about doing the same thing in 8 
the Gulf of Mexico, of course, it has us extremely concerned. 9 

 10 
I know more times than not our government doesn’t listen to the 11 
people.  It caters to special interests and I’m hoping that you 12 
all realize that the majority of the people are not in favor of 13 

this. 14 
 15 
Aquaculture in the Gulf of Mexico is not in the best interests 16 

of the people and I’m afraid that it would actually destroy the 17 
income and the ability of our local fishermen to make a living 18 
and so we are definitely against it and thank you. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our last card that I have for 21 

aquaculture is Mr. Charlie Smith. 22 
 23 
MR. CHARLIE SMITH:  I’m Charlie Smith, the Executive Director of 24 

the Louisiana Charterboat Association and a founding member of 25 
the Gumbo Alliance, an environmental conservation coalition 26 
which had its genesis in the successful fight against the 27 

placement of open loop LNG facilities off of Louisiana’s coast. 28 
 29 
In addition to protecting the charterboat industry in Louisiana, 30 
I have an additional, and perhaps overriding, responsibility to 31 

do what I can to protect the fisheries as a resource, without 32 
which, of course, the industry could not survive. 33 
 34 

It seems to me like maybe we’re just flapping our gums, because 35 
the Picayune had a story that said this is already a done deal 36 
and you all voted.  The vast majority, it said, have already 37 
voted for it, but I have a few things to say anyway, because I 38 

think it’s fitting that you had this hearing in a casino and 39 
it’s fitting because it’s a huge gamble and not for you, not for 40 
most of you, but it’s a huge gamble for us, the people who make 41 

their living on the water. 42 
 43 
I know Florida has a lot of control in here and I say if you 44 
want it, put it off your coast.  You all don’t even have oil 45 

rigs to put the nets on.  It’s Louisiana, again, which will bear 46 
the primary brunt of this, Louisiana and Mississippi and perhaps 47 
Texas. 48 
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 1 
We have a long history with the law of unintended consequences, 2 

the idea that nutria were fuzzy little things that would make 3 
the fur industry rebound, that kudzu was a nice little plant, 4 
and that water hyacinths were very pretty in the water.  Well, 5 
you can’t put the genie back in the bottle once the bottle has 6 

been opened. 7 
 8 
Farm-raised fish, I’ve heard you say they’re going to be a 9 

native species, will be altered by their food, their treatment, 10 
the chemicals they put in, perhaps even to the extent of losing 11 
their predatory status.  They’ll escape and breed with the wild 12 
population, creating an inferior fish.  I guess when I go out to 13 

redfish in the not too distant future that I’ll use a fish cake 14 
for bait. 15 
 16 

The amount of waste generated from force feeding of these fish 17 
twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week will contribute to 18 
our already horrendous dead zone problems, which, again, is 19 
somewhat of a creature of the government, because they encourage 20 

ethanol production, which encourages corn being grown on 21 
marginal areas, which means that we get plenty of nitrogen 22 
flowing out into the Gulf, creating dead zones. 23 
 24 

Recreational and commercial fishermen will suffer because of the 25 
buffer zones and should any myriad amounts of these problems 26 
harm the fishery, who sucks it up and pays the tab?  Who pays 27 

the tab?  Where’s the billion-dollar liability policy that says 28 
that these hurricane-proof nets are going to keep the fish in 29 
that -- 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Smith, could you wrap it up?  Your time 32 

is up. 33 
 34 
MR. SMITH:  We’re dead against it, dead against it anywhere. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  That’s all the cards that we 37 

have for people signed up to testify relative to the aquaculture 38 

issue.  I thank you for your timeliness in your presentations.  39 
We’re going to move on now to -- Does the council want to take a 40 
five-minute rest break?  Let’s take five minutes and we’ll come 41 

back and start with the Amendment 29 testimony. 42 
 43 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 44 
 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got one order of business before we 46 

resume the testimony.  Could I get Mr. Steve Heath up here?  47 
Steve, where are you?  I’ve got good news.  The plaque didn’t go 48 
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down with the plane. 1 
 2 

Steve, on behalf of the council, it’s my pleasure to present to 3 
you a Certificate of Service, presented by the Gulf of Mexico 4 
Fishery Management Council to Stephens Heath, in recognition and 5 
appreciation of the distinguished and dedicated service to the 6 

people of the Gulf States, 1992 to 2009.  Steve, 7 
congratulations. 8 
 9 
MR. HEATH:  I would just like to say what a great pleasure it’s 10 

been to work with all of you around the table and a lot of you 11 
in the audience over the years.  I’m not going to leave the 12 
region and you may see me in some degree or another involved in 13 

the process in the future.  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I actually have one more card for 16 

aquaculture.  We’re going to take that and then we’re going to 17 
start Amendment 29.  It’s Christopher Audley. 18 
 19 
MR. CHRISTOPHER AUDLEY:  I live here in the winter and I live in 20 

Maine in the summer and I know all about this stuff, because 21 
they tried it right in front of us.  We have a fourteen-foot 22 
tide twice a day.  The fish all died in their you-know-what and 23 
the people that invested in it lost all their money. 24 

 25 
They have been successful with it further up in Maine to a 26 
degree.  Not total success, but they have had some success and 27 

they have a twenty-five-foot tide twice a day and that cleans it 28 
out.  I don’t believe the tide here -- They tell me you all have 29 
a tide here, but I haven’t noticed it, because ours goes up and 30 
down so much, but it’s very -- It will not work unless these 31 

pens just absolutely annihilate themselves.  You have to have 32 
them cleaning themselves out.  I thought you would be interested 33 
in that information.  Thank you. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Audley.  We’ll start the 36 

testimony first on the grouper IFQs.  The first speaker is 37 
Captain Mike Eller and he’ll be followed by Dennis O’Hern. 38 

 39 
PUBLIC TESTIMONY ON FINAL REEF FISH AMENDMENT 29 40 

 41 
MR. MIKE ELLER:  Mike Eller, Destin, Florida.  I’m a twenty-42 

eight-year fisherman in the Gulf of Mexico.  In August, I 43 
purchased a new charterboat, which is a dual-permitted 44 
charterboat.  The previous owner is in the red snapper IFQ and 45 

so I have the opportunity to lease his fish and participate in 46 
the IFQ fishery. 47 
 48 
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While I’m happy to be able to catch a red snapper, because 1 
there’s so many of them it makes my fishing easier, my lease 2 

started at $2.50.  By the time I actually got around to the 3 
January 1, he had raised the price and it was $3.00 and now the 4 
price is $3.15. 5 
 6 

I get $4.50 a pound for my fish, $4.75 if I’m lucky.  I got that 7 
once.  Right now, I’m landing red snappers and I’m getting paid 8 
$4.75 and I’m taking home $1.65 to $1.95.  Next year, red 9 

snappers will be even higher, $3.15 or $3.25, for me to go catch 10 
a red snapper.  I’ll be landing that fish at $1.50 a pound or 11 
something like that. 12 
 13 

While I am thankful to be involved in the fishery, the IFQ, 14 
which I think is a pretty good management tool, makes kings out 15 
of some people and paupers out of others.  Yes, that’s the 16 

nature of the business and yes, the IFQ allows you to land your 17 
fish, your historical catch, and that’s very fair and I 18 
understand that, but the reality of it is -- Now, red snappers 19 
went to an IFQ because we were in a derby with dangerous fishing 20 

conditions.  Every time they would come in for their ten days, 21 
the market would crash with fish.  At least that was my 22 
perception. 23 
 24 

I understand why we went to an IFQ on red snappers.  I am 25 
reluctant to go to an IFQ on groupers because I don’t get any.  26 
There will be a mad dash scramble to buy IFQ shares and I’m 27 

going to be -- Right now, I just got back in from a double, 28 
back-to-back commercial trips, where I landed groupers, 29 
vermilion snappers, red snappers, and amberjacks. 30 
 31 

I’ll be throwing those groupers back because I’ll either have to 32 
go -- If I’m lucky enough, I’ll be able to go purchase or lease 33 
grouper shares and so I understand why we did it on red 34 

snappers.  I’m not sure why we’re going to do it on groupers, 35 
though I was talking out in the hallway with some grouper 36 
fishermen and they were trying to educate me and enlighten me 37 
and they did make some points that I hadn’t thought about 38 

before. 39 
 40 
The bottom line is I don’t think we need to go to an IFQ on 41 

grouper.  I think if the grouper situation -- If the fishery is 42 
in really bad trouble and you’ve really got to get some tight 43 
controls on it, then maybe that’s the necessary thing to do.  44 
I’m not sure if that’s the necessary thing to do at this time.  45 

Thank you. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Eller.  The next speaker 48 
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is Dennis O’Hern and he’ll be followed by T.J. Tate. 1 
 2 
MR. O’HERN:  Thank you, Chairman.  Dennis O’Hern, Executive 3 

Director of Fishing Rights Alliance.  You’ve put a lot of work 4 
into Amendment 29, the commercial sector.  The participants 5 
spoke and it apparently is what they want and we urge you to 6 

advance it to the Secretary of Commerce for approval.  Thank 7 
you. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  The next speaker is 10 

T.J. Tate and she’ll be followed by Koyel Mandel. 11 
 12 
MS. T.J. TATE:  Good afternoon.  My name is T.J. Tate and I am 13 

the newly appointed Executive Director of the Gulf of Mexico 14 
Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  It was originally introduced 15 
to you in June and I’m just going to briefly read you our 16 

mission statement: We are a group of commercial fishermen within 17 
the Gulf of Mexico region.  The Alliance unifies the reef fish 18 
industry to achieve sustainability and accountability using IFQs 19 
to manage the catch.  We implement measures to conserve reef 20 

fish and reduce bycatch, enhance the fishery’s value, and 21 
improve safety.   22 
 23 
The Alliance will be a driving force in building and 24 

strengthening relationships with buyers and distributors to 25 
ensure year-round access to high-quality, sustainable seafood. 26 
 27 

Having said that, the Alliance does support the grouper IFQ.  28 
The plan will control effort and improve accountability, to 29 
ensure a healthy fishery.  It will reduce effort and help reduce 30 
interactions with sea turtles and allow flexibility between 31 

longlines and bandit gear as needed. 32 
 33 
A few other quick items that I would like to mention as 34 

priorities of the Alliance are that we need to move all reef 35 
fish toward IFQs to avoid shifting effort and potentially 36 
harming unprotected species.  At this meeting, we ask the 37 
council to establish a control date for the following species: 38 

vermilion snapper, amberjack, triggerfish, king mackerel, and 39 
yellowtail snappers. 40 
 41 

As a Gulf-wide alliance, we think you can help advance IFQs for 42 
these species.  On key issues, like qualifiers and initial 43 
allocation, we are going to try to build industry agreement and 44 
come back to you with a proposal in a few months.  In effect, we 45 

think we can do a lot of work that ad hoc IFQ panels have done 46 
with red snapper and grouper. 47 
 48 
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The last point I would like to make is that the alliance is 1 
reviewing the for-hire sector’s SOS plan.  We think that it’s a 2 

good step towards accountability and encourage the council to 3 
continue to investigate it.  Thank you. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a question, Ms. Tate. 6 

 7 
MS. TATE:  I would ask that you would address my board members, 8 

Keith Guindon and Donnie Waters, who will be speaking here after 9 

me.   10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  My question is real simple.  How many members do 12 

you have and do you have equal representation across all five 13 

Gulf states? 14 
 15 
MS. TATE:  We do have representation from -- I don’t know if 16 

it’s equal.  Do we have equal representation?  Yes, we do.  17 
They’re nodding at me and our membership to date is about 18 
twenty-two people. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  The next speaker is Koyel Mandel 21 

and he’ll be followed by Bob Spaeth. 22 
 23 
MR. KOYEL MANDEL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council members.  24 

My name is Koyel Mandel.  On behalf of Ocean Conservancy, I 25 
would like to support Amendment 29, the grouper and tilefish IFQ 26 
program.  This amendment is going to rationalize effort and 27 

reduce capacity in the grouper and tilefish fishery. 28 
 29 
Both grouper and tilefish are part of an overcapitalized reef 30 
fish fishery and reducing capacity in this fishery would lead to 31 

a number of benefits, both in terms of economic improvements and 32 
ecological improvements.  The council had several options in 33 
front of them and analyzed those options and IFQ is the most 34 

efficient means of reducing capacity and now the fishermen have 35 
voted in favor of IFQ as well.  I would urge the council to 36 
finalize this amendment and implement the program by January of 37 
2010.  Thank you. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN: Thank you, Mr. Mandel.  Mr. Spaeth, followed 40 

by Bart Niquet. 41 

 42 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  Bob Spaeth, 43 

Southern Offshore Fishing Association, Executive Director.  I 44 
also was on the IFQ committee, on those grueling meetings over 45 

the last two years and drug here and drug there and I’ve 46 
appeared before you and been to D.C. 47 
 48 



 30 

Many, many hours of debate and I think we’ve come here and I 1 
think it’s time to move on.  We all think it’s the right thing 2 

to do for the fishery now.  We had a vote, a referendum vote, 3 
with over 80 percent voting for it and so I would strongly 4 
recommend and hope the council will move forward with the IFQ at 5 
this time.  Thank you. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Bart and he’ll be 8 

followed by Bob Zales. 9 

 10 
MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet and I’ve been fishing sixty-11 

odd years, doing all kinds, recreational and commercial, bandit 12 
fishing and longline fishing.  I’m in favor of the longline IFQ, 13 

the grouper IFQ.  I’m strictly against this closure, which I 14 
don’t think we need.  All you’ve done with making a mandatory 15 
closure because of the turtles is put a target on the head of 16 

the turtle. 17 
 18 
It’s going to be a poor day when you see a lot of turtles any 19 
more.  We don’t kill that many.  We never have.  I think your 20 

data is biased or incorrect, one or the other, and I can’t, in 21 
good conscience, go along with it.  Thank you. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Niquet.  Bob Zales and he’ll 24 

be followed by Donald Waters. 25 
 26 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City Boatmen 27 

Association.  We’ve expressed concern over this IFQ plan before 28 
and the same concern exists.  It’s enhanced now due to the fact 29 
that we now have the information on the issue with the turtles 30 
that came up at the last meeting and a little bit before. 31 

 32 
We would encourage you, rather than to move forward with this 33 
plan, until you get this issue with the turtles resolved and a 34 

plan to where the turtles are going to be protected and harmed 35 
as little as possible, that you put this amendment on the table 36 
and resolve that issue. 37 
 38 

It’s a serious concern.  The vast majority of our membership, 39 
and a good many of those have dual permits, have stressed for 40 
years, since this first came to the council’s attention back 41 

five or six years ago, to move that longline gear outside of 42 
fifty fathoms. 43 
 44 
Apparently, according to the information that I read, that will 45 

help resolve most of this problem.  I’ve heard talk in red 46 
snapper about how the Fisheries Service and others wants the 47 
State of Florida to comply with federal regulations. 48 
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 1 
This is an issue that this council and the federal government 2 

can comply with the wishes of the Florida Fish and Wildlife 3 
Conservation Commission.  Clearly, according to their letter, 4 
which I think one statement, and it’s not verbatim, that they 5 
reiterate their position from years ago that they support moving 6 

that gear outside of fifty fathoms.  To help our commission and 7 
work with them -- Clearly you want them to work with you and it 8 
would be good to have that position.  Thank you very much. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Go ahead, Ms. Walker. 11 

 12 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Bob.  Captain Eller made a statement a 13 

while ago.  He said these IFQs end up making kings out of some 14 
and paupers out of others.  I would ask if you feel the same way 15 
about IFQs and if you could elaborate on that, please. 16 

 17 
MR. ZALES:  There’s no question that that’s what it does.  I 18 

think a lot of the move that you see in this SOS plan, the move 19 
to support VMS and the various electronic reporting and the 20 

sector separation.  It’s to do exactly that, to move down the 21 
line, because there’s been a lot of discussion. 22 
 23 
I’ve been asked today, outside, as a matter of a fact, about how 24 

I would feel about -- The question came up last night in Roy’s 25 
discussion about doing fifty days for -- If I’m going to get 26 
sixty days to fish, let me fish those sixty days regardless -- 27 

Let me choose those sixty days. 28 
 29 
Essentially, and Roy kind of made this statement and I agree 30 
with him, that’s kind of a form of an IFQ and I don’t know how 31 

you’re fairly going to do that.  What happens in this situation, 32 
especially for those members that we have that have dual 33 
permits, because you fish -- Times have changed over time and 34 

Billy Archer can elaborate to this a lot better than me, I would 35 
imagine, but years and years ago, charterboats did a good bit of 36 
both, charter and commercial fishing. 37 
 38 

Because of the real world, things changed and so you concentrate 39 
more on charter fishing than you do commercial.  Therefore, you 40 
don’t fish as hard and so when the time comes to allocate, you 41 

lose, even though that little bit of money, that little bit of 42 
poundage that you get, is very important to people. 43 
 44 
Somebody mentioned something earlier about if you do something 45 

that may only cost $500, $500 is almost a child-support payment 46 
for me.  It’s pretty important.   47 
 48 
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The fact that that’s in there and then you hear that you can 1 
lease the permits or IFQs or you can purchase them, sure you 2 

can, but, like Mike Eller said, it was $2.50 and now it’s up to 3 
$3.15.  Some people don’t want to pay that.  Some people don’t 4 
get $4.50 a pound for their fish.  It’s an economic thing and so 5 
yes, you can do that if it’s available.  The availability is the 6 

problem. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob.  I actually have probably four or 9 

five questions and one kind of on the line of Bobbi’s.  How many 10 
members do you have and you’re Panama City Boatmen’s Association 11 
and are you a non-profit organization and are you registered as 12 
so with your state or federal government? 13 

 14 
MR. ZALES:  Panama City Boatmen Association is just a group of 15 

fishermen, anglers and businesses put together.  We’re not a 16 

non-profit and we’re not registered anywhere and we’re not 17 
incorporated.  We’re just there.  Off the top of my head, I’m 18 
wanting to say we’ve got forty-five, give or take a couple.  19 
There are about seventy charterboats in Panama City. 20 

 21 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My next question is how does not going forward 22 

with the IFQ for the grouper fishery have anything to do with 23 
the take of turtles? 24 

 25 
MR. ZALES:  I’m sorry, but what was the last part? 26 

 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  With the take of turtles. 28 

 29 
MR. ZALES:  The fact that moving forward with this -- I guess in 30 

reality it may not.  It could solve itself, which seems to be 31 

extra unfair to those few people who won’t qualify for an IFQ.  32 
By holding off on the amendment for IFQs until you get the issue 33 
resolved with turtles -- Apparently, from the discussion in the 34 

committee and from what material is available to read and what I 35 
understand of it, if that gear gets moved outside to fifty 36 
fathoms, then that will help solve the problem with turtles. 37 
 38 

In the process, if that gear gets moved out to fifty fathoms, in 39 
all likelihood, the harvest, in particular red grouper, is going 40 
to be drastically reduced, which probably would indicate that 41 

you wouldn’t meet the quota that’s there.  The fishermen that 42 
are out there could then change the type gear they use to 43 
vertical line gear. 44 
 45 

Granted, it’s going to be a little bit more difficult to do and 46 
it’s going to take a little more time to do it, but it would 47 
spread the fishery out.  You would probably get a fresher 48 
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product, from dealers that I’ve talked to.  There may not be a 1 
need to do the IFQ plan, in which case the few who are not going 2 

to fall into the king category of the thing would then benefit 3 
and would still be able to fish. 4 
 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The other question that I had was I noted -- I 6 

heard you say something about at one time the charterboat 7 
industry did both commercial fishing and charter fishing, but 8 
they made a business decision and some of them decided to 9 

charter fish.  Now if an IFQ goes through, they may not have the 10 
quota, should they decide to go back commercial fishing. 11 
 12 
What they did was a business decision at the time and they will 13 

be rewarded, I guess, because -- They weren’t being paid by the 14 
fish that they caught.  They was being paid, I assume, by 15 
passengers.  How do you feel like they are being penalized 16 

because they made a business decision to mostly charter? 17 
 18 
MR. ZALES:  It’s not a decision that they would choose to get 19 

back into the fishery.  They’re in the fishery now.  They do it 20 

and they’ve always done it.  They’ve done it less and less 21 
because of the restrictions that have been placed on them. 22 
 23 
They would like to continue to do it and the fact that they’re 24 

not going to be able to do it means it’s not something that they 25 
would gain by being able to.  It’s a loss that they’re going to 26 
get by not being able to do it.  These people are going to lose 27 

income. 28 
 29 
These people, in some cases, are going to then target other 30 
fish.  Somebody made the suggestion here earlier in which -- 31 

When this whole IFQ thing started years ago, which you and I 32 
were on panels together, at that time it was suggested that if 33 
an IFQ plan was going to go forward that it be an IFQ plan that 34 

you could attach species to altogether, rather than doing single 35 
species management, which clearly is a big problem and always 36 
has been. 37 
 38 

What happens when you do that, as you did with red snapper, you 39 
force people to fish for something else, which puts pressure on 40 
that fish, that they now have to come in and play with, and then 41 

gives us overfishing and overfished categories.  It’s a constant 42 
cycle. 43 
 44 
If you have a plan that’s there and you add the species to it -- 45 

Let’s face it.  If you fish for snapper or you fish for 46 
vermilion snapper or you fish for grouper, it’s a little bit 47 
different fishing, but basically it’s fishing, king mackerel and 48 
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whole bit. 1 
 2 

If you include them all, the universal plan, the fact that these 3 
fish -- Then you don’t have people racing to get into different 4 
species, which then hurts the resource and then makes your job 5 
tougher and our lives miserable. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  8 

The next speaker is Donald Waters and he’ll be followed by Jason 9 

Delacruz. 10 
 11 
MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  Thank you for this 12 

opportunity to speak to you today.  My name is Donald Waters and 13 

I’m the President of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s 14 
Alliance. 15 
 16 

We’re glad Ms. T.J. Tate got to come up and speak to you prior 17 
to me.  We welcome her aboard and maybe you all won’t have to 18 
look at me as much.  I’m sure she’s a little more pleasant on 19 
the eyes and the ears. 20 

 21 
Some of the things that we have talked about today, our group 22 
definitely supports the movement of the grouper IFQ as rapidly 23 
as possible.  You have everything set up and ready to go into 24 

service in 2010 and also, as Ms. Tate said, we expect the other 25 
reef fish, the vermilion snapper, the amberjack, triggerfish, 26 
yellowtail snappers, and also the king mackerel, which is not a 27 

reef fish, but on the Reef Fish AP, which I sit on, the AP also 28 
suggested that we investigate ITQs for king mackerel. 29 
 30 
Our board thinks to use a longer time period of qualification, 31 

which goes in line with Magnuson-Stevens, by saying using past 32 
and present qualifying history, and so we basically as an 33 
alliance at this time is looking at a ten-year timeframe for our 34 

qualifying years on the rest of these fish. 35 
 36 
I would like to also say that at this time we’re very early in 37 
our organization.  We basically was able to start taking 38 

membership in October.  That was only two months left in the 39 
calendar year, but we was able to come up with twenty-four 40 
members, which represented a fairly large amount just with 41 

twenty-four people.  It’s somewhere close to 30 percent of the 42 
quota. 43 
 44 
Don’t hold me to that if I’m a few percent off.  I don’t want to 45 

be basically on the witness stand, but we do see our 46 
organization growing.  We do see more and more interest and as 47 
we identify our goals and where we want to go with this 48 
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organization, and with the grouper IFQ coming aboard, they’re 1 
also going to be in with our Shareholder’s Alliance and we 2 

expect a lot of participation from that. 3 
 4 
I know at this time in the economics that it’s hard to gather 5 
membership for any organization and so I honestly feel like our 6 

organization is growing fine and we look forward to working with 7 
you in very close and legitimate ways.  We appreciate it and I 8 
would be happy to answer any questions that you have. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  Any questions? 11 

 12 
MS. WALKER:  Thanks, Donnie.  I appreciate you being here.  You 13 

know Captain Mike Eller and he stood up and told us a while ago 14 
that he’s bought a new vessel now and he’s got a commercial 15 
permit and I understand the situation he’s in.  He’s got a two-16 

month red snapper season and he’s going to have to do something 17 
to help pay for that boat and support himself. 18 
 19 
What would -- With your organization asking to put limits now 20 

and go back ten years, use data that’s ten years old of 21 
historical catch, Captain Eller won’t have that.  Do you feel, 22 
as a commercial fisherman -- I know that you told me when we did 23 
the moratorium on charterboats that you went out and got your 24 

charterboat permit, but do you feel that that’s fair to Captain 25 
Eller? 26 
 27 
MR. WATERS:  Miss Bobbi, when Captain Eller bought a reef fish 28 

permit, he also got ten years of the history that went along 29 
with that reef fish permit.  Now, I don’t know which permit he 30 
bought, but I’m sure it’s kind of like stocks.  If you bought 31 

some stocks, they ain’t worth a whole lot and if you bought some 32 
stocks, they’re worth a lot.  If he bought a good permit, he 33 
gets the history of that permit.  There’s going to be a ten-year 34 

history, catch history, with the permit that Mr. Eller bought.  35 
I hope he bought one that’s got a whole bunch of landings.  I 36 
hope Cheese got a whole lot of landings with his permit, too. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  We don’t have landings with ours, unfortunately. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  41 

Jason Delacruz and he’ll be followed by Mr. David Krebs. 42 
 43 
MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  My name is Jason Delacruz and I’ve been a 44 

fisherman in the Gulf for the last twenty years and for the last 45 

five years, I’m a commercial fisherman.  I’m the exact opposite 46 
of what Bobbi just said. 47 
 48 
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I didn’t have a permit with any catch history, maybe a thousand 1 
pounds, and I took my money -- I took a second on my house and I 2 

went out and I looked and I did the proper research and I bought 3 
a permit that’s got history.  I don’t have a lot, but I get to 4 
keep fishing. 5 
 6 

You’ve seen the referendum.  80 percent of the guys want it.  7 
It’s a good idea just from the eco standpoint, because now I can 8 
take some of my shares and I can swap it with all the snapper 9 

guys and I get to catch all those snappers that I’m running into 10 
in the eastern Gulf, as opposed to letting them go dead. 11 
 12 
Overall, I just don’t see how there’s any argument against this.  13 

I understand the charterboat guys crossing over have their 14 
issue, but they’re standing here saying don’t do it and they’re 15 
standing there on the other side saying we only have two months 16 

to fish and they’re going to put us in that same position. 17 
 18 
I don’t understand how they can speak out of one side of their 19 
mouth for one reason and one part for the other.  It really 20 

befuddles me.  I just don’t understand it.  I feel I represent 21 
the exact guy that you’re talking about.  I’ve invested so I can 22 
stay in this fishery and you’re going to get a better person in 23 
this fishery because they’re going to care about it because 24 

they’ve invested in it.  That’s my opinion and thank you. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Delacruz.  Mr. Krebs and 27 

he’ll be followed by James Bruce. 28 
 29 
MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m David Krebs from 30 

Ariel Seafoods in Destin, Florida.  Catch shares are here.  31 

That’s the good news.  It’s the only tool that this council has 32 
to manage a quota that’s going to eventually eliminate discards, 33 
eliminate derbies.  They’re based upon a fisherman’s history.  34 

If you didn’t fish, you don’t have any fish. 35 
 36 
The grouper IFQ has passed by 81 percent or better by the 37 
participants of that fishery.  Why anybody on this council, 38 

other than to be politically based, could vote against what the 39 
fishermen wants -- It’s the right thing to do.  Red snapper is a 40 
proven success story.  We’ve got to continue fishery management 41 

without size limits. 42 
 43 
We need to get away from bag limits unless they’re going to be 44 
tagged recreational bag limits where we can count the fish.  The 45 

time has come.  When you have a fishery that has a quota that 46 
can be met, how are you ever going to convince people not to 47 
race out there and catch the fish?  It’s bad for the fish and 48 
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it’s bad for the fish dealer and it’s bad for everybody. 1 
 2 

I encourage this council to step away from the politics of 3 
fishery management and stick with the management of fishery 4 
management and overwhelmingly approve the grouper IFQ. 5 
 6 

I was in earlier on a committee meeting talking about the red 7 
snapper compliance and I was very proud of Mr. Teehan from 8 
Florida to say that Florida is in compliance.  I am ashamed of 9 

Texas.  I think everybody in this room should know that you’ve 10 
got one state that wants to upset the apple cart for everybody 11 
else that participates, but I don’t know how we put pressure on 12 
the politics in Texas to get to a point where we all are 13 

paddling in the same canoe, but we’ve got to. 14 
 15 
If we’re going to have a future of fisheries -- It’s not 16 

aquaculture that’s the answer, because the gentleman that spoke 17 
earlier was exactly right.  What if we miss it?  How do we 18 
reverse what we’ve started? 19 
 20 

For the last twenty years, the council has managed fish without 21 
looking five or ten years down the road, in my mind, because I 22 
see so many things that cause and effect -- We harvested this 23 
fish, but we didn’t take into consideration what we were doing 24 

to this fish or to this piece of bottom and so I urge this 25 
council to think about their legacy.  Right now, we’re in your 26 
hands and it is on you.  You are speaking for the future of the 27 

fishermen of America.  Thank you. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Are there any 30 

questions?  Next is Mr. James Bruce and he’ll be followed by 31 

Matthew Joswig. 32 
 33 
MR. JAMES BRUCE:  I’m James Bruce from Cut Off, Louisiana.  I 34 

bought into the red snapper IFQ too, about five years ago, and I 35 
love them.  I don’t see why all the fisheries don’t go to IFQ.  36 
That’s the only way you don’t exceed your TAC.  What we’re doing 37 
now, any time you exceed your TAC, you’re overfishing.  It’s 38 

mandated by law in 2010 we have to stop overfishing. 39 
 40 
If we all get IFQs, there ain’t going to be no overfishing and 41 

when you buy a permit, you can’t get the history with it, 42 
because it’s all a secret.  In other words, it’s like buying 43 
stock.  It could be good or it could be bad, you don’t know.  44 
You don’t know, but I support the IFQ. 45 

 46 
I really wish you all would look -- That’s the only tool you all 47 
have got to work with really that we don’t exceed the TAC.  Any 48 



 38 

other ones, you’re going to exceed it.  If it’s not a derby, you 1 
leave it open all year and by the time your tally is in, you 2 

might be over.  With IFQs, you’ve got to punch it in when you 3 
sell it and you can’t go over. 4 
 5 
That’s the best tool we have to manage fish right now and when 6 

the TACs go up, more people is going to be able to get in it and 7 
that’s all I have to say.  Thank you. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Bruce.  The next speaker is 10 

Matthew Joswig and he’ll be followed by Gary Jarvis. 11 
 12 
MR. MATTHEW JOSWIG:  My name is Matthew Joswig and I’m a 13 

commercial fisherman.  I started maybe about five years ago and 14 
I’m very different than most folks in this room.  I’m new to the 15 
industry.  I did my due diligence when I went and bought my 16 

permit. 17 
 18 
I saw this IFQ coming a long time ago and I made sure that -- I 19 
primarily catch grouper and that’s what I targeted when I went 20 

and bought my permits, anticipating this IFQ would go through.  21 
For the folks that didn’t do their due diligence, that said it’s 22 
going to be like it was in the good old days, I’m sorry to hear 23 
about that.  It’s not going to work out so well for them, I 24 

don’t think.   25 
 26 
This IFQ is a way for you guys to manage this fishery properly.  27 

I think it’s the right thing to do.  Somebody said kings and 28 
paupers and not everybody deserves to be a king.  You have to 29 
work to get there sometimes and it’s just not handed to you.  30 
That’s all I have to say. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Questions? 33 

 34 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Matthew.  Could you comment on an idea 35 

that’s been presented this morning about delaying approval of 36 
the IFQ for three months or more, how you would feel about that? 37 
 38 
MR. JOSWIG:  I don’t see what delaying three months would gain 39 

an advantage for anything.  I don’t understand where it would 40 
help or change anything three months down the road versus today.  41 

I don’t see that there’s a difference. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions? 44 

 45 
MR. GILL:  Thank you for coming, Matthew.  Where do you fish out 46 

of? 47 
 48 
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MR. JOSWIG:  Tampa Bay. 1 

 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Matthew, you feel like this is the best tool that 3 

the council has and not just to help somebody make a dollar, but 4 
to protect the resource, is that correct? 5 
 6 
MR. JOSWIG:  Very much so.  I feel it’s real-time data.  I sat 7 

in a little round table meeting yesterday with the SOS group and 8 
the for-hire sector and one of the biggest things they had was a 9 

real-time data collection and this is real-time data, as the guy 10 
from Louisiana said it before me.  When we sell our fish, they 11 
have the data right then.  It’s put right into the machine and 12 
they can shut it down.  I think it’s a great tool to manage the 13 

fishery. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  If there are no other questions, 16 

the next speaker is Gary Jarvis and he’ll be followed by Russell 17 
Underwood. 18 
 19 
MR. GARY JARVIS:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  I didn’t 20 

really come here preparing to speak on this particular deal.  21 
Mike Eller and I are both core supporters of the SOS program in 22 
the charter for-hire sector and we’re both big boat owners.  23 
We’re also dual permit holders and on this particular issue, we 24 

respectfully agree to disagree. 25 
 26 
Even though I didn’t have a vote in the referendum process 27 

because I didn’t make the qualification of substantially fished, 28 
I have a very small share if it’s approved, and I sure hope it 29 
is, but it does reflect the historical effort I had while I was 30 
doing my part-time commercial fishing. 31 

 32 
The reason I support it is it’s good for the markets, as Mr. 33 
Krebs spoke of.  It’s good for ex-vessel prices especially and 34 

it’s good for fishing operations as a captain with your crew and 35 
the kind of weather you fish in.  More than that, it’s good for 36 
the micromanagement of each grouper species and nobody has spoke 37 
about that as of right now. 38 

 39 
If there is, at a later time, an issue with a particular species 40 
of grouper, the IFQ program will allow that to be addressed 41 

immediately.  Most importantly for me, it allows the potential 42 
of commerce between the different sectors, the different user 43 
groups, possible at a later date.  That’s really one of the main 44 
reasons I support the grouper IFQ.  Thank you. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions?  47 

Hearing none, our next speaker is Russell Underwood.  Following 48 
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him will be Dave McKinney and then after that will be Jim 1 
Clements.  Dave McKinney. 2 

 3 
MR. DAVID MCKINNEY:  Thank you, Mr. Chair and council members.  4 

I’m David McKinney and I represent the Environmental Defense 5 
Fund.  I would like to make just a comment to the council, if I 6 

may, for a moment, and actually thank the council for your 7 
leadership and guidance. 8 
 9 

You might recall -- Not everybody on the council has been around 10 
for ten or fifteen years, but this council has driven IFQs for 11 
quite a long time, back as far as I can remember, I think 1994.  12 
That culminated in 2006 with the red snapper program, which at 13 

this point, all indications are that it’s incredibly successful. 14 
 15 
In fact, the 2007 report that the National Marine Fisheries 16 

Service released seems to indicate that the fishers left 3 17 
percent of their allocation on the table, a biomass investment, 18 
as it were. 19 
 20 

That’s huge in comparison to the status of the fishery prior to 21 
the advent of the red snapper IFQ and I think that’s something 22 
that directly relates to the guidance of this council and the 23 
leadership of this council.  Now, before us, we have the 24 

opportunity to look at the grouper fishery.  The grouper fishery 25 
had not the same law enforcement issues as red snapper does, but 26 
equally the same amount of interest. 27 

 28 
The referendum was held and it passed overwhelmingly and now 29 
this council is faced with an opportunity of basically ratifying 30 
what these fishers asked to do with an 81 percent overwhelming 31 

vote in that particular fishery. 32 
 33 
I think that this council should continue overwhelmingly to 34 

support these fishers and continue with the work that we’ve 35 
already done with red snapper.  I’m not going to go through and 36 
continue to identify the advantages, but I would simply want to 37 
suggest that one of the unspoken advantages is that we’ve heard 38 

a lot about red snapper not being able to be caught on the west 39 
coast of Florida and whatnot. 40 
 41 

We’ve also heard that there’s grouper fishermen that don’t have 42 
red snapper allocation.  I think what we’re going to see with 43 
this grouper IFQ is sharing between the red snapper fishers and 44 
the grouper fishermen and you will begin to see red snapper 45 

being caught and retained off the west coast of Florida.  Please 46 
ratify what the fishermen want, with an 81 percent vote, and 47 
move the grouper IFQ forward as quickly as possible. 48 
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 1 
We also are faced with a final challenge, I think, with a reef 2 

fish IFQ and that is setting a control date for the remaining 3 
reef fish species and then looking at king mackerel as well.  I 4 
would simply encourage the council to also do precisely that at 5 
this particular meeting and I support the Alliance and the work 6 

that they’re doing.  Just one other sector I would like to just 7 
-- Maybe I won’t.  Maybe I’ll just sit here. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dave.  Are there any questions 10 

for Dave? 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Dave, do you feel that these IFQs are addressing 13 

the ACLs and the AMs as far as accountability measures in 14 
staying within your actual catch limits more so than if we had 15 
the fisheries in the past, as far as the way that they were 16 

monitored and the way that the commercial industry was having to 17 
fish? 18 
 19 
MR. MCKINNEY:  I think the short answer to that is 20 

overwhelmingly, yes.  If you go back and look at the red snapper 21 
fishery where they’ve left 3 percent on the table, that is not 22 
an anomaly.  That is pretty much a historic pattern across the 23 
world with all IFQ fisheries. 24 

 25 
If we’re looking at more stringent controls and if we’re looking 26 
at being able to control the ACLs, there’s probably, to my 27 

knowledge, not a better fisheries management plan that will do 28 
that.  IFQs are a third as likely to fail as traditionally 29 
fisheries management plans and to my knowledge, in the United 30 
States, we have a number of IFQs in operation now, from Alaska 31 

all the way to the Southeast, and none of them have ever tanked. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Jim Clements is the next speaker 34 

and he’ll be followed by Dr. Russell Nelson. 35 
 36 
MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I just want to 37 

express my appreciation for letting me work with you to develop 38 

a new IFQ program that 81 percent of substantial commercial 39 
fishermen, grouper fishermen, believe will not only bring back 40 
the grouper fishery in the Gulf of Mexico, but will keep it 41 

sustainable in the future. 42 
 43 
Even though I have been way too persistent, you have been 44 
patient and attentive and wise in your decisions and a real 45 

pleasure to work with.  We’ve come a long way in the development 46 
of this IFQ in just three years. 47 
 48 
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We’ve saddled up our horses and we’ve put them on a fast track 1 
and we’ve steered them in the right direction and now all we 2 

have to do is to stay on that track and we will win a race that 3 
we can all be proud of.  You’ve done a wonderful job and I thank 4 
you for it. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any questions?  Thank you, Mr. Clements.  7 

Dr. Nelson and he’ll be followed by Ben Bowman. 8 
 9 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 10 

Russell Nelson and I’m here representing the Coastal 11 
Conservation Association with over 70,000 members in the Gulf 12 
States. 13 

 14 
We are not opposed to IFQs.  We do believe, as we have iterated 15 
in letters we’ve sent, that at this point it would be wise for 16 

this council to postpone finalizing this IFQ until a number of 17 
changes that are coming have been sorted out. 18 
 19 
Red snapper IFQs have worked great to put order into that 20 

fishery, but they’ve created a couple of problems.  One is the 21 
fees on ex-vessel landings that are supposed to support the 22 
administration of that program have not been collected at the 23 
rate they should have been.  That problem needs to be resolved 24 

and it’s been before this council for over a year. 25 
 26 
The other is that the bycatch and discard of red snapper in the 27 

eastern Gulf was supposed to have been solved.  It was not 28 
supposed to have happened, because shares were supposed to have 29 
been available by lease to allow the grouper fishermen on the 30 
west coast of Florida to catch and keep those fish.  Rather than 31 

that working, there’s been a huge bycatch problem created by the 32 
red snapper IFQ.  I don’t know why it’s not working, but we 33 
would like the council to figure out why and fix that before 34 

proceeding with a new plan. 35 
 36 
Again, we have for several years asked this council to work on 37 
formal decisions to make allocations in these fisheries.  It 38 

makes no sense to proceed with an IFQ program that will 39 
artificially entrench current allocations when the council is on 40 
record saying they want to work to look at making allocation 41 

decisions. 42 
 43 
We, and the Fish and Wildlife Commission in Florida, have 44 
repeatedly asked the council simply to get on with these 45 

allocation decisions and have those in place before you proceed 46 
with the IFQ.  As several have mentioned, the dynamics in this 47 
fishery are changing and with the issue of the sea turtle 48 
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bycatch now before you, it’s likely that the face of this 1 
fishery is going to be quite different in the near future. 2 

 3 
You should know what the fishery is going to be before you 4 
finalize an ITQ.  What are you facing?  That pretty much is our 5 
position on that and I thank you and I would be happy to answer 6 

any questions. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Russell.  We’ve got one question 9 

from Ms. Villere. 10 
 11 
MS. VILLERE:  I wanted to ask Russell -- We had a handout 12 

earlier in the week of an economics study and I’m trying to 13 

figure out why CCA conducted that study. 14 
 15 
DR. NELSON:  We funded that study because we have, as I’ve just 16 

said, been asking for three years for this council and the 17 
National Marine Fisheries Service to work proactively on the 18 
question of allocation and we have seen very little of that 19 
work. 20 

 21 
We believe that data existed to do analyses to give guidance in 22 
terms of the economic impacts of allocations and so we funded 23 
Dr. Brad Gentner.  We asked him to use the best, state-of-the-24 

art, most appropriate techniques and the data that was 25 
available, as it could best be used, and to create an objective 26 
report that was completely defensible and would be perfectly 27 

subject to peer review. 28 
 29 
Frankly, I was surprised by the outcome of it and I think the 30 
council has acted quite appropriately in sending that to the SEP 31 

for its review and advice and, again, I think that’s another 32 
reason to delay this IFQ thing. 33 
 34 

You’ve got what could be a very significant piece of information 35 
before you that you’ve asked your scientists to review and 36 
advise you on and proceeding ahead now, while you’ve 37 
acknowledged that information is important, without hearing that 38 

report, might be perceived as being somewhat arbitrary. 39 
 40 
Let me iterate too that that report is data.  It’s a report and 41 

it is not a CCA position of any sort and let me also correct 42 
another thing.  It was said in some of the public hearings that 43 
CCA’s position on longlines was to eliminate them from the 44 
fishery and our formal position, taken by the national 45 

committee, is that we want to move them out fifty fathoms. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got another question from Mr. Teehan 48 



 44 

and then Mr. Sapp. 1 
 2 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Thanks for your 3 

testimony, Russ.  Just for clarification, the letter from the 4 
FWC to Dr. Crabtree about the IFQ said that the council -- We 5 
request that the council address our allocation request either 6 

prior to or concurrent with the implementation of the IFQ 7 
program without delay in the implementation of the IFQ program. 8 
 9 
DR. NELSON:  That letter was received by the council in 10 

September, I believe, and there has not been much action to try 11 
to get the allocation decisions to catch up with the IFQ; hence, 12 
creating a situation where a delay would be inevitable, if the 13 

council was to follow the will of that commission. 14 
 15 
MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Russell.  I, like the other council 16 

people, have seen that Gentner economic paper at this point and 17 
economics, for a layperson like myself, is one of those slippery 18 
things that I have trouble getting my arms around and I’m 19 
probably never going to understand it completely. 20 

 21 
What I do understand in this economic climate that we’re in is 22 
jobs and when we’re talking about shifting an allocation away 23 
from the commercial industry, I see loss of jobs there.  Is 24 

there anything in that economic report that lets us know what 25 
the gain is on the other side? 26 
 27 
DR. NELSON:  Ed, I am also not an economist and that is a 28 

question that I wouldn’t answer.  I do believe the data is there 29 
to make predictions.  I received the report on midnight on 30 
Saturday and so I haven’t even had that much time to study it, 31 

but what I would suggest is the council, at the next meeting, 32 
invite Brad Gentner to come and make a presentation of his 33 
results, in conjunction with the review from the SEP, and then 34 

you could ask him those kinds of questions.  I think he could 35 
give you answers, but I’m not going to attempt them. 36 
 37 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Russ, I was a little bit kind of I guess set 38 

back.  I know we were going to have you -- Someone suggested 39 
that perhaps you come and explain the report to us.  What I 40 
really couldn’t understand is on the very last page of his 41 

report, it says “It is difficult, however, to draw conclusions 42 
from limited economic impact analysis conducted here.”  It 43 
really doesn’t tell us anything. 44 
 45 
DR. NELSON:  The impact analysis was given in conjunction to 46 

basically the willingness to pay analysis, which is the sort of 47 
analysis that Dr. Gentner and all the NMFS economists agree is 48 
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the kind that allocation decisions should be based on.  The 1 
conclusion about 100 percent recreational allocation maximizing 2 

the economic benefits to the nation is not based on impacts.  He 3 
simply gave impacts to give an example of how those changes 4 
would affect different sectors. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The other question is his analysis really doesn’t 7 

address all the things that we have to look at under Magnuson-8 
Stevens? 9 

 10 
DR. NELSON:  This is a state-of-the-art economic analysis 11 

addressing the economic implications of assessments.  It’s using 12 
the best techniques that economists will agree on and it does 13 

use them. 14 
 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Nelson, but I have to disagree. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just a comment and it’s not a question, but there 18 

have been statements made about the FWC request about allocation 19 
and those kinds of things.  I just want to point out that only 20 

as of Friday of last week we approved the allocations that you 21 
put forward in Amendment 30B and probably only nine months ago 22 
we approved allocations that were in Amendment 30A. 23 
 24 

Now, I understand that they’re interim allocations and I 25 
understand that folks aren’t totally satisfied with them and I 26 
would agree with Russell that we’ve got a lot of work ahead of 27 

us, but they are interim allocations and they have only just 28 
been approved and haven’t even gone into effect now.  We are 29 
making progress and we are dealing with the allocation issue. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would thank you for the report from Dr. 32 

Gentner.  It will be considered as we move forward with our 33 
analyses.  Our next speaker is Ben Bowman and he’ll be followed 34 

by John Schmidt. 35 
 36 
MR. BEN BOWMAN:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and council members.  37 

My name is Ben Bowman and I represent Food and Water Watch.  I’m 38 

a policy analyst with that group.  Of note, I have experience 39 
with IFQ fisheries in Australia, starting off in enforcement, 40 
and I find myself here, in the south of America now, talking to 41 

you about IFQs and telling you that they’re a bad idea and not 42 
to be duped into accepting these. 43 
 44 
In respect to my analysis of the grouper and tilefish IFQ 45 

program, I strongly advise you to not support the program.  It 46 
is clearly not designed in accord with the Reauthorized 47 
Magnuson-Stevens Act and nor is it in accord with your 48 
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responsibilities under the Public Trust Doctrine. 1 
 2 

The Magnuson-Stevens Act outlines standards for limited access 3 
privilege programs, as you might be aware.  The intention of 4 
these standards is to prevent privatization of public resources, 5 
to achieve conservation goals for our nation’s fisheries, and to 6 

prevent excessive consolidation.  This includes the protection 7 
of small, family fishermen. 8 
 9 

Amendment 29 fails to consider these intentions and is basically 10 
a de facto privatization scheme cooked up and has little 11 
conservation benefits, but it will create kings and beggars.  12 
You can be assured of that.  I’ve seen that firsthand in my own 13 

experience and I’m happy to share those experiences with the 14 
council. 15 
 16 

If we look at National Standard 4 of the MSA, we can see that it 17 
talks about equity and those sorts of considerations.  The 18 
amendment here is clearly not concerned with considerations of 19 
fairness, equity, or corporate consolidation. 20 

 21 
70 percent of people who fished and had permits in this fishery 22 
were excluded from the referendum, people have been here today, 23 
and so they did not have a chance to vote and there has not been 24 

an endorsement of this amendment by permit holders.  Basically, 25 
you have done everything in your power to ignore small-scale 26 
fishermen and to remove them indiscriminately from this fishery, 27 

across the Gulf. 28 
 29 
In addition to this, you have the turtle bycatch issue, which 30 
I’ve heard about.  How you can make a decision on a fishery when 31 

you’ve got this hanging over you, I don’t know.  Not only that, 32 
but if you implement an IFQ system now, you are going to reward 33 
a fishery type, a gear type, that has resulted in a lot of harm 34 

to wildlife in the past. 35 
 36 
I actually think the government should maintain control of 37 
fishery resources and you should look at a system of contracts, 38 

whereby people can, in competitive auctions, get access to the 39 
resource going forward.  That gives you government control and 40 
also allows you to be adaptive to changes in the fishery and the 41 

nature of the fishery and the resource over time. 42 
 43 
In conclusion, this grouper IFQ demonstrates a neglect of 44 
government stewardship responsibilities and a massive giveaway 45 

of public resources that will lead to quasi corporate ownership 46 
of this resource.  Young people do want to fish under this IFQ 47 
and we will not be able to. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Bowman.  Are there questions? 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m just wondering, are you voicing the official 4 

view of Food and Water Watch or is this just your personal 5 
opinion? 6 

 7 
MR. BOWMAN:  I am representing Food and Water Watch.  Is there 8 

any other questions? 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other comments?  Thank you, Mr. Bowman.  11 

The next speaker is John Schmidt and he’ll be followed by Jim 12 
Zurbrick. 13 

 14 
MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon, everybody.  I’m John Schmidt 15 

and I’m a commercial spear fisherman from Palm Harbor, Florida.  16 

I’m a participant in the red snapper IFQ program and although 17 
I’m a pauper, I don’t really blame the program. 18 
 19 
Myself and 81 percent of the fishermen would like to thank the 20 

Gulf Council and the National Marine Fisheries Southeast Region 21 
for your work to develop the grouper IFQ program.  Most of you 22 
already appreciate the conservation benefits, economic benefits, 23 
and the control benefits that this program provides. 24 

 25 
At this moment, effort controls are more important than ever for 26 
at least three reasons.  First, the 2009 gag TAC has been 27 

reduced by 40 percent.  With the current system, it’s going to 28 
be very difficult to find a way to reduce gag catches without 29 
shortening the season and sending more people to unemployment. 30 
 31 

Second, this turtle issue is certain to cause some fishermen to 32 
switch to bandit fishing.  Bandits catch the majority of gags 33 
and this effort shift will collide with the 40 percent 34 

reduction.   35 
 36 
Third, the proposed IFQ program has already reduced latent 37 
effort.  Nobody is buying latent permits, because they believe 38 

the IFQ is coming.  If the program is delayed, the floodgates 39 
are open and you can add that effort to the collision.  If we 40 
had an IFQ program right this moment, I would be caused simply 41 

to avoid gags so that I could work all year. 42 
 43 
Without it, I have to target them, because if I don’t, everyone 44 
else will.  Although January of 2010 is the best that we can do, 45 

we actually need this program this very day.  I want to urge you 46 
to forward this program to the Secretary of Commerce and we want 47 
to thank you, again, for all of your efforts.  Thanks. 48 



 48 

 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Schmidt.  Next is Jim 2 

Zurbrick and he’ll be followed by Bill Tucker. 3 
 4 
MR. JIM ZURBRICK:  Thank you, council, for allowing us to speak 5 

here today and by the way, some of you council members had voted 6 

to select me on that Red Snapper Recreational Ad Hoc Panel and I 7 
thank you for that. 8 
 9 

I learned a lot and maybe made a few enemies, but I want to tell 10 
you a story about what happened here in Steinhatchee.  That’s 11 
where I’m representing seven commercial fishermen and myself.  I 12 
had 272 pounds of red snapper.  That’s what I got and I was 13 

bitter, because I actually caught more than that, but with the 14 
cuts and everything, that’s what I got. 15 
 16 

Now, what we’ve done is we got in contact with guys in the 17 
western Gulf and they leased seven of us 39,000 pounds of red 18 
snapper.  Now our bycatch -- Now when we go grouper fishing, you 19 
catch 500 pounds of grouper, but you’re going to catch 200 20 

pounds of red snapper trying to catch it and we’re not throwing 21 
those fish back. 22 
 23 
Hurting those fish, now I have a very small percentage of guys 24 

that I now -- We vent fish.  We’re fishing relatively shallow, 25 
somewhere seventy to ninety feet, but you do lose fish and now 26 
we get to keep them.  It’s all part of the big quota, the TAC, 27 

and so -- I applaud the guys that sold us those landings.  They 28 
could have sold them for more, probably, to some people in 29 
Texas, where they’re paying more for fish, but they knew the 30 
need. 31 

 32 
I’m going to tell you that that’s what has happened in the 33 
industry.  You’ve got guys who are caring about our dilemma over 34 

in the eastern Gulf and it is a problem.  That stock has just 35 
gotten -- It’s nuts, but nothing, of course, like the western 36 
Gulf, but big by what we’ve seen. 37 
 38 

Also, I want to talk about what’s going to happen if -- It 39 
doesn’t matter if you guys take the longline gear out for six 40 
months and make an emergency rule.  Those folks -- Those 41 

longline guys have got to work.  They are going to re-rig and 42 
they’re going to make it and they’re going to come in and if 43 
that gag quota is a million-and-a-half pounds, million-four or 44 
something, we’re going to shut down in June.  All grouper will 45 

shut down and what’s that going to do to the working people? 46 
 47 
What are you going to do for five months?  Are you going to 48 



 49 

target these other species?  People are talking about the jacks 1 
and you’ve got all this stuff and so regardless of what happens 2 

with that turtle issue, it doesn’t make any sense to wait, 3 
because it’s going to get worse. 4 
 5 
You’re going to have half the longline fleet convert back and 6 

start fishing for gags and that’s where the problem is at.  The 7 
gag grouper is our dilemma, because there’s not enough for 8 
everybody to catch without shutting the fishery down and we went 9 

through that a couple of years ago. 10 
 11 
We had a two-and-a-half-month early closure and people are still 12 
recovering, believe it or not.  They really are still recovering 13 

from it and once again, I want to remind you that 81 percent of 14 
the folks, including myself, voted for the referendum.  I think 15 
that’s overwhelming.  That’s just astronomical.  That in itself 16 

says a lot. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Zurbrick, could you bring it to a 19 

conclusion?  Your time is up.  Thank you.  Bill Tucker and he’ll 20 

be followed by Russell Underwood, if Russell is still here. 21 
 22 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  Good day.  Amendment 29 is all about managing 23 

effort.  It’s about reducing overcapacity in the grouper fishery 24 

and it’s about rationalizing effort.  We’ve gone through a host 25 
of possible ways to do that.  We’ve narrowed it down to one that 26 
has a high probability of working, catch shares, grouper IFQ and 27 

tilefish IFQ. 28 
 29 
I’ve heard a lot of stuff in here and I know that people are 30 
picking these other issues and they’re trying to turn them into 31 

wedge issues to keep us from progress in the commercial fishery.  32 
I hear these guys say -- You look at the people who don’t like 33 
grouper IFQs and they’re not full-time grouper fishermen. 34 

 35 
The one thing they all have in common is these people want to 36 
add effort into the grouper fishery and they don’t want to pay 37 
any price for it.  You look at it and see if I’m wrong on that. 38 

 39 
Mr. Eller is a fine man.  What he doesn’t like is he doesn’t 40 
have a history in the fishery.  That’s why we put the control 41 

date, was to keep new entrants out, to give them a heads-up that 42 
we don’t want more effort in this fishery.  We’re trying to 43 
manage fisheries and we have to do it professionally and we’ve 44 
got to get the politics out of this and stop using these issues 45 

as wedge issues to keep us from succeeding in one setting and 46 
setting an example for these other sectors. 47 
 48 
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If you’ve got sixty-three days of fishing or whatever it is in 1 
the red snapper fishery, you’re doing something wrong in the 2 

recreational red snapper fishery.  Don’t hold us back.  Don’t 3 
stop the progress in this fishery.  Let us lead and let us set 4 
an example for the rest of you.  It’s about effort control and 5 
it’s about accountability and we cannot let the losers drag us 6 

down on this.  Let us lead on this.  It’s about accountability. 7 
 8 
I’ve heard a lot of stuff in here and I wish I had time to give 9 

you counterarguments on all of it.  If someone wants to ask me a 10 
question on how the red snapper IFQ has reduced bycatch and been 11 
good for the stocks, good.  I’ll take my time then. 12 
 13 

Everything in these fisheries is dynamic.  You move the longline 14 
gear out and let me tell you, it’s not the law of unintended 15 
consequences.  Just think about it.  You all are fishery 16 

managers and it’s not a hard one.  If you move longline gear out 17 
of the fishery, you create a vacuum in the shallow-water 18 
fishery. 19 
 20 

The first thing those boats are going to do with longline gear 21 
is going to move offshore.  The deepwater grouper fishery is a 22 
small quota.  It’s already met prematurely.  If you move 23 
longline gear beyond fifty fathoms, that quota is going to be 24 

caught like that, much faster than it has been caught.  That 25 
will be done and they’ll re-rig with bandit gear and they’ll 26 
come into shallow water and bandit fish for red, gags, scamps. 27 

 28 
Gag grouper quota has just been cut by 40 percent.  That target 29 
is easy to meet as it is and these guys coming in and fishing 30 
with rod and reels and bandits make it easier to catch.  Latent 31 

effort, IFQs deal with latent effort.  They deal with dormant 32 
effort.  It cures that problem. 33 
 34 

If you don’t move forward with this IFQ plan and you move 35 
longline gear out, you add a whole set of incentives for 36 
everybody with these dormant permits to add capital and capacity 37 
to the fishery to fill that void.  It’s not unintended 38 

consequences.  This is simple. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Bill, could you bring it to a conclusion?  41 

Your time has expired.  Are there any questions? 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  Bill, you know a lot of people are talking about 44 

delaying final action at least until April and could you comment 45 

on what you see the impact of that being to this program? 46 
 47 
MR. TUCKER:  That’s a stall tactic for political purposes 48 
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because they want to reallocate this fishery.  They’ve been 1 
saying that grouper IFQs are going to preclude them from 2 

reallocating fish from an accountable commercial sector to a 3 
recreational sector that’s not.  It’s a political issue.  The 4 
two have nothing to do with one another.  Delay, delay, delay 5 
and why are we procrastinating on managing effort in this 6 

fishery?  It’s a problem and it’s an issue and we need to deal 7 
with it. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions? 10 

 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bill, tell me the harm that you think is going to 12 

happen to the stock if we do not go forward with the grouper IFQ 13 

and go forward with it now. 14 
 15 
MR. TUCKER:  I’m sorry, Ms. Williams, but would you repeat that 16 

question, please? 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Tell me how much harm do you think is going to be 19 

done to the fishery resource if we do not go ahead and approve 20 

the IFQ grouper plan at this meeting. 21 
 22 
MR. TUCKER:  Number one, it’s a multispecies IFQ plan.  It takes 23 

time to implement that.  I wish it didn’t and I’ve been 24 

wondering why it does, but it does take time to do it.  That 25 
scenario I laid out of when the longline gear hits the deepwater 26 
quota and comes in and we hit the gag quota and we close that 27 

fishery down, then what are we going to do?  We’re going to b-28 
liners and we’re going to hammer the b-liners because that’s 29 
open.  We’re going to squeeze that balloon and the effort goes 30 
to b-liners. 31 

 32 
We hammer the b-liners and we drive that stock down, then we’re 33 
going for amberjack and we’re going to drive that stock down and 34 

close that fishery real quick and then we’re going to king 35 
mackerel and then we’re going to go to red porgies. 36 
 37 
As we catch our red porgies, we’re going to be hitting the red 38 

snapper as well and would you ask me the question on how the red 39 
snapper IFQ has protected -- 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I will, because you’re just so sincere about 42 

this.  Please tell us. 43 
 44 
MR. TUCKER:  This is what happens to me.  I’ve got 351 pounds 45 

from the program.  I lease allocation from a fisherman and if I 46 
didn’t do that, if we didn’t have this program, he would catch 47 
his 10,000 pounds and he would bring them to the dock and they 48 
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would be counted against the quota. 1 
 2 

I would go out, as I’m prosecuting my grouper fishery, and I 3 
catch my 10,000 pounds and I’ll throw them back, because I don’t 4 
have any allocation.  We’ve impacted 20,000 pounds of fish, but 5 
the fact that the Sea Lord that all you people seem to hate, 6 

he’s my savior and he’s good for my fishery and he’s good for my 7 
resource, because now he’s off the water. 8 
 9 

In a voluntary transaction between two individuals, he’s allowed 10 
me to lease his access to the resource, his permit, his limited 11 
permit.  He’s off the water and I go out and in my grouper 12 
fishery, the 10,000 pounds of fish that I would have thrown 13 

back, I bring back and I count them against the quota and we’ve 14 
impacted half the amount of fish in the red snapper fishery. 15 
 16 

It is a success and it works.  It’s accountable and it’s 17 
responsible.  It works and not to do it for the other fisheries 18 
in the Gulf of Mexico, I don’t have the words. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bill.  Russell Underwood.  21 

Russell is the last speaker I have. 22 
 23 
MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 24 

Underwood from Panama City, Florida.  I’ve been commercial 25 
fishing for thirty years and I was a recreational fisherman for 26 
ten years.  I sit on the Red Snapper Ad Hoc Committee and I 27 

helped form the first IFQ on snapper and I sit on the Red 28 
Snapper Advisory Panel. 29 
 30 
Today, I would like to talk about IFQ.  I’m here today to speak 31 

on behalf of the IFQ for the grouper.  I had two votes.  I had 32 
six boats that tried to qualify for it, but anyway, I have two 33 
votes and that was a very small amount of votes.  I’m not going 34 

to have that many fish in the grouper IFQ. 35 
 36 
Over the years, I’ve been vermilion and snapper fishing for a 37 
living and we always caught a few grouper.  I feel like it’s 38 

time to move the IFQ on the grouper.  I’m going to miss out on a 39 
lot, but I gained quite a bit back when we had snapper IFQ. 40 
 41 

The grouper fishermen need to have their chance to try to save 42 
some of these fish and bring this fishery back to where it used 43 
to be.  I support the grouper IFQ and I also support moving 44 
every reef fish fishery into an IFQ, including b-liners, 45 

triggerfish, amberjack.  It’s a multispecies fishery and I’ll 46 
need to be able to lease some grouper to help me out in my trips 47 
or buy some, but I think IFQ is a good thing for us. 48 
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 1 
The red snapper fishery itself has come back tenfold.  A lot of 2 

the council members are not fishermen and you all do a pretty 3 
good job of what you all do, but as you hear from the public and 4 
hear from the commercial sector, I’ve never seen this many fish 5 
in forty years and so the stock is rebounding in size and in 6 

quantity.   7 
 8 
The red snapper stock, to me, is not overfished and I think a 9 

lot of the problem we have today is the snapper quota is set too 10 
low.  The TAC is set too low and we’re not asking for a ten-11 
million-pound stock right now, but I think a lot of problems 12 
could be addressed with just a few more fish and we’re not 13 

asking for much, but a lot of our problems we’ve still got in 14 
our fishery and other than that, an IFQ on snapper is great for 15 
the fish and great for people like myself and the other 16 

individuals who can lease or buy or sell, whatever.  I think the 17 
whole entire fishery should go to an IFQ system and I thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood.  Any questions 20 

from the council?  Our next speaker is Wayne Werner and he’ll be 21 
followed by Keith Guindon.  Your cards got misplaced. 22 
 23 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Warner and I’m the owner and 24 

operator of Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  I can’t count how many 25 
times my dad spanked me when I was a kid, but I know I’ve been 26 
standing here fifty-five times, before this council, and that’s 27 

a lot. 28 
 29 
I’ve seen a lot of things happen.  There’s been a lot of effort 30 
put into doing this IFQ.  You’ve taken a lot of people’s time 31 

and effort and you’ve led them to believe that you’re going to 32 
go ahead and do this and so you should and not just for that, 33 
but the systems work. 34 

 35 
I’ve seen a lot of people fall by the wayside over the last five 36 
years.  These are fleet reduction programs.  I said that in the 37 
beginning.  We have probably 35 percent less fishermen that are 38 

throwing back these supposed massive amounts of fish.  If those 39 
other 35 percent were still here, what would be happening, if we 40 
stayed with the same systems? 41 

 42 
We’re going to be reducing people and we’re going to be reducing 43 
effort.  That is part of what we have to do because the pie is 44 
too small and I agree with what Bill Tucker said, every word of 45 

it.  I thought it was great. 46 
 47 
I’ve been involved with this process for twenty years.  I was a 48 
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young man when I first came to this podium and now I’m an old 1 
man.  I’m on the verge of ending my career and I would just like 2 

to see the fisheries, as I go out of this thing, in a good 3 
healthy basis.  We see that with red snappers, that they’re 4 
getting healthy. 5 
 6 

Why are the fish being thrown back now?  Because they’re getting 7 
healthy.  These are not small fish being thrown back anymore.  8 
Four years ago, everybody was complaining about little fish, 9 

you’re throwing back a bunch of little fish, bunch of little 10 
fish.  Now we’re throwing back a bunch of big fish all over the 11 
place, but it’s a lot less than what it was.  You can believe 12 
that. 13 

 14 
Just for a finish-up comment, I would like to say that I really 15 
agree with what I hear that SOS is doing.  I think they’re on 16 

the right track and they’re headed down the proper path.  Thank 17 
you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  Are there questions?  20 

Mr. Werner, I would like to say that I’ve been around this 21 
process now for fifteen straight years and I, for one, 22 
appreciate you and all the other fishermen that have taken your 23 
time to work with us to try to build these systems.  We 24 

appreciate it.  We need the input and we will continue to take 25 
that input.  Thank you and all the other people that have 26 
participated.  Go ahead, Keith. 27 

 28 
MR. KEITH GUINDON:  My name is Keith Guindon.  I’m from Texas.  29 

I represent the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance 30 
and I was asked to represent fifteen Texas fishermen and forty 31 

Texas deckhands and a group of people that work in my fish 32 
house, who all depend on this IFQ system to make a living. 33 
 34 

We support the grouper IFQ.  This is a plan that will reduce 35 
effort, improve accountability, and ensure a healthy fishery for 36 
my children to enjoy.  We need to move all of the reef fish 37 
species as quickly as possible into an IFQ system, so that they 38 

can all be managed cohesively and hopefully that will take place 39 
over the next few years.  We’re looking for the council’s help 40 
in that effort. 41 

 42 
I also would like to read a statement that says: The Alliance is 43 
reviewing the for-hire sector’s SOS plan.  We think this is a 44 
good step towards accountability and encourage the council to 45 

continue to investigate it and investigate any method of getting 46 
the recreational fishery in an accountable arena.  Thank you. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions? 1 

 2 
MS. WALKER:  Just one.  I thought I heard you say you were from 3 

Texas. 4 
 5 
MR. GUINDON:  Yes, ma’am. 6 

 7 
MS. WALKER:  Mike Nugent has always told me you all don’t catch 8 

grouper in Texas.  You need to tell him where you’re catching 9 

them. 10 
 11 
MR. GUINDON:  I can’t do that as a commercial fisherman, but -- 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I wouldn’t make that public, Keith. 14 

 15 
MR. GUINDON:  That’s private information, but we do catch 16 

grouper in Texas. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for your comments.  That was the 19 

last speaker for Amendment 29.  We’re going to take about a 20 

five-minute break and we’ll come back for open comment.  The 21 
first speaker will be Captain Mike Eller and he’ll be followed 22 
by Mr. Dennis O’Hern. 23 
 24 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  If everybody will take their seat, please, 27 

we’re going to reconvene.  We’re moving into the Open Comment 28 
Period and our first speaker is Captain Mike Eller.  He’ll be 29 
followed by Dennis O’Hern. 30 
 31 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 32 

 33 
MR. ELLER:  Mike Eller, Past President of the Destin Charterboat 34 

Association Board of Directors and past Board of Directors of 35 
NACO and a bunch of other stuff that really doesn’t matter.  I’m 36 
a twenty-eight-year Gulf of Mexico fisherman, commercial and 37 
charter, mostly recreational for-hire. 38 

 39 
In Baton Rouge last year, I asked you when do we get to evolve?  40 
If you remember, I was pretty upset about it.  The evolution has 41 

started.  Rule 30B and the reauthorization of Magnuson-Stevens 42 
has started that evolution and I am here to participate and 43 
facilitate that evolution.  44 
 45 

The recreational for-hire industry is stepping up to the plate 46 
to do whatever it takes to end overfishing and hold our industry 47 
accountable for our part in any overfishing that is taking 48 
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place.  I will admit that I have not arrived at this point 1 
voluntarily. 2 

 3 
The reauthorization of Magnuson-Stevens and ACLs and the 4 
Amendment 30B has forced me, and all of us, to be here, but 5 
we’re here.  The reality of the day is we are evolving and while 6 

change is sometimes painful, it is necessary to bring us to a 7 
much better place quicker, hopefully. 8 
 9 

The evolution process started with 30B and when they separated 10 
the for-hire permit holders from the rest of the recreational 11 
sector.  30B separated the for-hire industry and started us down 12 
the path and so don’t worry about this separation thing, because 13 

it’s already happened.  30B separated us and we are separate.  14 
Now it’s just a matter of continuing down the path. 15 
 16 

The argument has been used against the separation of conquer and 17 
divide.  Let me tell you, when we go to a two-and-a-half-month 18 
red snapper season, I am conquered.  I am done.  I’m willing to 19 
do whatever it takes to get us on track and end overfishing.  20 

They conquered me.  They did it.  They divided us and they 21 
conquered me with a short season and I’m ready to play ball and 22 
I’m ready to work to do whatever it takes. 23 
 24 

ACLs and the reauthorization of Magnuson-Stevens no longer allow 25 
us the option to take the slow rebuilding path or, as my very 26 
good friend Bob Zales said, to take the stairs instead of the 27 

elevator.  They’ve taken that away from us.  We have no choice 28 
now but to get on the elevator, the express elevator.  We can’t 29 
live with these shorter seasons and so arguing and fighting 30 
isn’t going to do any good.  We’re going to join hands with Dr. 31 

Crabtree, and I can’t believe I’m saying this, and we’re going 32 
to do whatever it takes to get this overfishing under control. 33 
 34 

Shorter seasons are obviously painful and detrimental to our 35 
industry and future.  That is why we want to work hard to get 36 
past this point that we’re at.  It’s going to hurt for the next 37 
two years, three years, four years, I don’t know, but I’ve got a 38 

long way to go in this industry. 39 
 40 
We want to bring our sector in line and end overfishing for our 41 

sector.  We humbly ask that the council move forward and 42 
implement electronic logbook pilot programs and implement sector 43 
separation and set a control date.  We ask to have a sector 44 
separation and a control date for the separation.  I’m asking 45 

for all red snapper fishermen to be identified, i.e., a red 46 
snapper endorsement, where no matter where you fish, if you 47 
catch a red snapper we want you identified and we want you to 48 
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come to the table. 1 
 2 

We believe that we can end overfishing through better data and 3 
through management, and this is the big thing, through 4 
management that can respond to the improved data and real-time 5 
data. 6 

 7 
If we can show that hey, in July we’re going to go over our 8 
quota and we have management in place that can say, okay, you 9 

guys have got to go to one fish or you need to do something and 10 
you’re fixing to go over your quota before October -- Along with 11 
our better data we’re hoping to have flexible management that 12 
will identify that hey, you’re fixing to go over and you’ve got 13 

to reduce right now. 14 
 15 
The technology is there to help us evolve and the will is there 16 

to help us evolve and Magnuson-Stevens and the National Marine 17 
Fisheries has provided the very painful motivation of a two-and-18 
a-half-month snapper season to make us evolve. 19 
 20 

The longer we fight the process, the longer it delays the full 21 
recovery of this fishery.  If we do not continue the separation 22 
process that 30B has already started and we do not have sector 23 
separation, there will be no way for each sector to be 24 

accountable. 25 
 26 
The private fishermen on their boats should not be punished if 27 

the for-hire industry over fishes and overharvests.  The same 28 
applies where the for-hire industry should not be punished if 29 
the pure recreational fishery overharvests.  Unless we can get a 30 
clear this is what you’re catching and this is what you’re 31 

catching -- Obviously there’s only 1,300 or so permits.  It’s a 32 
very small world in the for-hire industry and we can get a 33 
control over what we’re catching and how often we go.  It is not 34 

that hard. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Eller, can you bring it to a conclusion?  37 

Your time is up. 38 

 39 
MR. ELLER:  That’s why we have to separate, because if we can’t 40 

control -- We’ve got to be able to say we’ve got our fishery 41 

under control and we do not want to overfish.  We’re willing to 42 
make the hard choices right now.  We’re willing to do this and 43 
it’s going to be painful and we would like this council to help 44 
us move past this very difficult point.  Thank you. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got some questions. 47 

 48 
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MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mike.  It’s better late than never, but 1 

we’re here. 2 

 3 
MR. ELLER:  Amen. 4 

 5 
MR. SIMPSON:  You’re a humorous guy.  I remember telling my dad 6 

when I did things that oh, but, Dad, I’m just young and foolish.  7 
My dad said, you can just carry that young and foolish stuff 8 
just so far, boy.   9 

 10 
We’re here to help you out.  There’s some things that we can do 11 
as far as data.  I can’t do all of the issues that you’re 12 
talking about about management.  You have to work with this 13 

council and others, but I would like to work with a group that 14 
has a forward-looking thought and in that regard, we’re going to 15 
try to bring the charterboat players and some of the other 16 

states and try to get on track with some of this electronic 17 
logbook type things and see what we can do as far as the data 18 
from the commission’s point of view.   19 
 20 

We’ll be meeting in New Orleans and Dave Donaldson with the data 21 
program is going to be contacting these forward-reaching 22 
thinkers and we’re going to try to help, at least for the part 23 
that we can do.  That’s my commitment to you. 24 

 25 
MR. ELLER:  Thank you.  We would like to end overfishing and we 26 

would also like to make a full presentation of our SOS plan at 27 

the New Orleans meeting. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Eller.  Go ahead, Ms. 30 

Williams. 31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mike.  Are you ready for this council 33 

at this meeting, for us to go ahead and start some type of an 34 

options paper as far as the ideas that you listed as far as -- I 35 
think you said endorsement and sector separation and you threw 36 
some other things in there, tell you about the days. 37 
 38 

Are you wanting to perhaps your group get together and lay the 39 
plan outright, just as you said as what would work for you guys 40 
as businessmen, and bring it back to us at the New Orleans 41 

meeting? 42 
 43 
MR. ELLER:  I guess I’m torn there.  Every day we delay is a 44 

longer day that I suffer and my industry suffers.  We want to 45 

get the ball rolling today, immediately.  If we don’t have our 46 
plan fully developed, if there’s things that we need to address, 47 
I can’t really speak to that. 48 
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 1 
What I would like is I would like action today.  I would like us 2 

to get this ball rolling.  We have delayed this process for far 3 
too long.  I have been a part of that delay.  I have fought and 4 
fought and fought and I have fought myself to a standstill and 5 
now I’m ready to take a different tack. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Eller.  The next speaker 8 

is Dennis O’Hern and he’ll be followed by Bob Spaeth. 9 

 10 
MR. O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council members.  I’m Dennis 11 

O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance and I 12 
am a recreational fisherman, nothing more.  I’m not a charter 13 

captain and I’ll just remind you all that there’s recreational 14 
fishing and there’s commercial fishing.  Some fish for fun and 15 
some fish for bucks. 16 

 17 
I applaud the sectors that are coming forward.  I understand 18 
their frustration and their fear, that fear that everything is 19 
closing in and there’s no way out.  I encourage everybody to 20 

hang in there.  There is a way out.  It’s going to be long and 21 
it’s going to be ugly and its name right now is MRIP. 22 
 23 
I think the council has supported it and Dr. Crabtree, I 24 

believe, has some people in his office that work with it.  It’s 25 
a large-scale project and we anticipate results.  Not as fast as 26 
we had hoped for, but the FRA has complained for a long time and 27 

also wanted to be part of the solution. 28 
 29 
Another issue you’re facing right now is the longline turtle 30 
issue.  The FRA is kind of disturbed by the lack of quantitative 31 

data associated with the suite of options made available to you.  32 
I’ve asked and I still -- I’m not real clear on why National 33 
Marine Fisheries Service can’t tell you approximately what the 34 

reduction in the lethal take is for each of those options that 35 
you were looking at, because as I understand, the one you vote 36 
on will be calculated and then I guess, correct me if I’m wrong, 37 
it either is or isn’t enough, but that will be the final factor 38 

in that decision. 39 
 40 
I don’t understand why you all are being forced to operate 41 

blind.  I hope maybe you have some rationale for it, because it 42 
seems like you’re going to be forced to make a decision that 43 
might be economically destructive. 44 
 45 

Don’t get me wrong -- I’m on the record and I would love to see 46 
longline gear go from the Gulf, but I do not want to see people 47 
put out of work unnecessarily and I don’t want to see the 48 
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economic or social destruction. 1 
 2 

I go back to all our problems seem to come down to the stock 3 
assessments and we pointed out a while ago that the natural 4 
mortality used in those stock assessments seems artificially 5 
low, which causes a very conservative stock assessment.   6 

 7 
I contend that most of the problems that we’re facing today, 8 
most of the issues that are forcing sectors to confront each 9 

other and people to feel like there’s no way out, we wouldn’t 10 
have those problems if we were able to address the stock 11 
assessment situation a little bit better.   12 
 13 

I know we’re going back for a re-review now, but I’m still 14 
concerned with the way that natural mortality was treated and 15 
I’ll leave you all with a thought.  The sportsmen, the 16 

commercial guys and everybody, told you back when the red 17 
grouper issue was going on that the red grouper seemed fine and 18 
it seemed recovered and there was no need for drastic action and 19 
they still took the action. 20 

 21 
This is like red grouper déjà vu, gag and red snapper.  I’m not 22 
sure what we’re going to do about it, but I urge you all to 23 
consider that the stocks are relatively healthy and at 24 

historical all-time highs for size.  Thank you for your 25 
consideration. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  We’ve got a question 28 

here. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  Hi, Denny, and thanks for coming.  What do you 31 

think about sector separation within the recreational sector? 32 
 33 
MR. O’HERN:  I am opposed to sector separation.  I’m not real 34 

sure sector because you’re either recreationally fishing or 35 
you’re not and I guess if the sector separation were to hold 36 
true, then myself, as a private boat owner, I would be entitled, 37 
if we ever did any kind of IFQ or any share based on history, I 38 

guess I’m entitled to all the fish that came over the back of my 39 
boat that my friends were fishing with me on. 40 
 41 

I know the guys want control and I know they want to stay in 42 
business and I would love to hear a great way to do it, but 43 
taking away a piece of the sector for the operators and giving 44 
it to the operators when it belongs to the actual fishermen, I’m 45 

sorry, but I have a great deal of difficulty with that. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Any other questions?  Bob Spaeth 48 
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will be followed by Bob Zales. 1 
 2 
MR. SPAETH:  Bob Spaeth, Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  3 

GFA and the Southern Offshore Fishing Association feels that the 4 
science is very thin and there’s not enough evidence for the 5 
council to proceed with Amendment 31 on the turtles.  We wanted 6 

to wait until the ESA and let the buyout come up, but obviously 7 
it looks like the council is going to move forward. 8 
 9 

Industry has been working very hard to try to mitigate the 10 
turtle.  We put up ten solutions in our industry paper and 11 
almost all of them have been rejected.  There doesn’t seem 12 
there’s a thing that we can do here.  When you look at the total 13 

loggerheads killed, it’s less than half a percent by the 14 
longline industry.  You’re taking draconian measures to put an 15 
industry out. 16 

 17 
We came up with a death pill of June, July, and August to close 18 
because of turtle interactions were at that point, all but two, 19 
and, of course, right away, we get four to five months.  You’re 20 

destroying an industry.  You’re not just putting out longliners, 21 
but you’re putting out restaurants and you’re putting out 22 
seafood companies. 23 
 24 

If you go through west central Florida, basically you have cut 25 
off every other item.  There’s no amberjack to deal with and 26 
there’s no red snapper down there.  You’ve got shutdowns on 27 

grouper.  I just don’t think you know what you do and when we 28 
come out and we say you don’t really have enough data to do this 29 
and so we sat down and said if we want to do some studies -- Two 30 
things that have changed, that we know of, is our leaders are 31 

longer and we went to squid. 32 
 33 
Those are the two main changes that may have caused turtle 34 

interaction, but when we try to do a study, we have to do a 35 
twenty-four-month power analysis study, but yet the agency comes 36 
in and wants to do a lot of measures on eighteen interactions 37 
that’s less than a 1 percent study of the whole industry.  We 38 

don’t understand this. 39 
 40 
Right now, we’re in a deep recession.  The fishing industry is 41 

making it.  We’re not sucking off the economy and everything, 42 
but here we are, right in the middle of this, going to put down 43 
about 800 jobs.  I would hope that you would try to consider 44 
some other measures, as the three-month closure.  I think we 45 

could survive that and not all of us, but I think that you have 46 
some data to do June, July, and August.  Thank you. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Any questions?   1 

 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bobby, I noticed that some of the information 3 

that I’ve looked at said that the turtles was primarily caught -4 
- I can’t remember if it was the daytime or the nighttime.  I 5 
guess what I’m going to ask you is can you catch your grouper 6 

both during the day and during the night? 7 
 8 
MR. SPAETH:  One of the suggestions we put in our thing was no 9 

overnight sets, because some of the boats put night sets in and 10 
they’ll be out there for ten or twelve hours and that gives a 11 
higher chance of a turtle drowning.  That was one of our items 12 
out of the ten.  We also hired Trevor Kenchington and he put 13 

into the record three documents that I hope you all would read.  14 
Of course, there’s always counterpoints and everything, but he 15 
couldn’t come here today because he didn’t have his passport. 16 

 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, is the grouper longline fishery, for the 18 

most part, a daytime fishery? 19 
 20 
MR. SPAETH:  Yes, it is, Roy. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s because the catch rates, I assume, are 23 

much higher in the daytime and low at night? 24 

 25 
MR. SPAETH:  I think that’s a fair thing to say. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  28 

Bob Zales and he’ll be followed by John Greene. 29 
 30 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II.  Tom, I think Ken Anderson has got a 31 

card in there and I think he’s going to give me his time, to 32 
give me a couple extra minutes.  I’m representing the Panama 33 
City Boatmen Association and I’m going to talk about the GOMARS 34 

plan. 35 
 36 
The GOMARS plan is not my plan.  I just happen to be the 37 
spokesman.  Several of us put this plan together and I was party 38 

to that, but there was an attorney and there was some marina 39 
owners and there’s recreational fishermen and there’s tackle 40 
show owners and charter people. 41 

 42 
We put this together and we’ve been talking about this for 43 
several months and finally, most of it all came together over 44 
the holidays and it’s before you.  I’ve heard a lot of 45 

discussion and I’m not sure if everybody -- If they’ve read this 46 
plan, they understand it.  Hopefully if you’ve got questions, 47 
which I’ve sent the council a request for you to provide that 48 
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and I think that we tried to clarify most of them and hopefully 1 
they are. 2 

 3 
We understand and in this plan, we propose and suggest ways to 4 
start and do this.  Our proposal is a multiyear plan.  It’s a 5 
massive plan.  It has to start somewhere and we suggest that you 6 

start where you can start today, which is to have the Science 7 
Center Director immediately begin the process to require the 8 
for-hire permitted boats to file trip reports for red snapper as 9 

of June 1. 10 
 11 
This can be done.  Those reports can be filed, I understand, at 12 
least every day.  They have to be filed at least once a week.  13 

The report can be as massive or as simple as she wants to put 14 
together.  We would suggest putting a simple part together, to 15 
get you basic information for the number of anglers, the hours 16 

fished by each angler for red snapper specific in state and 17 
federal waters, the number of fish landed, the number of fish 18 
thrown back.  That’s our start. 19 
 20 

If the Science Center thinks there needs to be some more put in 21 
there, then we would probably agree to that.  That can be done 22 
today.  The rest of it, clearly this is a federal situation and 23 
you can only do this for federal waters. 24 

 25 
Hopefully if the council and the Fisheries Service buys off on 26 
this and we get that support, then we go to the states to get 27 

them to either do their own system, which would provide 28 
compatible information for state waters, or adopt this system, 29 
so that you’re not only having to purchase this permit or stamp 30 
or whatever you want to call it, and GOMARS is the name that we 31 

chose, to identify the people that are doing this and make it 32 
easy to purchase the licenses. 33 
 34 

There’s a fee in there.  That fee was put in there to reduce the 35 
argument.  A lot of people don’t want to pay a fee.  A lot of 36 
people don’t want a license.  I don’t want any of that, but the 37 
reality is you have to have it. 38 

 39 
If HMS can produce a permit for $16, we think anybody in the 40 
federal system can produce a permit for $16.  To get an HMS 41 

permit, it takes you about five minutes online to do it.  42 
There’s a web-based system to do this.  There are web-based 43 
systems for reporting in the State of Virginia and other places 44 
that people utilize. 45 

 46 
We’re not talking about creating anything new.  We think that 47 
the information and the ability to do the various things we’ve 48 
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suggested exists today and that you can take these things and 1 
put them together and take the best of it.   2 

 3 
Larry has got an excellent staff.  They’re computer whizzes.  4 
Dave Van Voorhees and the people at S&T are excellent people at 5 
what they do.  They have the ability to do this and they can do 6 

it.  We would like to work with them to help them do it. 7 
 8 
I’m a member of the for-hire workgroup.  We’ve been working for 9 

two years on projects and one of them is the current project 10 
that’s going to be done in Puerto Rico for an electronic 11 
logbook.  There’s no VMS, just an electronic logbook. 12 
 13 

The State of Louisiana, their guys have gotten with their 14 
legislature to create a similar system to what’s being done in 15 
Puerto Rico.  I understand that the same guy that designed the 16 

software for that program is working for their program.  The 17 
States of Alabama and Mississippi have, over the past couple of 18 
years, had logbooks paid for with disaster money. 19 
 20 

The State of Florida is in the process of doing that.  It’s been 21 
a long process that I was involved in.  They worked with the 22 
charterboat people that were affected by Katrina and hopefully 23 
within the next month we’ll have information on that. 24 

 25 
Logbooks for for-hire are desired by people.  VMS in the charter 26 
industry is not desired and if you’re going to get buy-in from 27 

the public, we would suggest that you run with what people like.  28 
If you want to do a VMS later on, you show us scientific reasons 29 
why it needs to be done and then we’ll do it. 30 
 31 

On the private recreational side, clearly you can do the same 32 
thing.  It will create a new permit.  All this, in my 33 
discussions with the S&T people, can be done in conjunction with 34 

MRIP.  This is not anything to supplement MRIP or do anything 35 
different.  Our proposal is intended to work with and enhance 36 
that process. 37 
 38 

Essentially, that’s pretty much it.  The thing that Steve did, I 39 
think he did a pretty good job with it.  There are some things 40 
in there which clearly was our fault in the way we put up the 41 

paper that weren’t necessarily understood.  Penalties, where he 42 
says that we didn’t address them, we did and we just thought 43 
that it was implied. 44 
 45 

You’ve always heard me stand up here and say that enforcement is 46 
a very necessary thing that you need to have and it needs to be 47 
strong and it needs to be forceful.  I’ll be glad to answer any 48 
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questions.  My time is about up. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob.  Go ahead, Ms. Williams. 3 

 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bob.  I looked at both -- First, let 5 

me ask you this.  Is GOMARS and the Panama City Boatmen 6 

Association the same people? 7 
 8 
MR. ZALES:  GOMARS is not an entity.  GOMARS is the name of a 9 

proposed reporting system.  It’s not a group of people. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s not an organization? 12 

 13 
MR. ZALES:  No, if you looked at the initial thing we sent out, 14 

we talk about a coalition of for-hire and private recreational 15 
anglers fishing the Gulf of Mexico.  It was a coalition that put 16 

the plan together.  GOMARS ended up being the tag, which Ed 17 
hates, because it’s another acronym. 18 
 19 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Who was the coalition? 20 

 21 
MR. ZALES:  It’s an ad hoc coalition.  It’s just a group of us 22 

that got together and have been talking for a long time on how 23 
to do this and we got together and put it together.  It’s not a 24 

formal group. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I noticed in the plan there’s -- Most of it 27 

looked like data-related stuff to me, when I read it.  A lot of 28 
the same data stuff that was mentioned in the plan, now labeled 29 
I guess GOMARS, looked very much like the same stuff that was in 30 
the SOS, but it seemed like with one you could kind of 31 

groundtruth it, but -- I think the SOS and some of the people 32 
talked last night about the VMS and how do you groundtruth this 33 
electronic logbook and how do you groundtruth some of this other 34 

stuff? 35 
 36 
Dr. Crabtree told you all if even in the best scenario if you 37 
get the accountability and the groundtruthing, the for-hire 38 

sector, and you don’t do it on the recreational side, you’re 39 
still probably not going to extend your season.  How with the 40 
GOMARS do you see that extending the season now and not 41 

something that they’ve got work on for four years? 42 
 43 
MR. ZALES:  This wasn’t put together in an effort to extend the 44 

season or to get us more fish.  It was put together to get 45 

better data, so that however the chips fall, they fall, so that 46 
the assessment people -- That’s why we’ve encouraged 47 
communication with the stock assessment people. 48 
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 1 
I’ve talked to a bunch of them in all the meetings that I go to 2 

about things and I think I’ve got a pretty good handle on things 3 
they like to see and it’s like was mentioned, independent data 4 
is the best thing out there. 5 
 6 

Essentially, like Dr. Shipp and some others have said, dependent 7 
data is essentially useless.  It plays in there, but it really 8 
doesn’t do the job that needs to be done.  The best way to do it 9 

all would be to have total independent data.  You would have 10 
much better information and we would all be far better off.  A 11 
lot of us wouldn’t be here, because it would be worked in a 12 
different way and you would get what you need.   13 

 14 
The proposal is very similar to SOS, as everybody knows.  The 15 
electronic logbook system proposed in SOS, that’s not new.  16 

There’s many of us that have been out here screaming for 17 
logbooks for years and years.  When the for-hire survey -- When 18 
Larry and them invited me to participate in that for-hire survey 19 
development, we talked about logbooks. 20 

 21 
At that time, we had issues.  Primarily in Alabama they had 22 
issues.  For those of the people that have been here a long 23 
time, they will remember this, that logbooks in Alabama had been 24 

done and they weren’t complied with and I think it was Dr. 25 
Nelson, around 1990 at a meeting, who suggested going from seven 26 
fish to two fish and the world went crazy.  Steve Heath I think 27 

was -- 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Bob, let me get some other questions in 30 

here, if you would. 31 

 32 
MR. ZALES:  Okay, but essentially, the logbooks have been talked 33 

about and so this system is very similar.  The primary 34 

differences between the two are VMS.  We don’t think there’s a 35 
need for it and sector separation, we don’t see a need for.  36 
That’s the primary differences between the two things, with the 37 
exception that we have suggested that the Science Center 38 

Director immediately do for us, starting June 1, a logbook 39 
program.  She can do that. 40 
 41 
MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for your presentation, Mr. Zales.  You’re 42 

right that Louisiana is taking the lead in the states and we are 43 
developing and have developed a trip ticket program for our for-44 
hire sector.   45 

 46 
It’s a voluntary program, to date, and it’s an electronic 47 
program and it will be in place to use within a couple of 48 
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months, I believe.  I’m proud of our department for doing that 1 
job and the goal is to make it mandatory once we get the kinks 2 

out of it, but we’re going to be doing voluntary for-hire sector 3 
programs in two months and I really hope that the Louisiana guys 4 
in the audience take advantage of that and do it. 5 
 6 
MR. ZALES:  We appreciate that.  We encourage that and we think 7 

that’s a big step forward. 8 
 9 
MR. SIMPSON:  Bob, just like I told Mike, we’re here to commit 10 

to help you work through this thing, but I’m glad you clarified 11 
it for Kay and some others.  The goal here and my goal, and 12 
that’s the only way I’m going to play, is to improve data.  It’s 13 

not for management politics and there’s no preconceived ideas 14 
about what’s going to happen when you institute something.   15 
 16 

The data will stand alone and so our group will be honest with 17 
you about biases and mechanisms and we’ll make those comments 18 
and it’s going to take some money and so forth to support to get 19 
this involved and there’s laws involved in states.  I think 20 

verification is the big issue we’ve got to look at and the core, 21 
as Harlon said, is going to have to be electronic reporting.  22 
Those are just some of the thoughts going in, but there’s no 23 
preconceived outcomes about how this is going to be or one group 24 

is going to have this way or not the other way.  The data is 25 
going to be the goal. 26 
 27 
MR. ZALES:  Larry, when we did the for-hire survey, that was an 28 

issue there and you and your staff, I think, know far too well 29 
the effort that I went through trying to convince everybody out 30 
there that this information is going to be there and it may show 31 

more effort and it may show less.  It’s going to be what it’s 32 
going to be, but it should be better and we should have more 33 
confidence and it worked out that way.  It just happened to work 34 

out to where it showed a way that people wanted to see. 35 
 36 
This situation will be the same, because the bottom line -- 37 
Anybody that’s involved, and you know this far better than me, 38 

but anybody that’s involved in this data system, it could be 39 
that you could go to all this expense -- We could all be 40 
required to do things every day and everything we do and the 41 

data could end up being pretty much the same as what MRFSS does 42 
today.  That’s a possibility. 43 
 44 
I don’t believe that will happen, but that is possible and 45 

that’s the way we have to go in with this to see, because 46 
however the data plays out, then the stock assessments and 47 
whatever, they do whatever they do, because clearly it’s the old 48 
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thing of garbage in and garbage out.  The stock assessment 1 
people get blamed for a lot of things and they work with 2 

computer models and a lot of that problem is bad data going into 3 
those computer models and spitting out a bad result. 4 
 5 
You get good data and regardless of whether it says we’ve got 6 

more or less fish, it’s believable and people have confidence in 7 
it and everything will be better.  That’s our goal. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  Bob, this is a slightly different topic.  I think 10 

it’s absolutely critical that the Florida Commission set a red 11 
snapper season for June through September and I know you’re an 12 
influential voice in those deliberations and I want to ask you 13 

whether you will support that at the commission meeting next 14 
week. 15 
 16 
MR. ZALES:  Julie, unfortunately for me, I’ve been blamed for 17 

what happened at the FWC last year, even though I really don’t 18 
take that credit, because I don’t think I have that kind of 19 
power and influence, but apparently some people do.  Right now, 20 

our association, the Panama City Boatmen Association, if you’ve 21 
seen the letter that we sent the commission for their December 22 
meeting, said at that time we did not take a position, because 23 
we did not have enough information in front of us to do so. 24 

 25 
We’re meeting Friday to take this issue up and being a realist 26 
in all of this, I suspect whether we support it or not that the 27 

FWC is going to establish a June 1 through September 30 season, 28 
at a minimum.  I think they’ll do that. 29 
 30 
I suspect that we’ll probably come out and support that.  How 31 

that’s going to go, like I say, I don’t know.  It would be real 32 
nice -- That’s one of the goals of our system, because what we 33 
see with what we have proposed -- We see in the future the 34 

ability, because of real-time, accountable data, for Dr. 35 
Crabtree to say what’s today and today’s Wednesday and as of 36 
last Wednesday, we had 13,206 anglers that caught red snapper 37 
and 15,600 red snapper were landed through this part of the 38 

year. 39 
 40 
Then he can make a decision and he can then tell the FWC before 41 

their meeting next week that we’re going to open June 1 and 42 
because of the situation and the numbers and everything, we’re 43 
going to close it August 31.  That’s our goal. 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Bob.  It would be really great if you 46 

and your organization would support that June through September 47 
season. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  We won’t settle it now, but I would like to talk 2 

to you about it, because the part that I don’t get, Bob, is if 3 
we have a single recreational quota -- Yes, we could probably 4 
get to real time on the for-hire sector, but we are not going to 5 
get to real time, I don’t believe, in the private sector and so 6 

the scenario you just panned out won’t happen without sector 7 
separation and I would like to hear you sometime -- Not here, 8 
but I would like to talk to you about that. 9 

 10 
MR. ZALES:  I would be glad to talk to you, because we think 11 

that you can.  We think that the private recreational sector is 12 
ready for that, the vast majority.  Now, you’ll never get 100 13 

percent of compliance from anybody. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  As I said, we’ll talk about this some other time. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Bob, thank you for your testimony.  I would 18 

encourage you to get with Dr. Crabtree and discuss that and in 19 
fairness to other folks, let’s move forward.  Our next speaker 20 

is John Greene and he’ll be followed by Tracy Redding. 21 
 22 
MR. JOHN GREENE:  Good afternoon.  My name is Johnny Greene and 23 

I’m a charterboat operator from Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’ve 24 

been in the business roughly about twenty years.  Basically, 25 
we’re just looking for some stability in our fishery.  The 26 
process of not knowing when the season is going to close is 27 

extremely difficult for us, as you all well know. 28 
 29 
When somebody calls and I can’t tell them -- They’re wanting to 30 
spend money with me and they’re wanting to book a trip and I 31 

can’t tell them when snapper season is going to close, it makes 32 
it a very difficult thing for us and I know that’s a hard thing 33 
and probably an impossible thing for you all to solve at this 34 

point right now. 35 
 36 
I am looking for some direction and quick action from the 37 
council to help us survive.  The short term is not really 38 

looking all that good for us and if I spend my entire life 39 
savings to get my boat payments and everything else paid until 40 
2011, what’s going to happen then? 41 

 42 
It’s a terrible feeling to be in this situation.  What little 43 
bit of 401K I’ve got left is looking awful terrible and 44 
everything is going on and we’re really in a pressure cooker 45 

right now. 46 
 47 
On another note, I’m extremely concerned about the discards.  I 48 
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don’t want to follow the South Atlantic fishery and be throwing 1 
back more than my TAC and I supported a six-and-a-half-million-2 

pound TAC and all of a sudden we go to a five-million-pound TAC. 3 
 4 
I believe that we’re wasting a part of our resource that we 5 
could desperately use right now and I think that’s something 6 

that needs to be looked at.  I understand being held to a 7 
constant F and that the fishery stock is going to grow and 8 
everything else, but I also understand the economic impact, the 9 

people that are paying the taxes and the people that are 10 
working.  Jobs are a big thing right now and we’re really in a 11 
jam with that. 12 
 13 

I encourage all the states to comply with the federal 14 
regulations.  I just think it’s crazy that if you live in one 15 
state over another that you have an economic advantage over 16 

somebody else.  We have three miles off of Alabama.  If Florida 17 
goes and stays open until September 30 and Texas doesn’t close, 18 
why is it fair for those individuals in that state to have an 19 
economic advantage over me?  I really encourage you guys to meet 20 

the federal regulations and do what you can in your power to see 21 
that happen. 22 
 23 
I’ll take any new form of data collection you’ve got.  I’ll take 24 

an electronic logbook, I’ll take an observer, I’ll take a VMS, 25 
I’ll take a pigeon carrier, I’ll take whatever you’ve got to 26 
have to get me more days.  We’re on the verge of filing 27 

bankruptcy and losing an industry that’s been around for a long 28 
time and I think it’s crazy not to work on that. 29 
 30 
On another aspect, I haven’t heard anybody say anything about 31 

latent permits.  I know we need to reduce effort.  I think right 32 
now is the time to focus our effort on latent permits.  I think 33 
you could simply make a requirement next year when the permit 34 

applications are mailed out to the permit holders -- Make 35 
everybody attach a copy of the front page of their tax return, 36 
proving that that permit is in the industry and it’s being used. 37 
 38 

I think we could make a significant reduction in effort that way 39 
and if that would give me ten more days by you saying, hey, you 40 
1,300 people need to send in a copy of a tax return, it’s kind 41 

of a no-brainer to me.  I don’t want a bailout and I don’t want 42 
an economic stimulus.  I just want the opportunity to go to work 43 
and pay my bills and feed my family. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  Are there questions? 46 

 47 
MR. ANSON:  Johnny, I could ask two questions here, depending on 48 
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the answer to your first question.  Are you here representing 1 
yourself? 2 

 3 
MR. GREENE:  Yes. 4 

 5 
MR. ANSON:  You’re familiar with the EDRP Program, the Emergency 6 

Disaster Program, that we started? 7 
 8 
MR. GREENE:  Yes. 9 

 10 
MR. ANSON:  That has been going on for two years now and could 11 

you kind of provide a characterization, since you, being out in 12 
the charterboat and you have the VHF on quite frequently, I’m 13 

sure, and you listen to the radio chatter and at the dock, could 14 
you provide some sort of characterization of the reception of 15 
that program from the start, setting aside that they were 16 

getting paid for it, but taking the responsibility of providing 17 
that information on a day-to-day or trip basis from the start of 18 
the program to where it is today? 19 
 20 
MR. GREENE:  Absolutely.  I would first like to thank the people 21 

who helped push that through.  I’m not really certain who all 22 
that is, but I would like to thank them.  It has certainly been 23 
a helpful tool for us. 24 

 25 
On a typical charter, we have to explain to our customers a lot 26 
of times how to use a rod and reel.  They may be out there for 27 

entertainment purposes and as we start to approach our fishing 28 
grounds, we go over everything and we bring the fish up that we 29 
start catching and the deckhands are starting to measure fish.  30 
The customers are asking, well, why are you doing that and you 31 

just threw that fish back and why did you measure him? 32 
 33 
They hear us calling out size limits and the size of that 34 

particular fish and everything else that’s going on and the 35 
customers feel like they are a part of something that could 36 
potentially help out everybody in the industry and they see that 37 
we are actively doing stuff to protect our resource. 38 

 39 
My deckhands don’t mind doing it and I certainly don’t mind 40 
doing it.  I really don’t hear any negative feedback on it.  If 41 

it will help me stay in business, I really don’t care if it pays 42 
a dime or not.  It is a very simple thing. 43 
 44 
The customer and the people that purchase a ticket to ride on my 45 

boat are very interested in what’s going on.  They’re 46 
significantly -- For the most part, none of them have really any 47 
idea if we’re a recreational sector or a commercial sector or if 48 
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we’re open or closed.  They really don’t have any idea and if 1 
it’s done any one thing, it has provided a great level of 2 

educating the public on what we’re going through and what the 3 
industry is faced with. 4 
 5 
I applaud it.  Whether the money is there for the future or not 6 

is totally irrelevant and I hope that as far as our state goes 7 
that it will continue to move forward and maybe on a voluntary 8 
basis, because I think there’s a lot of useful information in 9 

there. 10 
 11 
I was proud to see that the form was updated a little bit over 12 
the course of one year to the other and that showed me that you 13 

guys were really going back and reviewing the data and seeing 14 
what could be done.  I think there’s a lot of pros in that and I 15 
think anybody in the industry will be willing to do whatever it 16 

takes. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there other questions?  19 

Hearing none, thank you.  Next is Tracy Redding and she’ll be 20 

followed by Dana Wolfe. 21 
 22 
MS. TRACY REDDING:  I’m Tracy Redding and I own and operate AAA 23 

Charters, a booking service for charterboats along the Alabama 24 

Gulf Coast.  I would like to thank the Gulf Council and staff 25 
for the opportunity to testify today.  I would also like to 26 
comment on the question-and-answer sessions the council has been 27 

scheduling. 28 
 29 
These informal gatherings offer an excellent opportunity for 30 
discussions among all the stakeholders.  I would like to thank 31 

those that consistently take the time to gather in these 32 
settings.  Your presence is noticed and we are grateful for 33 
these discussions. 34 

 35 
I’m a coauthor of the SOS plan and we’ve been working hard.  Our 36 
plan is specifically designed to address overfishing, which will 37 
trigger accountability measures and further reduce our fishing 38 

season.  We believe that gathering transparent, real-time data 39 
is critical to getting our industry back on track. 40 
 41 

We are not naïve enough to believe that improvements in data 42 
automatically translates into more days on the water.  We 43 
understand that changes in recreational management will require 44 
compromises by all parties involved, including our industry, and 45 

will be neither easy nor pain free, but is essential to put our 46 
industry back on track, to recover what we have lost, to rebuild 47 
the equity and investment in our fishery, currently locked up by 48 
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restrictive regulations. 1 
 2 

We are asking that the for-hire vessels are acknowledged as a 3 
separate sector, that a control date be established, and that an 4 
annual catch limit be assigned to the charterboat sector.  We 5 
are also offering tools that we believe will improve the 6 

standard of excellence within our industry. 7 
 8 
We feel that these tools are needed to help improve and broaden 9 

the discussions about management of our fishery.  Electronic 10 
logbooks are one of these tools and we have developed a pilot 11 
program.  We are trying to work with National Marine Fisheries 12 
Service and MRIP representatives to ensure that a robust logbook 13 

product that meets or exceeds all the MRIP standards. 14 
 15 
We are requesting the opportunity to present our project to the 16 

full council at the next meeting, including a demonstration of 17 
our software, that should be ready to deploy.  Let’s give this 18 
council, Bonnie, and others the chance to look under the hood.  19 
Thank you. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Redding.  Any questions?  22 

Hearing none, thank you very much and Ms. Wolfe, followed by 23 
Billy Archer. 24 

 25 
MS. DANA WOLFE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 26 

council.  My name is Dana Wolfe and I’m here representing Ocean 27 

Conservancy today.  I appreciate the opportunity to offer 28 
comments to the council on the new provisions of the Magnuson-29 
Stevens Act and the accompanying guidelines specific to ending 30 
overfishing, rebuilding overfished species, and achieving 31 

optimum yield. 32 
 33 
The council has made really solid progress in ending overfishing 34 

and rebuilding key Gulf species and we applaud your actions in 35 
that regard.  Recent amendments to the reef fish plan were 36 
developed with an eye towards the new Magnuson requirements and 37 
the proposed National Standard 1 Guidelines. 38 

 39 
The final revisions to the guidelines have been published, as 40 
you’re aware, and we urge the council to take the steps 41 

necessary to ensure that all of your FMPs are consistent with 42 
both the law and with the National Standard 1 Guidelines.  The 43 
council has proposed a schedule, which we support, for 44 
completing a generic ACL and AM amendment to make the changes to 45 

the council’s FMPs that are needed to comply with the guidelines 46 
and the law. 47 
 48 
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We urge you to adhere to this schedule, so that the ACLs and the 1 
AMs and the key components of the National Standard 1 Guidelines 2 

are submitted to the Secretary by January 2010, which is what 3 
the schedule currently proposes. 4 
 5 
We’ve submitted a detailed letter for the record today that 6 

provides analysis of the Reef Fish Management Plan and provides 7 
recommendations for updating that plan.  The letter does not 8 
represent a comprehensive analysis for all of the Gulf 9 

fisheries, but we hope that it can serve as an example of the 10 
types of issues the council will need to address to comply with 11 
the law and with the National Standard 1 Guidelines. 12 
 13 

These issues include -- These are just are few of some of the 14 
key National Standard 1 Guideline provisions.  First, the FMPs 15 
need to include a catch setting framework for determining 16 

parameters, including an overfishing limit, an acceptable 17 
biological catch, annual catch limits, and an annual catch 18 
target. 19 
 20 

The ABC and the ACL need to be set sufficiently below the 21 
overfishing limit, in order to account for scientific 22 
uncertainty, and the ACT needs to be set sufficiently below the 23 
ACL, in order to account for the management uncertainty. 24 

 25 
In order to determine the appropriate buffer between the OFL and 26 
the ABC, we recommend that you use a productivity and 27 

susceptibility analysis.  NMFS has developed several working 28 
groups who are working on a similar methodology.  Their product 29 
should be available soon and we recommend you use those products 30 
to determine the appropriate buffers between OFL and ABC. 31 

 32 
The FMPs also need to include accountability measures.  We think 33 
those accountability measures should include an annual catch 34 

target for all of your fisheries, particularly where management 35 
measures have been unsuccessful in restraining the catch within 36 
the catch limit or where in-season adjustments are not possible. 37 
 38 

Managing to a target not only helps prevent overfishing, but it 39 
also will help avoid the disruptions that can often accompany 40 
fishing when accountability measures are triggered.  FMPs also 41 

need to include status determination criteria.  This includes a 42 
maximum fishing mortality threshold, the minimum stock size 43 
threshold, and an overfishing limit. 44 
 45 

Finally, the FMPs need to include a control rule for determining 46 
the ABC and they need to include the ABC itself for each of the 47 
Gulf species or stock complexes. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could you bring it to a conclusion?  Your 2 

time is up. 3 
 4 
MS. WOLFE:  Can I wrap up with one more quick point?  We 5 

recognize that this fisheries management is sort of an alphabet 6 

soup of abbreviations and now the MSA is imposing yet more new 7 
terms and new abbreviations.  We don’t think necessarily that 8 
the terminology in your plan has to match those terms 9 

identically, but we do recommend that you update it to match 10 
those terms where it’s possible.  That’s all and I thank you for 11 
considering these recommendations and we look forward to working 12 
with you in completing the Generic ACL Amendment to fulfill the 13 

new legal requirements.  Thanks. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  We’ve been looking forward to 16 

the publication of those rules.  Mr. Archer and he’ll be 17 
followed by Pam Anderson. 18 
 19 
MR. BILLY ARCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and ladies and 20 

gentlemen of the council.  My name is Billy Archer and I’m a 21 
member of the Panama City Boatmen Association, NACO, and I’ve 22 
just joined the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Alliance with this IFQ 23 
thing and I appreciate this opportunity to speak.  I’m also part 24 

of a for-hire working group since 1969 and so we’ve been working 25 
a long time in the fishing business. 26 
 27 

The SOS plan, when we got together, it was our vision to bring 28 
our industry into the twenty-first century and I didn’t really 29 
realize how difficult it was going to be, because these people 30 
are going to scream and holler the whole time.  They don’t want 31 

to be -- They don’t want validation.  They want business as 32 
usual and so we’re having a little difficulty there. 33 
 34 

It was our mission, and it’s still our mission, to work with you 35 
and our other managers to make this happen and to set a standard 36 
of excellence that this council, at its 219th meeting, can be 37 
proud of.  We want to get something done.  By getting that done 38 

and setting the standard of excellence, we want to bring 39 
viability and value back to our businesses, which we don’t have 40 
right now and we’re willing to work at whatever it takes to do. 41 

 42 
Our mandate has been 30B and 30B is a heavy hammer that we’re 43 
under and we realize it’s a here we are and please help us and 44 
then lastly, our passion has been -- This is our heritage.  45 

We’ve been around a long time.  Dr. Crabtree sent Andy to Destin 46 
and we had a meeting and one of Andy’s messages was we see a lot 47 
of people come and go and I thought about that and I said he’s 48 
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right, you all do see a lot of people come and go, but we’re 1 
here.  That’s all we do. 2 

 3 
That’s all we want to do and we’re going to work with you, very, 4 
very diligently work with you, to ensure that our livelihoods 5 
and our heritages and mostly importantly, our families have a 6 

way to make a living in this fishing business. 7 
 8 
We want to empower you to whatever it takes, whether it’s 9 

electronic logbooks or sector separation or whatever you believe 10 
we need.  We believe we need sector separation and electronic 11 
logbooks and VMS for law enforcement purposes for the VMS and 12 
sector separation so we can manage our quota and so you can see 13 

what we’re doing and there’s no guessing. 14 
 15 
You’ll have 75 percent of red snapper quota under control and 16 

that’s a great thing.  The GOMARS plan can deal with the purely 17 
recreational guys and that’s wonderful.  I’m proud that they’ve 18 
come to the table with this and that’s going to be helpful, if 19 
you all see it through, and then we’ll all see a brighter 20 

future. 21 
 22 
Anyway, our plan is simple.  It’s to set a control date from 23 
1996 to 2006, if it’s possible, the sector separation, VMS, 24 

electronic logbooks.  Everybody seems to be on the same page, 25 
sort of, on that.  Get rid of the latent permits and that’s a 26 
no-brainer and then set a recreational red snapper endorsement 27 

so you can identify the people that are in this fishery that is 28 
my competition or whatever.  It’s all voluntary. 29 
 30 
If you want to stay in the red snapper fishery, then you get the 31 

tools.  It’s just like buying a boat.  If you want to go 32 
fishing, you buy a boat or you can go fishing with me.  There’s 33 
another fallacy that I’m hearing, and I’m not going to point any 34 

fingers, but I’m just going to make a statement that we’re not 35 
taking a single fish out of this recreational fishery. 36 
 37 
We’re still recreational -- We’re going to take them fishing.  38 

That’s our business and so these fish will still be caught in 39 
the recreational fishery.  We’re not going to sell them to the 40 
commercial guys.  We’re going to be here and thank you very 41 

much. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Archer.  Are there any 44 

questions?  Hearing none, thanks again.  Ms. Anderson and then 45 

she’ll be followed by Maurice Fitzsimons. 46 
 47 
MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Dr. Crabtree and Gulf Council members, pardon 48 
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my scratchy throat.  The smoke in the hotel is getting to me 1 
here.  I’m Pam Anderson with the Captain Anderson Marina in 2 

Panama City Beach.  I’m also First Vice President of the PCBA 3 
and a member of CCGF and I’m also part of the coalition -- My 4 
husband and I are part of the coalition that put GOMARS 5 
together. 6 

 7 
We support the GOMARS proposal because we believe it will work 8 
and it will be more cost effective than the other plans and less 9 

intrusive on the privacy of the stakeholders.  There are several 10 
parts of our plan that are similar to the other plans and I want 11 
to speak to the differences.  12 
 13 

VMS, the VMS is not going to allow you to get better data.  It 14 
will be very costly and there is no reason to subject the 15 
stakeholders or the government to that extra expense when it is 16 

not necessary for your research, especially in these economic 17 
times. 18 
 19 
If there are extra funding dollars, use them in the areas of the 20 

research that will help the individuals and the communities that 21 
you regulate.  I can understand why you would want that access 22 
to stakeholders that are breaking the law and even require them 23 
to pay for it as part of their punishment and I have no problem 24 

with that, but I am personally offended that as an honest 25 
businessperson of thirty-five years that has filed all the 26 
proper state and federal paperwork required for all my licenses 27 

and all the aspects of my businesses that NMFS cannot trust me 28 
and my employees to fill out a logbook correctly and honestly. 29 
 30 
In the recreational for-hire sector, boats return to the same 31 

dock they departed from, many on a set daily schedule.  For 32 
those not on a set schedule, have their info called in or 33 
reported electronically.  When the logbooks are filled out 34 

during the trip, the samplers meet the boats and they will know 35 
if there’s a discrepancy.  It is as simple as that. 36 
 37 
GOMARS includes the private recreational sector.  The private 38 

recreational sector wants to be included.  They want to 39 
participate in this process.  Some of the recreational sector is 40 
part of the GOMARS group.  It’s their fishery too and they need 41 

to be a part of it. 42 
 43 
Speaking to the information that was spoken of before, we have 44 
calls right now in our offices asking for dates for the red 45 

snapper season.  People plan their fishing trips and vacations 46 
this far out.  The Chamber of Commerce and other media need 47 
information from us right now to plan their promotion and 48 
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publicity. 1 
 2 

I have to have information on my brochures within the next ten 3 
days in order to have them for the March opening season, because 4 
it includes all of my businesses and not just fishing. 5 
 6 

About the discussions that have taken place in the committees 7 
and in last night’s round table -- I know I sound 8 
confrontational sometimes and I don’t want to be, but we are 9 

getting mixed messages on how our stakeholders can improve the 10 
data collection process and thus, make the rulemaking more fair 11 
and equitable and keep people working. 12 
 13 

We sometimes get the impression that you believe the data 14 
collection and processing and rulemaking is all there is to MSA.  15 
It also directs you to consider, during this process, the 16 

economic impacts on the individuals and the communities and it 17 
is crucial right now.  If you don’t think the economic situation 18 
is critical, just look at today’s headlines.  It’s horrible. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could you wrap it up?  Your time is up. 21 

 22 
MS. ANDERSON:  I am.  The GOMARS group needs face time and a 23 

roundtable setting, where we can work through this plan with 24 

whoever will be implementing a plan, and make the decisions for 25 
its use in a pilot program.  We need this pilot program in 2009. 26 
 27 

We believe it will help and we believe it will work and we 28 
believe you’ll have better data and I believe we’ll have more 29 
fishing days.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Anderson.  We’ve got a couple 32 

of questions. 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  Pam, I wanted to thank you for being here and I 35 

wanted to thank you also for the hard work that you did on the 36 
GOMARS proposal.  I know that Orange Beach Fishing Association 37 
was lacking and we didn’t get in there until the last minute, 38 

but I do appreciate the hard work of your group. 39 
 40 
I wanted you to kind of express to the council -- Because I saw 41 

the list of people who are supporting the program that you all 42 
put together and I saw that just about every state was covered 43 
and it was large organizations and can you share some of that 44 
with the council? 45 

 46 
MS. ANDERSON:  There’s a list on the table of all of those folks 47 

and I don’t have that list with me, but I know that we do have 48 
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support across the Gulf Coast, with several large organizations.  1 
We solicited that because we know that it’s important in 2 

speaking with our legislators in Florida. 3 
 4 
The reason we put together the CCGF organization is so that we 5 
could pull these organizations together to make a difference in 6 

Washington and that’s what we’re working on.  As far as funding 7 
goes, if funding is a problem, we can help with that, because we 8 
have the ear of Congress and especially now, especially now, 9 

when people are out of jobs and people need work.  Right now, 10 
they’re listening and so we can make a difference if we just get 11 
the information. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Pam.  When you do data and you do 14 

logbooks, there has to be a way of groundtruthing.  I know that 15 
no one is going to take self reporting as the gospel and I don’t 16 

think -- It’s just human nature.  I don’t think anybody is 17 
putting anyone down as far as distrusting them, but when -- 18 
 19 
MS. ANDERSON:  I do though.  I do.  I report sales tax and 20 

payroll and all of these numerous, numerous, information.  I get 21 
audited by the IRS, like everybody does from time to time, by 22 
the sales tax office, and I open my books and I say here it is.  23 
I see no reason why I can’t have the same privilege with 24 

National Marine Fisheries. 25 
 26 
MS. WILLIAMS:  In the real world, if you don’t have 27 

groundtruthing and you don’t have observers -- It’s been that 28 
way since day one. 29 
 30 
MS. ANDERSON:  You would have observers in this program.  You 31 

would have observers, because when they fill out the logbooks, 32 
they’re filling those out on the way back to the dock.  When you 33 
have your observers waiting at the dock, and you’ll know when 34 

they get back to the dock, because they’re either on a schedule 35 
or they will have called in and said, I’m leaving at 8:00 AM and 36 
I’m returning at 2:00 PM and they will be there, if they want to 37 
be, to check it. 38 

 39 
They have filled in that logbook and they’ve got that 40 
information in front of them to compare and if that doesn’t 41 

match what’s in that box, they’re in trouble and that’s fine if 42 
they’re in trouble.  They should be in trouble if it doesn’t 43 
match. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  What I hear you saying is let us do a logbook, 46 

but have someone there to check us when we come in. 47 
 48 
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MS. ANDERSON:  MRFSS is there.  Someone needs to be there, yes. 1 

 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  MRFSS doesn’t work and we already know that.  You 3 

all don’t believe MRFSS. 4 
 5 
MS. ANDERSON:  I know, but right now, we’ve been told that the 6 

MRFSS folks are still going to be working alongside whatever 7 
plan you put in place and so for a while, until it’s proven that 8 
it works.  Once you have all these people that will be out of 9 

work that know how to count fish, I would think that you could 10 
retrain them to the new way, the better way. 11 
 12 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay and maybe you can tell me later, because I 13 

won’t just delay it, but I need to know how to help the people 14 
stay in business now and not wait five years waiting on the data 15 
to be groundtruthed, so that they won’t be out of a job.  I 16 

would like for you to come up with those ideas. 17 
 18 
MS. ANDERSON:  We need to know what our season is going to be.  19 

We need to be able to tell our customers that the season is here 20 

to there, because they need to plan their vacations.  If they 21 
can plan their vacations, then we know that we’ve got dollars 22 
coming in during that time. 23 
 24 

If it’s all just up in the air, then they’ll just wait or 25 
they’ll go somewhere else, because it’s like we don’t know 26 
whether we’re going to be able to catch anything anyway and so 27 

why go there? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Anderson.  Our next speaker 30 

is Maurice Fitzsimons and he’ll be followed by Gary Jarvis. 31 

 32 
MR. MAURICE FITZSIMONS:  Good afternoon.  I’m Maurice Fitzsimons 33 

and I’m the owner/operator of a charterboat out of Orange Beach, 34 

Alabama and I’ve been an owner of Zeke’s Landing Marina there 35 
for fifteen years.   36 
 37 
We have over forty charterboats and 200 recreational fishing 38 

boats and our folks around there love to go fishing.  I’m asking 39 
the council respectfully to take a close look at the 40 
presentations of GOMARS, SOS, and any other plan recovery 41 

program that’s out there, including their software, their VMS, 42 
and any and all connected equipment that would lead to real-time 43 
data being the source of all the information needed to manage 44 
this fishery. 45 

 46 
If the council would react in a timely fashion, the test program 47 
could be implemented this year, for the opening of snapper 48 
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season.  Do not procrastinate or pass the buck.  We need your 1 
help.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Fitzsimons.  Any questions?  4 

Thank you.  Mr. Jarvis and he’ll be followed by Robert Turpin. 5 
 6 
MR. JARVIS   Jerry Anderson has allotted me his three minutes.  7 

He knows I’m long winded.  Before I get started, I would like to 8 
remind everyone on the council that all the fish caught on a 9 

charter for-hire boat are caught by recreational anglers, no 10 
captain and no crew. 11 
 12 
I presented to staff an update of the SOS plan and where we are 13 

in our attempt to get industry support in the things that we’re 14 
doing, as far as we have a website coming online here in two 15 
weeks and some of the other things that we’re doing.  I hope all 16 

of you take the time to read it. 17 
 18 
I would like to at this time also ask that we can have a full 19 
presentation before the full council at the next meeting in New 20 

Orleans, to where we can have time to not just go over the 21 
electronic logbook issue, but also every tenet and every 22 
motivation and every aspect of the SOS plan for the charter for-23 
hire industry. 24 

 25 
The goals of the SOS plan are simple and brief.  We want to end 26 
overfishing and we want to be accountable and we want to have 27 

long-term viability for our industry.  I also gave the staff a 28 
book and it’s a fifty-year history of the Destin Deep-Sea 29 
Fishing Rodeo and it was last printed ten years ago.  I had ten 30 
copies and I hope some of you all will take that home and take a 31 

look at it, because now we’re in our sixty-first year of the 32 
Deep-Sea Fishing Rodeo. 33 
 34 

The reason I gave that to you is to give you an idea of how long 35 
our industry has been taking recreational anglers out to not 36 
only reef fish, but to fish for pelagics as well.   37 
 38 

What does SOS do?  First of all, we came to you -- The very 39 
first time you heard about SOS and when we got together is we 40 
brought you Plan A.  When we got together, we decided that we 41 

wanted to set a high standard not only for us as the charter 42 
for-hire industry, but we wanted to come together with the best 43 
available plan that meets every and all aspects of fisheries 44 
management. 45 

 46 
We wanted to be the standard and there’s no more form of 47 
flattery as when other plans use some of the intents of your 48 
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plan.  What does SOS do?  It meets all the mandates of the RMSA, 1 
including Section 303, which provides for the establishment of a 2 

charter for-hire sector, sub-sector allocation, and provides 3 
sector management tools.  Our plan provides all sector 4 
management tools for you and the National Marine Fisheries to 5 
use. 6 

 7 
Why SOS?  Well, first of all, there’s no way around in the 8 
recreational sector.  Both sectors have got to be accountable.  9 

In Amendment 30B, we are being managed as a separate sector now, 10 
even though we’re not recognized as such.   11 
 12 
SOS will stop overfishing in our sector by mandatory total 13 

accountability.  That is near real time and it’s accurate and it 14 
will be validatable and totally enforceable.  It will prevent 15 
the penalties of AMs on the charter for-hire sector by no 16 

accountability in the private recreational sector and the 17 
overfishing that may occur in that sector. 18 
 19 
We will bear the burden of daily logs and capture real data to 20 

end overfishing with the use of electronic logbooks and the 21 
related costs that may result of that.  It’s just part of the 22 
price of doing business.   23 
 24 

Electronic logbook reporting -- We’re going to have an 25 
opportunity, thankfully, to get before the Data Collection 26 
Committee and present the logbook program that we are working in 27 

right now to start a pilot program that should be up and running 28 
hopefully by the late, late spring. 29 
 30 
The thing about electronic logbooks is it gives at-sea reporting 31 

for dockside enforcement and dockside validation and we’re going 32 
to do that with the addition of VMS and I’ve heard some misspoke 33 
statements about VMS not being a data collection tool.  It is 34 

when it’s used as a satellite communication platform for your 35 
electronic logbooks to report your fish and what you’ve caught.  36 
That’s what a VMS is capable of doing and we’ll get to 37 
demonstrate that at the next meeting. 38 

 39 
Also, VMS is a tool for effort and it will show all effort and 40 
it’s the best tool for enforcement.  That’s why it’s used in the 41 

commercial red snapper IFQ system and all commercial reef 42 
fishing as it is.   43 
 44 
SOS will reduce the cost of enforcement and we have worked with 45 

enforcement, so as to enhance that accountability.  We’ve spoken 46 
with the guys that are going to have to be out there checking 47 
everyone. 48 
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The proof of VMS value is realized now in the commercial sector, 1 
both for the fishermen and the managers and enforcement.  That’s 2 

why VMS was required in the commercial reef fish fishery.  The 3 
other plans so far, to date, have no accountability measures 4 
that are enforceable and they don’t address today’s ACL and AM 5 
penalties that can be taken by National Marine Fisheries to 6 

prevent overfishing in our sector and the possibility of a 7 
shorter or closed season.  I say closed season and that’s just 8 
too damaging even to consider at this point. 9 

 10 
There are solutions for the private sector as well, such as 11 
endorsements, fish tags, et cetera, but it will take longer to 12 
implement and our goal on this is we would encourage them to 13 

come up with a plan that will benefit the recreational sector. 14 
 15 
That said, we understand that most of the tenets of our plan, as 16 

charter for-hire fishermen, would be difficult, if not 17 
impossible, in certain cases, to implement in the recreational 18 
sector.  In saying that, we want to work with them and encourage 19 
the development of management plans for the private recreational 20 

angler. 21 
 22 
Again, I just thank the council for hearing us out, but I really 23 
feel that it would be necessary and I hope somebody will give us 24 

the opportunity in the New Orleans meeting to give you a full 25 
presentation of all tenets of the SOS plan.  Thank you very 26 
much. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Jarvis.  Are there any 29 

questions? 30 
 31 
MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Gary.  When Bob Zales was up testifying 32 

before, I asked him a question about support for the GOMARS.  33 
Unfortunately, I did it when he was up testifying about 34 

aquaculture, as was pointed out to me by some of my council 35 
buddies.  I apologize for that, Chairman McIlwain, but I’ll ask 36 
you the same question. 37 
 38 

What do you see as industry support for your plan?  Instead of 39 
listing off organizations that are signed off on it, maybe in 40 
terms of percentage and where the support is and where you don’t 41 

have the support. 42 
 43 
MR. JARVIS:  We actually got this plan out into our industry and 44 

we just started in late October or early November and when we 45 

came to the red snapper ad hoc panel meeting and the very first 46 
time you all heard about our plan, we had over eighty-three 47 
individual charterboat businesses with the signed signatures.  48 
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Now we have over 150. 1 
 2 

When we first started out, it started out with Florida, of 3 
course, and Alabama, because the core founders of our plan are 4 
from those two main areas.  Then as we started to talk about it 5 
in our industry, then we got Mississippi captains and Louisiana 6 

captains. 7 
 8 
I fish in Louisiana and I’m over there right now and so as 9 

geographically we’ve expanded our horizons -- Most of us don’t 10 
attend or participate in the variety of all these commissions 11 
and organizations, but it’s been it’s a grassroots, word-of-12 
mouth deal.  We even have some Texas guys onboard now.  It took 13 

us that long and most of that was just due to the fact that 14 
Texas is a long ways away from Destin, Florida. 15 
 16 
MR. PEARCE:  Again, I applaud you and Bob Zales both for the 17 

GOMARS and the SOS programs.  I’m glad to see that you -- I 18 
respect you for beginning to stand responsible for your own 19 
fisheries.  I think it’s time and the data collection is a big 20 

part of that.  At present, I’m in favor of the sector 21 
separation, but I want to hear from you why you want the sector 22 
separation. 23 
 24 
MR. JARVIS:  We are a separate sector already, in reality.  You 25 

have managed us, especially since August of last year, as a 26 
separate sector.  With that management that’s in place now and 27 

what we see as an immediate need to prevent overfishing in the 28 
red snapper fishery, because of the fact that we are a limited 29 
entry group and we are a professional organization, as far as 30 
professional fishermen, charter for-hire, we’re being managed 31 

separately now. 32 
 33 
We want to be the -- We have stepped forward and said if we’re 34 

going to be managed as such and we have the capabilities through 35 
technology and through ideas, then we need to be managed as a 36 
separate sector and operate as a separate sector and allow that 37 
separate sector to do the two things that are most critical as 38 

of right now, prevent overfishing and prevent being penalized 39 
under the new accountability measures by overfishing in the 40 
other sector.  That’s the key ingredient, but it works both 41 

ways. 42 
 43 
If with true total accountability and with sector separation if 44 
we use up our allocation of the recreational TAC, we may have to 45 

quit fishing and the private recreational angler can go ahead, 46 
but if I’m not mistaken, I think seven out of the last nine 47 
years the recreational sector has overfished their TAC. 48 
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 1 
Because of accountability measures -- I think one year, 2005, it 2 

was 630,620 pounds over.  Under a 2.1 million-pound TAC, that 3 
would be a pretty tough lick to take the next year and so with 4 
our plan, we will prevent our sector from overfishing our TAC 5 
and if there is overfishing in the recreational sector, our 6 

industry will not be penalized by that overfishing. 7 
 8 
MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for that answer and I’m hoping that you and 9 

Bob both help us in Louisiana to get your charter guys to help 10 
us kick off that volunteer program we’re going to have in a 11 
couple of months. 12 
 13 
MR. JARVIS:  I’m over in your home area right now. 14 

 15 
MS. WILLIAMS:  One quick question and I believe I asked you this 16 

before.  I keep hearing that you want us to start something now, 17 
and I’ve heard you say electronic logbooks with VMS monitoring, 18 
and you all were going to tell us how all of that will work, and 19 
sector separation and endorsements and control dates. 20 

 21 
Do you want this council, when full council meets, to start 22 
staff putting together an options paper with those ideas for 23 
management measures or are you asking that we wait until you 24 

give us your presentation, if and when someone makes a motion 25 
for the New Orleans meeting? 26 
 27 
MR. JARVIS:  No, I would rather you start that process 28 

immediately, but still give us the opportunity -- You need that 29 
knowledge to make good decisions as managers.  We need to 30 
present it to you and you need to hear it.  We want to start the 31 

plan now. 32 
 33 
Time right now is one of our enemies and so -- It’s not just 34 

time for our industry, but it’s also time for the fish and 35 
that’s the thing about our plan.  We brought to you Plan A and 36 
Plan A is going to prevent overfishing and it’s good for the 37 
fish.  Prevent overfishing and good for the fishermen. 38 

 39 
That’s why we want to get the ball rolling.  Dr. Crabtree, I 40 
kind of stayed on him a little bit last night about the fact 41 

that we need to stop wishing and hemming and humming and we need 42 
to start working, all of us. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Jarvis.  We need to move on, 45 

in fairness to the other people.  We’ve got about forty-five 46 
minutes more of cards and so I would appreciate your indulgence.  47 
Watch the monitor and when it turns yellow, you’ve got one 48 
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minute. 1 
 2 
MR. ROBERT TURPIN:  I’ll try to be brief.  My name is Robert 3 

Turpin and I’m the manager of Escambia County’s Division of 4 
Marine Resources.  I appreciate this opportunity to address the 5 
council on reef fish issues, especially red snapper.  That seems 6 

to be a hot topic of discussion. 7 
 8 
The Escambia County Board of County Commissioners have passed 9 

numerous resolutions that clearly document Escambia County’s 10 
recognition of the importance of recreational fishing and 11 
diving, of which red snapper is a vital component, to our local 12 
economy and our quality of life. 13 

 14 
I’m here representing the staff of Escambia County, the Board of 15 
County Commissioners within the resolutions, and also a marine 16 

advisory committee, which is made up of a number of appointees 17 
by county administrators and county commissioners.  I’m here 18 
with three hats on. 19 
 20 

In the early 1990s, right at the time the red snapper stock was 21 
deemed to be overfished and undergoing overfishing, some 22 
interesting work was being accomplished at the University of 23 
West Florida.  Individual fish census data, underwater point 24 

counts, replicated quantitative data, were being collected.  25 
Between 1991 and 1993, one such study was conducted where 564 26 
individual point count data were made on over seventy reefs 27 

between Pensacola and Panama City. 28 
 29 
The results of that data, which was funded by the State of 30 
Florida, are as follows.  The mean abundance of red snapper was 31 

1.17 fish per hundred square meters.  The standard deviation was 32 
3.17.  The maximum number of red snapper counted on any of these 33 
point counts was twenty-four. 34 

 35 
The total red snapper count for all three years, 564 counts, 36 
over seventy reefs between Pensacola and Panama City, was 660 37 
fish.  Go back today and replicate the study and you can expand 38 

it spatially and you’ll see that red snapper have rebounded.  39 
These are the data that you need that actually will celebrate 40 
the success of the management of the fishery back to a 41 

productive fishery. 42 
 43 
It eliminates a lot of the problems that have been associated 44 
with a small TAC.  I believe that if the states will work with 45 

the council that you can expand the study.  It’s not expensive 46 
and it can be done this fishing year and you could see an 47 
increase in the TAC.  Escambia County will be working with the 48 
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State of Florida and I’ll be happy to take any questions. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Turpin.  Any questions?  3 

Hearing none, our next speaker is Tom Becker and he’ll be 4 
followed by Scott Robson. 5 
 6 
MR. TOM BECKER:  Mr. Chairman and council, my name is Tom 7 

Becker.  I’m President of the Mississippi Charterboat Captain’s 8 
Association.  First of all, I want to thank everyone in this 9 

room and everyone that’s left for having paid their taxes.  10 
Because of them, Mississippi has developed, since Katrina -- We 11 
got some money to help rebuild our stocks and they’re coming 12 
back.  They’re back. 13 

 14 
While these plans that we’ve been looking at are great and I’m 15 
glad to see them and it’s somewhere we need to go, but we do 16 

have some reservations.  He said he had some captains from 17 
Mississippi, but I never got a response back that they wanted 18 
the SOS plan.  They wanted to look at the GOMARS.  One, it did 19 
not have the VMS on there.   20 

 21 
Also, on the ad hoc, which I am the vice chair of -- On the Red 22 
Snapper Ad Hoc Committee, I’m the vice chair and we toiled over 23 
this issue the last time we met, from what the scoping document 24 

and the challenge that you guys gave us.  It was tough. 25 
 26 
We heard about the SOS at that meeting.  That’s fine, but what 27 

I’m asking is that we want to get going on something.  We all do 28 
and it’s all we want is some data.  That’s what we want.  The 29 
recreational fishermen that I talk to at the docks, they want to 30 
see some action and they want to see some data that they can 31 

believe and that’s all they’ve asked, is data. 32 
 33 
I’m sure that they’re going to go with it.  Like Bob said, not 34 

100 percent, but they’re going to go with taking the action to 35 
make this credible information that we give you.  The data that 36 
we gave the DMR during our process with the EP program was data 37 
they had never seen.  They were really amazed at what we were 38 

catching and our effort. 39 
 40 
The whole point is we just want to see something done and we 41 

want to see it done as soon as possible.  The fishermen are 42 
getting frustrated and we now, as alluded to, there are areas 43 
that doesn’t go after or does not target red snapper.  That’s us 44 
and why?  In 2005, we lost 95 percent of our reefs and we built 45 

them back. 46 
 47 
I did a program this summer with the DMR, with scientists 48 
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onboard, to do fish sampling on the reefs that we have rebuilt, 1 
240 pyramids we put out, plus other material.  These reefs are 2 

coming back big time.  Now I can target them on an eight-hour 3 
trip, but I couldn’t do it before.  I’ll take any questions and 4 
thank you. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Becker.  Any questions? 7 

 8 
MR. DIAZ:  Tom, I would just like to ask, can you give us a 9 

sense of what level of cooperation you think the Mississippi 10 
charterboats would be willing to give to some of these programs 11 
we’ve been hearing about? 12 
 13 
MR. BECKER:  They’ve been screaming to me, when you go to these 14 

meetings, are they talking about logbooks?  They would go with a 15 
logbook, whatever way it goes, electronic or paper or internet.  16 

Some of the guys have their wife put it in because they don’t 17 
know how to use it and I have guys that don’t have computers.  18 
Whatever way we work it, they’ll be glad to do it. 19 
 20 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Captain Becker.  Any other 21 

questions?  Thank you very much.  Next is Scott Robson and he’ll 22 
be followed by Paul Redman. 23 
 24 
MR. SCOTT ROBSON:  Good afternoon, Gulf Coast Council, Gulf of 25 

Mexico.  My name is Scott Robson, President of the Destin 26 
Charterboat Association.  I’m going to be brief, because I know 27 

there’s some more people wanting to talk. 28 
 29 
I’m just going to just touch on one point on that SOS plan.  I’m 30 
representing that SOS plan, but I wanted to kind of touch on 31 

sector separation.  I know that point has been made earlier 32 
today and basically, we’ve been, in a sense, already separated 33 
from the sector with Amendment 30B and with federal permits 34 

already. 35 
 36 
What I would like to see this council do is move forward with 37 
setting a control date for the sector separation.  As it looks 38 

with the federal permit, you’re starting to already -- We have 39 
our allocations history with that for-hire and private 40 
recreational fishermen and if we could kind of set that control 41 

date now, as the future of state waters and other states remain 42 
open with the federal permitted boats are not allowed to fish 43 
during those -- You might start to see changes in that 44 
allocation. 45 

 46 
We would also like to allow the SOS pilot logbook program to be 47 
presented to this council at the next meeting.  I know you’ve 48 
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heard that and also, I would like to -- From my association, we 1 
wanted to see if this council could probably develop a scoping 2 

and look at opening next year’s snapper season on a May 1 3 
instead of June 1 and have the council start that process, in 4 
looking down that road.  That’s pretty much it and thank you.  5 
Do you have any questions? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Scott.  Any questions for Mr. 8 

Robson?  If not, the next speaker is Paul Redman and he’ll be 9 

followed by Richard Adams.  Does anybody see Paul Redman?  Next 10 
is Richard Adams.  Oscar Eckhoff?  Mr. Eckhoff and he’ll be 11 
followed by Vicki Cornish. 12 
 13 
MR. OSCAR ECKHOFF:  What I am going to say is something that I 14 

don’t think anybody here has heard yet.  I worked for the Naval 15 
Oceanographic Office from 1961 through 1992.  The reason some 16 

people seem to want fish farming is because of -- Well, you’ve 17 
got to admit it, but overpopulation of humans. 18 
 19 
They’ve got too many people wanting too much fish and we’ve got 20 

to do something or else.  The “or else” is there’s going to be a 21 
very great reduction in human numbers.  Sorry about that, you 22 
all, but that’s life. 23 
 24 

We have an overpopulation in the Gaza Strip and they refused to 25 
recognize it and so therefore, they had to suffer the 26 
consequences of this recent war.  You all are trying to control 27 

the environment of Earth and you can’t do it.   28 
 29 
If you try to manage menhaden or lobster or I don’t care what it 30 
is, it affects everything else on Earth, everything else in the 31 

ocean.  Therefore, you can’t manage it very well.  You can try, 32 
but it won’t do any good.  The only solution is to reduce our 33 
human numbers. 34 

 35 
I belong to the American Geophysical Union and I’ve been a 36 
member for fifty-two years.  I know or we know that everything 37 
is connected to everything else in the universe.  Now, the 38 

American Geophysical Union deals with the oceans and water under 39 
the Earth and in the Earth and earthquakes, volcanoes, space, 40 
and so forth. 41 

 42 
We had a little dispute recently about getting water, fresh 43 
water, from a river, any river, to dissolve a salt dome and put 44 
that salty water, very salty water, out into the Gulf of Mexico.  45 

If I remember my physical oceanography correctly, the currents 46 
of the ocean are determined by density. 47 
 48 



 90 

Therefore, that dense water goes down to the bottom of the ocean 1 
and gentlemen and ladies, do you know how long it takes the 2 

ocean to move?  You and I all would be dead, gone, and forgotten 3 
by the time it gets back.   4 
 5 
We are all specialists and sorry about that, but apparently 6 

there’s a biological reason and I suspect a spiritual reason of 7 
why we’re all specialists.  We can be a fisherman or we can be a 8 
chef or a nuclear physicist or whatever it is, but by gosh, I 9 

know everything about everything and therefore, I am absolutely 10 
correct.  Well, I’ve got news for you.  You’re not. 11 
 12 
Now, if you want to try to control the fisheries, I would 13 

recommend the following.  You’ve got to control it in an 14 
ecosystem manner, which means you control everything.  Well, 15 
first of all, I -- 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Eckhoff, could you wrap it up?  Your 18 

time has expired. 19 
 20 
MR. ECKHOFF:  Reduce the catch of all fish and reduce the amount 21 

of time that the boats and the ships go out to collect the stuff 22 
and have marine reserves, including ones say a few miles wide 23 
from about two feet above sea level here in Mississippi out to 24 

beyond the barrier islands.  You could have hundreds of miles by 25 
thousands of miles out in the Pacific Ocean.  I thank you all. 26 
 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Eckhoff.  Are there any 28 

questions?  Our next speaker is Vicki Cornish and she’ll be 29 
followed by James DeJong. 30 
 31 
MS. VICKI CORNISH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the 32 

council.  I appreciate the opportunity to speak with you today 33 
about Amendment 31 and these comments are submitted on behalf of 34 

Ocean Conservancy, with our 140,000 members and activists around 35 
the world. 36 
 37 
The waters off of Florida are essential foraging grounds for sea 38 

turtles, especially loggerhead turtles, a species that’s listed 39 
as threatened under the Endangered Species Act.  These waters 40 
are also subject to intense fishing by the reef fish fishery. 41 

 42 
A long overdue observer program was initiated for the commercial 43 
reef fish fishery in 2006 and observers have since documented 44 
alarming levels of sea turtle takes in bottom longline gear 45 

throughout the eastern Gulf of Mexico.   46 
 47 
The high level of sea turtle takes documented by observers, at 48 
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least ten times greater than that authorized by NMFS, coupled 1 
with continued declines in loggerhead nesting on Florida 2 

beaches, is by NMFS’s own analysis likely jeopardizing the 3 
continued survival of loggerhead sea turtles. 4 
 5 
NMFS is required by law to take immediate action to prevent 6 

additional unauthorized takes of sea turtles.  We therefore 7 
recommend that the council act quickly and decisively at this 8 
meeting to call for an emergency closure of the bottom longline 9 

fishery, effective March 15th, throughout the eastern Gulf of 10 
Mexico. 11 
 12 
The fishery must remain closed until NMFS has implemented final 13 

rulemaking.  We are sensitive to the economic impacts posed by a 14 
temporary closure and are encouraged that bottom longline 15 
vessels are beginning to convert to vertical lines, a gear that 16 

poses less threat to sea turtles. 17 
 18 
I commend the council and NMFS for the comprehensive analysis of 19 
options presented yesterday.  However, it is clear from the 20 

analysis, and from our discussions with longline fishermen, that 21 
no single action is guaranteed to result in the necessary level 22 
of bycatch reduction. 23 
 24 

We therefore recommend that the council and NMFS put forward a 25 
suite of measures for further analysis that will transition the 26 
reef fish fishery to a more sustainable fishery.   27 

 28 
These should include consideration of some combination of the 29 
following: 1)a significant reduction on the number of vessels 30 
that can use bottom longline gear, aimed at reducing longline 31 

effort by greater than 70 percent and preventing new entrants 32 
into the fishery; 2)a seasonal closure of the shallow-water 33 
fishery to longline gear for at least six months each year 34 

during months of highest observed sea turtle takes; 3)a 35 
prohibition on the use of squid bait; 4)substantially reduce 36 
mainline lengths and/or a restriction on the number of hooks; 37 
5)a hard cap on the total number of turtles that can be taken 38 

annually by each gear type in the reef fish fishery, with an 39 
immediate closure of the fishery for the calendar year to any 40 
gear type that reaches or exceeds this cap and a permanent 41 

closure of the fishery to any gear type that repeatedly exceeds 42 
this cap. 43 
 44 
To implement a hard cap, we recommend 100 percent observer 45 

coverage of all longline effort, via a combination of at-sea 46 
observers and electronic monitoring.  As the success of these 47 
measures has yet to be demonstrated, we encourage the council 48 
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and NMFS to adopt a dynamic management approach to management of 1 
the reef fish fishery that can quickly incorporate changes in 2 

the regulations to respond to any unintended consequences of 3 
these measures, including increased sea turtle takes or bycatch 4 
of overfished fish stocks. 5 
 6 
DR. SHIPP:  Ms. Cornish, can you wrap it up?  Your time is up. 7 

 8 
MS. CORNISH:  In closing, we contend that monitoring of fishing 9 

activities is not optional.  It’s an obligatory component of any 10 
continued operation of the reef fish fishery.  Therefore, we 11 
encourage the council to consider further investigating 12 
electronic monitoring as a cost-saving strategy to achieve 100 13 

percent observer coverage. 14 
 15 
Video cameras have been successfully tested and deployed in a 16 

number of fisheries, including the reef fish fishery, and have 17 
demonstrated success in reliably detecting interactions with sea 18 
turtles and other protected species. 19 
 20 
DR. SHIPP:  Ms. Cornish, you’re way over. 21 

 22 
MS. CORNISH:  Thank you very much and I have submitted more 23 

extensive comments in written form. 24 

 25 
DR. SHIPP:  Any questions for Ms. Cornish?   26 

 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Do you have some documented paper that says 28 

National Marine Fisheries Service has said that we have to take 29 
measures right now and that by their analysis the sea turtle 30 
population is in jeopardy? 31 

 32 
MS. CORNISH:  The options paper that was presented as background 33 

materials says that the current take of sea turtles is likely to 34 

jeopardize the continued existence of sea turtles. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll take a look at it.  I think it says “could 37 

jeopardize”. 38 

 39 
MS. CORNISH:  Likely could.  I don’t have a -- 40 

 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to be clear that regardless of what it 42 

says, we have made no determination and no finding that this is 43 
jeopardy at this time. 44 
 45 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My other question is I noticed you made 46 

recommendations, especially the one about the bait.  Has your 47 
organization sat down and looked at all of those options and 48 
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actually compared the data to see what works and what doesn’t 1 
work before you just gave those recommendations? 2 

 3 
MS. CORNISH:  We’ve given these recommendations for 4 

consideration for the DEIS.  We feel that there’s further 5 
investigation that needs to be done on all of these measures.  6 

We don’t see that there’s been any definitive data that will 7 
tell us how much of a reduction will be achieved by any one of 8 
those measures and so what we are looking for is a combination 9 

of measures to make sure that we achieve the necessary 10 
reductions, because we don’t know what one factor is going to 11 
achieve that reduction and so we would like to look at all 12 
factors, incorporate all measures, that will help to achieve 13 

those necessary reductions. 14 
 15 
The fishermen have told us themselves, as we heard Bobby Spaeth 16 

testify earlier, that they did see an increase in the number of 17 
sea turtle takes when they switched over to squid bait.  We 18 
would like to further investigate the option of prohibiting 19 
squid bait. 20 

 21 
MR. ANSON:  I guess I should have paid more attention when Mr. 22 

Spaeth was talking, but I caught on to the squid bait usage 23 
that’s switched over in the last couple of years.  Do you know 24 

why they switched from cut bait, if you will, to squid? 25 
 26 
MS. CORNISH:  I believe, from what I understand from the 27 

fishermen, but you can certainly pursue that with Mr. Spaeth or 28 
some of the other longline fishermen, that it’s a more robust 29 
bait.  It stands up to nibbling by the fish a little bit better 30 
than some of the other fish bait. 31 

 32 
MS. MORRIS:  Vicki, I have two questions.  How did you come up 33 

with your target of reducing longline effort by 70 percent? 34 

 35 
MS. CORNISH:  We estimate that the current level of take is more 36 

than ten times what the authorized take level is.  In order to 37 
substantially reduce the effort in the fishery -- We’re not 38 

looking for a 90 percent reduction in take, but we believe that 39 
more than a 50 percent reduction in longline effort is 40 
necessary. 41 

 42 
A straight 50 percent reduction in effort might get us half of 43 
the way to where we need to be to reduce sea turtle takes, but 44 
we need to combine that with other measures.  Because we don’t 45 

know what the efficacy of these other measures are, we really 46 
are looking for something much greater than 50 percent reduction 47 
in effort, so that we can be assured that we’re going to have a 48 
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sustainable fishery into the future that does not continue to 1 
exceed the take levels that have been established by NMFS. 2 

 3 
MS. MORRIS:  I had a second question.  I’ve had conversations 4 

with you where you’ve asserted that we can’t allow any 5 
additional sea turtle takes in this fishing year and can you 6 

explain why you believe that? 7 
 8 
MS. CORNISH:  The ESA directs the National Marine Fisheries 9 

Service to authorize -- It allows the National Marine Fisheries 10 
Service to authorize a certain incidental taking of endangered 11 
species and NMFS has looked at this fishery and come up with an 12 
authorized level, based on past records of sea turtle takes. 13 

 14 
Those take numbers were greatly exceeded as soon as observers 15 
started to observe the fishery.  The fact that those authorized 16 

take levels have been exceeded at this point means that any 17 
further taking is illegal.  It constitutes an irreversible and 18 
irretrievable commitment of resources on the part of the fishery 19 
which cannot be reversed. 20 

 21 
Basically, any additional takes at this point are illegal until 22 
a new biological opinion is in place that sets a new authorized 23 
take level and kind of starts the clock again. 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m just trying to do some comparable 26 

regulations, I suppose.  There has been a documented 3,500 27 

turtles killed by propellers.  How many are you all going to 28 
allow to be killed by propellers before you shut down all of the 29 
boats? 30 
 31 
MS. CORNISH:  We don’t allow any taking of turtles ourselves at 32 

Ocean Conservancy, but the National Marine Fisheries Service is 33 
obligated to look at all sources of takes of sea turtles and to 34 

determine what level of taking is appropriate.  We are not 35 
singling out the longline fishery as the only source of takes of 36 
sea turtles that need to be reduced.  We’re looking at all 37 
sources of takes, including boat strikes and loss of habitat, 38 

takes in the shrimp trawl fishery. 39 
 40 
When the observer data pointed to this particular fishery and 41 

the take levels had been exceeded, we were just merely pointing 42 
out that NMFS has to do something about that right away. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Cornish.  We’re going to move 45 

on to Mr. James DeJong, followed by Jim Clements. 46 
 47 
MR. JAMES DEJONG:  Ladies and gentlemen, I’m an endangered 48 
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species.  I’m a twenty-six-year longline fisherman.  I work 1 
mostly out of Florida.  I’m astounded and dismayed at the 2 

arrogance and ignorance of one group of people coming up with 3 
such little data and trying to put a whole industry out of 4 
business at the worst time in our economic history since the 5 
Depression. 6 

 7 
To just totally take and off the top of their head come up with 8 
the little bit of data that they have and recommend the closure 9 

of the total longline industry, I think it’s unconscionable.  In 10 
my history, twenty-six years, the last time I had an interaction 11 
with a turtle was four years ago. 12 
 13 

The figures that I’m seeing, it just doesn’t make sense for the 14 
action that’s being proposed to be done here.  It makes no 15 
sense, especially with these economic times, and I think Bobby 16 

Spaeth was wrong in the amount of jobs that we’re going to lose.  17 
He said about 800.  I would double that figure. 18 
 19 
The interaction between different businesses, like he said, the 20 

restaurants, the fish houses -- If you close us for five months, 21 
you might as well kiss the grouper industry as a whole goodbye.  22 
You’re going to turn it into a luxury item.  Only the rich are 23 
going to be able to afford it.  Thank you. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our next speaker is Jim 26 

Clements, followed by John Schmidt. 27 

 28 
MR. CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m a small vertical 29 

line fisherman and I am neither for nor against longliners.  I 30 
admire any man that works hard for a living and I don’t know of 31 

many jobs that are harder than longlining or more dangerous.  If 32 
this council moves longliners outside of fifty fathoms, where 33 
few grouper are present, it will surely put hundreds of American 34 

fishermen out of business. 35 
 36 
Is this really what this council wants to do, especially since 37 
there are over three-million people out of work in this country 38 

alone?  Most of these people are well trained and highly 39 
educated.  What chance does a man have that’s fished all his 40 
life and all he knows is fishing? 41 

 42 
Without longliners, there will be no fresh Gulf grouper for the 43 
American consumer.  I suppose it’s okay for us to import frozen 44 
grouper that are caught by Mexican longliners in the same Gulf 45 

of Mexico.  They don’t release turtles.  They eat turtles. 46 
 47 
Sure, we should protect the turtles.  They’re one of the most 48 
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beautiful and graceful creatures in the sea, but we should also 1 
protect the American fishermen who depend on the same sea for 2 

their livelihood.  Did the government ban trappers within a few 3 
months?  No, they gave them ten years to phase out and change 4 
their gear.  Shouldn’t longliners be given the same chance? 5 
 6 

For years, shrimpers killed turtles in their net, but did the 7 
government move the shrimpers to areas where there are no 8 
shrimp?  No, shrimpers were required to install TEDs to save 9 

turtles and they did.  It took almost ten years to invent these 10 
devices and perfect them.  Shouldn’t longliners be given the 11 
same chance? 12 
 13 

They have already, in just a few weeks, come up with several 14 
gear modifications and bait modifications and deployment methods 15 
that will save turtles.  The motion that was passed at this 16 

committee meeting yesterday won’t even give them a chance to 17 
prove it.  You say you need better data and you say you need 100 18 
percent observation to get this data, but what are you going to 19 
do, let observers look at these boats sitting at the dock for 20 

five months?  Is this going to give you better data? 21 
 22 
I understand that the council is required to make decisions 23 
based on the best scientific data available, but so far, all you 24 

have is information based on extrapolations from a twenty-year 25 
survey between 1989 and 2008, even though turtles have survived 26 
mass extinctions for over a hundred years. 27 

 28 
There’s also little mention of the fact that turtle population 29 
increased during the first ten years of this survey and actual 30 
nest counts have gone up since 2008.  Here’s a quote from the 31 

Ocean Conservancy website: Of the three species that most 32 
frequently nest on Florida’s beaches, the numbers of nests are 33 
going up for both endangered leatherback and green sea turtles. 34 

 35 
Doesn’t that tell you that we don’t know much about the turtle 36 
population?  Is this twenty-year survey the best scientific data 37 
that you have available to base your decisions on? 38 

 39 
At the very least, a lot more studies should be made over a 40 
longer time period before any action is taken that’s going to 41 

put hundreds of American fishermen out of business.  Longliners 42 
shouldn’t be -- 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Clements, could you bring it to a 45 

conclusion? 46 
 47 
MR. CLEMENTS:  I’ve got one sentence.  Longliners should not be 48 
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punished for something they didn’t want to happen in the first 1 
place.  Don’t you think they want to save turtles, too? 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Our next speaker is John Schmidt 4 

and he’ll be followed by David Allison. 5 
 6 
MR. SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon, everyone.  My name is John Schmidt 7 

and I’m a commercial spear fisherman from Palm Harbor, Florida.  8 
As a citizen, I want to say that I appreciate our country’s 9 

inclination to preserve and maintain our resources.  It’s 10 
something that we should be proud of. 11 
 12 
It was recently established that our industry may be catching 13 

more turtles than allowed.  You should know that the fishermen 14 
are sincere about protecting turtles and finding a solution.  I 15 
understand that our laws can be unforgiving in these issues, but 16 

what I don’t understand is how some people think that they will 17 
gain if these fishermen fail and are not given a chance to solve 18 
this problem. 19 
 20 

I hope that we can find a way within our laws to protect the 21 
turtles without devastating livelihoods and, as Jim pointed out, 22 
simply transferring the turtle problem somewhere where we have 23 
no control.  Thank you. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Schmidt.  Dave Allison and 26 

he’ll be followed by Tracy Kuhns. 27 

 28 
MR. DAVID ALLISON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, 29 

thank you for the opportunity to speak today.  You’re caught in 30 
a really difficult situation.  After working so hard for so long 31 

to try, through the Magnuson Act, to protect the resources, 32 
you’re confronted with a mandate that really doesn’t allow much 33 
flexibility. 34 

 35 
I don’t think there’s anyone here on the council and I doubt if 36 
there’s anybody in the audience that wouldn’t like to come up 37 
with a way to resolve the conflict between the turtle catch and 38 

the grouper catch in the longline fishery.  Unfortunately, there 39 
is no opportunity under the law. 40 
 41 

On behalf of Oceana -- As I think I pointed out, I’m the Senior 42 
Campaign Director for Oceana.  I would like to endorse the 43 
action taken by the council committee with a couple of 44 
additions.  One is we’re concerned with the limitation of the 45 

closure to five months. 46 
 47 
It should be for at least for the six-month period that’s 48 
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allowed and then, as the law provides, if there is no resolution 1 
within that six months, it should be extended for an additional 2 

six months.  With the kind of attention though that has been 3 
directed by both the council and by NMFS to working quickly to 4 
address this problem, we have a lot of confidence that there 5 
will be some resolution achieved in as rapid a manner as 6 

possible. 7 
 8 
I would also like to point out to the individual folks on the 9 

council and the folks in the audience that right now there is a 10 
very, very substantial amount of money available in the stimulus 11 
budget for NOAA.  It is very large.  It’s quite large enough to 12 
accommodate some relief for these fishermen.  It won’t be enough 13 

for the fishermen themselves just to go and ask for this. 14 
 15 
I would encourage you to talk to your own senators and your own 16 

representatives and ask them to make sure that there is money 17 
made available and that that money is provided to assist them 18 
either in gear conversions or in some kind of transition period 19 
between now and the time that the resolution of the conflict is 20 

satisfied.  Thank you very much. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, David.  Questions?  Thank you 23 

very much.  Tracy Kuhns will be followed by Richard Adams. 24 

 25 
MR. ALLISON:  Mr. Chairman, one other point and I’m sorry.  We 26 

would also like to associate ourselves with the work that Ocean 27 

Conservancy has been doing and with the letters that both we 28 
have written and that Ocean Conservancy has written with 29 
recommendations.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Tracy Kuhns and then Richard 32 

Adams. 33 
 34 
MS. TRACY KUHNS:  My name is Tracy Kuhns.  I’m with the 35 

Louisiana Bayou Keeper and representing also our member 36 
organization, the Association of Family Fishermen.  We’re based 37 
in Barataria, Louisiana. 38 

 39 
We are opposed to your current aquaculture plan.  Although we 40 
believe aquaculture has the potential to benefit us economically 41 

and provide fish, we don’t think this plan adequately protects 42 
the environment, the resource, or the communities that are 43 
currently economically dependent on fisheries. 44 
 45 

Louisiana is second only to Alaska in its contribution to 46 
seafood to this nation, to the economics, economic contribution 47 
to this nation.  This plan, I just can’t figure out -- I listen 48 
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to all these regulations and the reductions of take of fish and 1 
hear even our own fishermen that have been put out of business 2 

by regulations and while I understand that we need to manage our 3 
resource, this plan has the potential to wipe out native species 4 
through disease. 5 
 6 

I can’t imagine how you can possibly monitor what’s coming out 7 
of these pens.  I brought this up once before and I still can’t 8 
imagine where in your plan you’re addressing this.  How can you 9 

monitor that?  How can they possibly comply with an EPA permit 10 
for discharges?  You need to address that before you vote for 11 
something like this. 12 
 13 

Another thing is the oil rigs.  Using those oil rigs, those 14 
platforms, for aquaculture, and setting aside the potential for 15 
contaminating the fish that people have got to eat out of that -16 

- Your assurance bond, or whatever this bond is, doesn’t cover 17 
removal of that platform. 18 
 19 
I asked this question the last time I attended a meeting and who 20 

is going to be responsible for removing that platform if the 21 
aquaculture goes out of business and Minerals Service has 22 
released the bond that they had with the oil company?  I’m told 23 
that you all -- I was told the last time I came that you all 24 

aren’t responsible for that. 25 
 26 
If you permit it and you release somebody else from that 27 

responsibility and then the aquaculture goes belly up, who is 28 
responsible?  The taxpayer?  You need to postpone a vote on this 29 
and we need to continue to work on it.  Thank you. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Kuhns.  Any questions?  The 32 

last card I have is Richard Adams.  I don’t see Richard Adams 33 
and so that concludes the public testimony portion of our 34 

meeting.  I want to thank each and every one of you for being 35 
here. 36 
 37 
We appreciate your comments and we take your comments to heart.  38 

We particularly appreciate the hard work of the various groups 39 
that have developed the plans and submitted these things to the 40 
council for consideration.  Rest assured that we will take all 41 

these under advisement. 42 
 43 
We’re going to look at them and we’re going to compare them and 44 
we’re going to try to craft some plans out of these that 45 

hopefully will benefit all of us.  Again, I thank you for being 46 
here, taking your time to be here.  That ends our public comment 47 
period.  We’re going to take about a ten-minute break and then 48 
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we’ll come back and start the committee reports.  Thank you. 1 
 2 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Take your seats, please.  We’ll move into 5 

consideration of the committee reports.  The first committee 6 

report that we’ll take is the Summary of the Joint Reef 7 
Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee, which met on Monday.  We’ll 8 
take Ms. Foote. 9 

 10 
JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 11 

 12 
MS. FOOTE:  Thirteen members were present and we started with a 13 

discussion by Shepherd Grimes.  He reviewed the Magnuson-Stevens 14 
Fishery Conservation and Management Act definitions for fishing 15 
and fishing vessel and how these definitions applied to 16 

activities associated with aquaculture operations. 17 
 18 
He reviewed existing regulatory provisions and a Senate report 19 
from Senate Bill 961, which originally authorized the Magnuson-20 

Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act.  He gave us 21 
several different references regarding the connection between 22 
Magnuson and aquaculture. 23 
 24 

Mr. Strelcheck discussed the final revisions made by the IPT to 25 
the FMP and the major revisions included placing limitations on 26 
transferability, revising the public notice and comment process, 27 

clarifying that NMFS will order the removal of all cultured 28 
organisms upon a determination that genetically modified or 29 
transgenic organisms were used or possessed in an aquaculture 30 
facility.  The committee approved those changes. 31 

 32 
Additionally, the committee discussed the addition of baseline 33 
assessment and environmental monitoring requirements in Action 34 
6.  The committee recommended, and I so move, under Action 6, 35 
Preferred Alternative 3, to accept the section (d) baseline 36 
environmental assessment and guidelines as written in the 37 
Aquaculture FMP on page 66. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 40 
discussion?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  All those in 41 

favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion carries. 42 

 43 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Strelcheck also discussed the modifications to 44 

the proxy for MSY being set equal to OY, pointing out that 45 

previous wording was inconsistent with guidance specified for 46 
setting the MSY and OY.  The committee recommends, and I so 47 
move, to accept the modifications to Action 9, Preferred 48 
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Alternative 2, on optimum yield, page 87. 1 
 2 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  The committee 3 

motion is to move to accept the modifications to Action 9, 4 
Preferred Alternative 2, on optimum yield, page 87.  Is there 5 
discussion?  Hearing none, the committee motion is to accept the 6 

modification to Action 9, Preferred Alternative 2, on optimum 7 
yield, page 87, and all in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  8 
Hearing none, the motion carries. 9 

 10 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Strelcheck also discussed the following 11 

revisions and additions to the Aquaculture FMP.  Section 5.3.4 12 
was added and discusses wild stock fisheries, relevant 13 

communities, imports, and aquaculture of council-managed 14 
species.   15 
 16 

In Section 6.1, additional citations were added and referenced 17 
describing the environmental consequences of aquaculture.  18 
Additionally, the Regulatory Impact Review and Initial 19 
Regulatory Flexibility Analyses on pages 382 and 398 were 20 

updated and revised to address public comments and concerns.   21 
 22 
Appendices were also added or revised, including: Appendix D, 23 
Considered but Rejected; Appendix G, EPA Effluent Limitation 24 

Guidelines; Appendix I, Comments on the DPEIS from EPA; and 25 
Appendix J, Response to Comments on DPEIS.  26 
   27 

Then Mr. Strelcheck reviewed the Proposed Rule.  He stated that 28 
the proposed rule is in a different order than the Aquaculture 29 
FMP, but still captures the council’s intent.  During discussion 30 
of the public comment period on page 13 of the proposed rule, it 31 

was noted by Mr. Grimes and Dr. Crabtree that the fifteen to 32 
forty-five-day public comment period may not fall during a 33 
council meeting, but the Regional Administrator would still 34 

consult with the Gulf Council before issuing a Gulf Aquaculture 35 
Permit.   36 
 37 
In order to make the intent of the public comment period 38 

consistent throughout the Aquaculture FMP and proposed rule, the 39 
committee recommends, and I so move, to strike the “and/or” and 40 
leave “and” in the first sentence on page 13 of the proposed 41 

rule.  42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 44 

discussion?  Hearing none, are you ready to vote?  The committee 45 

motion is to strike the “and/or” and leave “and” in the first 46 
sentence on page 13 of the proposed rule.  All those in favor of 47 
the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  Hearing none, the motion 48 
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carries. 1 

 2 
MS. FOOTE:  Charlene Ponce summarized the written public 3 
comments received since the October 2008 council meeting.  After 4 
a short discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, to 5 
accept the revised Aquaculture FMP and move it to full council 6 

for consideration. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.   9 

 10 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to mention a few things, first that 11 

if you vote to submit this, staff will have the usual minor 12 
editorial license to go in and clean up any errors, tweaking 13 

language or whatnot, in the document and the same for the 14 
regulations.  It’s all been reviewed, but occasionally typos 15 
creep into the process and so we would want to make that clear.   16 

 17 
Also, I forgot to mention this during committee, but there is a 18 
discussion for the aquaculture permit application in the FMP and 19 
I just wanted to make it clear, because I know many of you are 20 

involved in other fisheries and you have permits or are familiar 21 
with the permits in those fisheries, currently the fee for any 22 
other commercial permit or charter permit issued by the agency 23 
is fifty-dollars per permit application and twenty-five-dollars 24 

for additional permits. 25 
 26 
Those fees are calculated in accordance with the NOAA Finance 27 

Handbook.  While we have not calculated the precise amount of 28 
the fee associated with the aquaculture permits, I thought you 29 
should at least be well aware that that fee is going to vary 30 
based on the proposed facility. 31 

 32 
Let me back up.  The law says that that fee cannot exceed the 33 
administrative cost to the agency associated with issuing the 34 

permit or processing the application and obviously these 35 
applications will be much larger than a regular commercial 36 
fishing permit application. 37 
 38 

The fee will vary based on the size of the facility that is 39 
seeking to be permitted and that fee will be calculated in 40 
accordance with the NOAA Finance Handbook, but based on what we 41 

know with other permits, this fee is going to be much higher 42 
than what you now see for our other permits.  I just wanted to 43 
make sure we were clear about that on the record. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Go ahead, Ms. Foote. 46 

 47 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chairman, I’m not sure that as chairman of the 48 
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committee that I perfected the motion.  If the council passes 1 
this, would it need to pass another one to send it forward to 2 

the Secretary or -- 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think that would be the process.  We would 5 

have to have a motion that the council approves the Aquaculture 6 

FMP with editorial license to staff and that it be sent to the 7 
Secretary for implementation.  We would need another motion, 8 
should somebody want to make that motion. 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Tom, I’ll make a substitute motion, if that would 11 

be appropriate. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That would be fine. 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  I move that the council submit the revised 16 

Aquaculture FMP to the Secretary of Commerce for secretarial 17 
review, along with the implementing regulations that we deem to 18 
be necessary and appropriate. 19 
 20 

MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion.  Is there a second? 23 

 24 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 27 

discussion?  Hearing no discussion, we’ll take a roll call vote. 28 
 29 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Crabtree. 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 32 

 33 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Gill. 34 

 35 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 36 

 37 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Shipp. 38 

 39 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 40 

 41 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Morris. 42 

 43 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 44 

 45 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Williams. 46 

 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 48 
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 1 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Ray. 2 

 3 
MR. RAY:  Yes. 4 

 5 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Riechers. 6 

 7 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 8 

 9 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Villere. 10 

 11 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 12 

 13 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Pearce. 14 

 15 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 16 

 17 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Hendrix. 18 

 19 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 20 

 21 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Teehan. 22 

 23 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 24 

 25 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Diaz. 26 

 27 
MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 28 

 29 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Sapp. 30 

 31 
MR. SAPP:  Yes. 32 

 33 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Foote. 34 

 35 
MS. FOOTE:  No. 36 

 37 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Anson. 38 

 39 
MR. ANSON:  Yes. 40 

 41 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Walker. 42 

 43 
MS. WALKER:  No. 44 

 45 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. McIlwain. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let the record show that I abstained.  The 48 
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results are that there are eleven for and five against and the 1 
motion passes.  That was the substitute motion that I’ll read 2 

into the record.  The substitute motion was the council submit 3 
the revised Aquaculture FMP to the Secretary of Commerce for 4 
secretarial review, approval, and implementation, along with the 5 
implementing regulations, which we deem to be necessary and 6 

appropriate.  The motion carried eleven to five by roll call. 7 
 8 
 9 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chairman, the next motion that the committee 10 

considered was covered in the substitute motion and so that 11 
completes my report. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  Are there other items 14 

to come before us relative to this committee?  If not, we’ll 15 
stand in recess until 8:30 in the morning and we’ll continue 16 

accepting our committee reports at that time.  I thank everybody 17 
for their patience for a long day. 18 
 19 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 6:05 p.m., January 28, 20 

2009.) 21 
 22 

- - - 23 
 24 

January 29, 2009 25 
 26 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 27 

 28 
- - - 29 

 30 
The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 31 

Council reconvened in the Cypress Cove C Ballroom of the 32 
Hollywood Casino Hotel, Bay St. Louis, Mississippi, Thursday 33 
morning, January 29, 2009, and was called to order at 8:30 a.m. 34 

by Chairman Tom McIlwain. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Everybody please take your seats and we’ll 37 

reconvene the Gulf Council meeting.  I hope everybody is rested 38 

up and had a good meal last night and ready to go for a full day 39 
today.  We’ve got a lot on our agenda.   40 
 41 

There’s one small change in the agenda.  We will have a closed 42 
council meeting just before the lunch break for discussion of a 43 
personnel issue.  Other than that, we’re going to follow the 44 
agenda as it is before you.  With that, we’ve got the Ad Hoc 45 

Allocation Committee Report and Ms. Morris. 46 
 47 

AD HOC ALLOCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  This is Tab F and Trish emailed everybody the 1 

report yesterday afternoon and there is the actual committee 2 

report and there are -- The revised allocation policy was also 3 
emailed to you and then I’ll have a motion that’s not a 4 
committee motion at the end of the report.  Here’s the report, 5 
Tab F. 6 

 7 
The agenda was adopted as written.  Minutes of the October 27, 8 
2008 meeting were approved as written.  Ms. Morris indicated 9 

that previously adopted guidelines and principles for allocation 10 
were included in the allocation policy document provided in Tab 11 
F, Number 3.  12 
 13 

In discussing the allocation policy, committee members 14 
recommended the deletion of the first introductory paragraph.  15 
Editorial license was also given to allow staff to revise the 16 

wording of the Section I, Principles for Allocation, to reflect 17 
committee discussions.  A revised document is attached to this 18 
report.  19 
 20 

Mr. Grimes reminded the committee that amendments to existing 21 
FMPs, including amendments addressing allocation issues, are 22 
subject to agency review and thus must be consistent with 23 
National Standards and relevant regulations.  Committee members 24 

reiterated that principles and guidelines for allocation were 25 
already approved by the council.  Therefore, following suggested 26 
editorial revisions, the policy document will be added as an 27 

appendix to SOPPs. 28 
 29 
Committee members subsequently discussed possible next steps for 30 
the Allocation Committee.  In considering potential assignments 31 

for the allocation committee, two perspectives were discussed.  32 
One approach considers that the committee’s work has been 33 
completed and future allocation issues will be addressed by 34 

appropriate management committees.  35 
 36 
The second approach indicated that the Allocation Committee 37 
should continue its work by addressing broader allocation 38 

issues.  In doing so, the Allocation Committee would assist and 39 
support management committees in their allocation efforts. 40 
 41 

Issues addressed by the allocation committee could include 42 
market-based allocation between sectors, allocation within 43 
sectors, by gear type or by sub-sector for example, and 44 
allocations for species with data problems.  In the end, 45 

committee members agreed to present to the council a revised 46 
charge allowing the Allocation Committee to further its 47 
contributions to the council’s allocation efforts.   48 
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 1 
In other business, committee members indicated that future 2 

discussions on recently available economic documents were 3 
needed.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to submit the 4 
Allocation Analysis Study by Brad Gentner to the SEP for their 5 
review and recommendations. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 8 

discussion? 9 

 10 
MR. SAPP:  With your permission, I would like to offer a 11 
substitute motion.  The motion would read: To convene the SEP 12 
prior to the April 2009 council meeting to provide socioeconomic 13 

advice regarding the Allocation Analysis Study by Gentner and 14 
furthermore, to invite Mr. Gentner to the SEP meeting and to the 15 
April council meeting to discuss the findings of his report. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second? 18 

 19 
MR. RIECHERS:  Second. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 22 

discussion? 23 
 24 
MR. SAPP:  Basically, it’s the same motion, but it just adds in 25 

a couple of things.  Given the information in the report, I feel 26 
that there’s a sense of urgency.  In talking to the staff, 27 

evidently it’s feasible that we can arrange a meeting of the SEP 28 
to review the information and this puts a time schedule on when 29 
they would review it and how soon we would have their analysis 30 
back to us. 31 

 32 
Further, there’s no mention of allowing Mr. Gentner the 33 
opportunity to be present at the SEP meeting or to be present 34 

when the report is made back to the council here and I’ve 35 
included in that there.  Implied, but not included, is that we 36 
would not be paying Mr. Gentner’s expenses and that he would 37 
take care of that himself. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Sapp.  Is there other comment 40 

or discussion? 41 

 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m not quite certain how -- I don’t know whether 43 

or not I would support this motion, because it would depend on 44 
whether or not if we are going to also submit the Fisheries 45 

Economic Paper of the United States, 2006, to the SEP and also 46 
invite someone from that group to come to the council and maybe 47 
give us a presentation on that paper. 48 
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 1 
MS. MORRIS:  Kay, the next committee motion addresses the 2 

Fisheries Economic Paper of the U.S. and asking the SEP to 3 
review and recommend them.  I don’t know how we’ll vote on it, 4 
but that is the next committee motion. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Is there some way we could combine both of those 7 

motions?  Is there room for another substitute motion? 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  You could amend this motion. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You could amend this motion. 12 

 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to amend it that we also submit the 14 
Fisheries Economics Paper of the United States, 2006.  I want to 15 
submit the paper to them and I also would like someone from that 16 

group that actually published this paper to also attend the same 17 
council meeting as Dr. Gentner. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Will the maker of the motion and the second 20 

agree to the amendment? 21 
 22 
MR. SAPP:  I’m agreeable. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Riechers, are you agreeable? 25 

 26 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional comment? 29 

 30 
MR. GRIMES:  I guess you should just be aware -- I don’t know -- 31 

When you say someone from this group, the report Ms. Williams 32 
has is put together by the Department of Commerce and it’s just 33 
a tally of data that they’ve collected on the evaluation of 34 

fisheries and as far as an individual to come and present it to 35 
you, I don’t know that there was -- It was a group that put it 36 
together and there’s any one individual.  It’s just a report put 37 
together from statistics that are collected all over the 38 

country. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  In that line, it may be the best we can do is 41 

have Steve Holliman, who is our economist, at the meeting.  I 42 
don’t know who we would get on it.  I suspect all of the regions 43 
have contributed to it and it is a document that has already 44 
been peer reviewed.  It is somewhat different than the other 45 

paper, which has not been reviewed by anyone. 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would want someone other than Steve Holliman.  48 
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Who is the economist -- I think they used is it Waters or 1 
Walters? 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  The best I’m going to tell you is we’ll look at 4 

your request and we’ll make a decision as to who the appropriate 5 
economist to send is and that’s who we’ll send. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would recommend Jim -- I think it’s Jim Waters.  8 

He is one of your economists and I think he was involved in this 9 

paper and maybe not -- I think maybe Assane has an answer. 10 
 11 
DR. DIAGNE:  I think perhaps the name that you have in mind is 12 

David Carter, because he’s an economist with the Science Center 13 

and he does most of the recreational non-market valuation type.  14 
His work has been cited and discussed in the Gentner report and 15 
so if perhaps you wanted to invite him, that would be a good 16 

person. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I certainly have no problem with asking the 19 

Center if David Carter can be at this meeting.  We have already 20 

provided the Gentner report to the Science Center and to the 21 
Regional Office economists and they’re all looking at it and I 22 
think it might be productive to hear their views on it at this 23 
meeting.  That’s a separate issue from the economic report. 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  To that, Dr. Crabtree, this is a document where 26 

CCA had someone give advice, both recreational and commercial.  27 

In Dr. Gentner’s paper, he states that he does not have any 28 
information to compare the two and so I think we have to have 29 
whoever puts the commercial socioeconomic data together to be 30 
here and I don’t think that’s Steve Holliman and I don’t know 31 

about Dr. Carter.  I’m just wanting someone -- Since Dr. Gentner 32 
says he has no information on commercial and he also says in his 33 
paper that his paper really can’t tell us anything on either one 34 

of them, because he doesn’t have all of the information.  That’s 35 
why I wanted a commercial economist. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, I don’t think any of us have had a chance to 38 

even read Mr. Gentner’s paper.  We only got it after the meeting 39 
started.  The purpose of going before the SSC and of giving this 40 
to the Science Center is to do exactly that, have it thoroughly 41 

reviewed by the appropriate economists to find out is it 42 
appropriate and are the data sources appropriate and are the 43 
assumptions reasonable.   44 
 45 

That’s what we’re going to do and we’re going to make sure we 46 
have the proper expertise there to look at this and I’m sure it 47 
will get a thorough and rigorous review, which is what I think 48 
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all of us want, and we’re going to do that. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My point is, Roy, okay, that’s what we’re asking 3 

to be done and that’s fine, but we’re also asking Dr. Gentner to 4 
come and give us a presentation on a document where he says the 5 
document can’t give us really any answers and in the document, 6 

it actually says, if you all haven’t had the time to read it, if 7 
you give 100 percent of the red grouper allocation to the 8 
recreational sector that they will only get 1.7 fish. 9 

 10 
If you give 100 percent of the allocation on gag, they will get 11 
less than half a fish and we can all read a paper, but if you 12 
think that’s important for him to come and tell us that again, I 13 

just sort of feel like we’re putting the cart before the horse 14 
and if we’re going to do it, then I want someone from both 15 
commercial economics to be here, since that was lacking as 16 

information to Dr. Gentner.  How I do that, I don’t know.  Can 17 
somebody help me? 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  I have a process question and then a comment.  Is 20 

this now an accepted friendly amendment or are we going to vote 21 
on the amendment separate from the motion?  I thought I heard 22 
you say that you accepted it as a friendly amendment.  Okay. 23 
 24 

Then my question is I would like -- I’m not sure that putting 25 
Dr. Gentner on the April council meeting agenda is something I 26 
would support at this time.  I really want him to meet with the 27 

SEP and I want the SEP to look over the report and give us 28 
advice, but I still have some bad feelings about the whole 29 
Trevor Kenchington coming directly to the council and then 30 
referring that to the SSC after he made a presentation to the 31 

council. 32 
 33 
I think the proper thing is for the report to be reviewed by the 34 

SEP and maybe the SEP could recommend to us whether they wanted 35 
him to come to the full council.  I don’t know if that’s a 36 
shared position or not. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me comment.  It seems like to me, in our 39 

procedures, the proper thing to do would be to have Mr. Gentner 40 
and whomever from the Science Center or Southeast Regional 41 

Office meet with the SEP and let them hash out the thing and 42 
then let the SEP come back and make a presentation to the 43 
council after they’ve debated the merits of either of these 44 
operations.  Procedurally, that would be, I think, a more proper 45 

way to go about it.  That’s my summary and that’s my feeling. 46 
 47 
MR. GILL:  You expressed more than adequately my position 48 
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exactly and that was the position that I was going to suggest.  1 
I support Julie’s comments and I think the April meeting ought 2 

to be a presentation by the SEP of their findings of the 3 
discussions of these two documents. 4 
 5 
MS. MORRIS:  Then I would offer an amendment to the substitute 6 

motion which would be to invite Mr. Gentner to the SEP meeting 7 
and -- 8 
 9 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Hold on just a minute.  We’ve got a 10 

committee motion and we’ve got a substitute motion with a 11 
friendly amendment and so we’ve got one more opportunity here. 12 
 13 
MS. MORRIS:  This is it?  Okay.  It would be to invite Mr. 14 
Gentner to the SEP meeting and invite the SEP to present their 15 
analysis of his report at the April council meeting. 16 

 17 
MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a second.  We’ve got an amendment 20 

to the substitute motion that contains a friendly amendment.  Is 21 
there discussion? 22 
 23 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, would you add to that to also have one -- 24 

I don’t suppose we would have to invite someone that was one of 25 
the authors of this paper.  I would just like the SEP to also 26 
review this document and give their findings, I suppose, of this 27 

document and Mr. Gentner’s.  It doesn’t have anything about that 28 
up there as far as the other paper, does it, or am I reading it 29 
wrong? 30 
 31 
MR. RIECHERS:  Kay, this is just an amendment.  Once this change 32 

happens in that previous motion, your issues in the previous 33 
motion are still there. 34 

 35 
MR. SAPP:  At this point, this thing is so convoluted that I’m 36 

not exactly sure I’m following it.  I’m sure that Robert dude 37 
that wrote Roberts Rules is turning over in his grave, but to 38 

me, it makes sense that we have Gentner and whatever other 39 
economist can review that other paper at the SEP. 40 
 41 

I would like to think that we would at least invite them to 42 
attend the next council meeting when the SEP presents its 43 
findings, so that if the council has questions, they can address 44 
them to those people, but not necessarily for them to have 45 

something on the agenda to make a formal presentation. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think that would be in order.  Is there 48 
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additional discussion on the amendment?  Hearing none, all those 1 
in favor of the amendment say aye; opposed.  The amendment 2 

carries. 3 

 4 
That brings us up to the substitute motion as amended, both 5 
friendly and voted on.  Is there additional discussion on this 6 

amended substitute motion? 7 
 8 
MR. GILL:  I think when we get this thing all merged that we’re 9 

going to have in there, in the original substitute motion -- The 10 
portion where it says “and to the April meeting to present the 11 
findings of his report” and now when we smooth it out, that 12 
wasn’t our intent, but it’s still in the motion at the current 13 

time.  I think if we’re following the intent that the motion 14 
needs to be modified and that deleted. 15 
 16 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I think that’s exactly what 17 

the amendment did and that is to take out the decision at this 18 
particular time to invite Mr. Gentner to the council meeting.  19 
That decision could be later by the chairman for any of these 20 

people to come, but currently, the motion would only invite both 21 
Mr. Gentner and someone who was in the process of developing the 22 
Fisheries Economics Paper to the SEP. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It would be my intent as chair, after this 25 

motion passes, to try to convene the SEP and get Mr. Gentner and 26 
someone from the scientific group to review both of these and 27 

then have the SEP come back and report to the council at the 28 
April meeting and I would extend an invitation to both Mr. 29 
Gentner and the other to be here, but not to make a formal 30 
presentation. 31 

 32 
MS. MORRIS:  And not to offer to pay for his travel. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  No.  I think this is the motion now.  We 35 

have a substitute motion as amended and that substitute motion 36 
is to convene the SEP prior to the April 2009 council meeting to 37 
provide socioeconomic advice regarding the Allocation Analysis 38 

Study by Gentner.  Furthermore, to invite Mr. Gentner to the SEP 39 
meeting and have the SEP present their findings of his report to 40 
the council at the April meeting and to also send the Fisheries 41 

Economic Paper of the U.S., 2006, to the SEP for their review 42 
and recommendations and to have somebody who created this 43 
document to attend that meeting. 44 
 45 
MR. GILL:  I have problems with that middle sentence, because 46 

the SEP -- The intent, as I understand it, is to have the SEP 47 
present the findings of both reports to the council and I guess 48 
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you could get there, but that’s not what that sentence says. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We need to wordsmith that a little better.  3 

I don’t really think it’s necessary to have that last sentence.  4 
That’s at the discretion of the chair and so you could eliminate 5 
the last sentence and then you could have the SEP present their 6 

findings on both reports to the council.  That will get it. 7 
 8 
On that third sentence from the bottom, “to have someone who 9 

created this document”, it would probably be better to read 10 
“have someone from NMFS attend the meeting” and then that would 11 
leave it up to the Center and the Regional Office to place the 12 
proper people in that role, we hope. 13 

 14 
I think we’ve got it.  The substitute motion, as amended, is to 15 
convene the SEP prior to the April 2009 council meeting to 16 

provide socioeconomic advice regarding the Allocation Analysis 17 
Study by Gentner.  Furthermore, to invite Mr. Gentner to the SEP 18 
meeting and to also send the Fisheries Economic Paper of the 19 
U.S., 2006, to the SEP for their review and recommendations and 20 

to have someone from NMFS attend the meeting.  Have the SEP 21 
present the findings of both reports to the council at the April 22 
meeting.  That’s the motion.  Any other discussion? 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Do we also need to have the person that NMFS is 25 

going to send to the SEP meeting also at the council meeting? 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That would be my intent. 28 

 29 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s not there. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  As chair, I will -- 32 

 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I trust you to take care of that, Tom.  Thank 34 

you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor of 37 
this motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  Go 38 

ahead, Ms. Morris. 39 
 40 
MS. MORRIS:  That pretty much covers the second committee motion 41 

and I don’t think we need to take it up.  Then we have a revised 42 
charge for the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee.  This is not a 43 
committee motion and it will require a second.  I’m going to 44 
make the motion.  The committee directed Assane and I to come up 45 

with a motion, but this motion was not vetted by the committee. 46 
 47 
The motion is to assist and support the management committees 48 



 114 

deliberations on (re)allocation by evaluating information on 1 
allocation-related topics and various allocation methods. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second? 4 

 5 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 8 

discussion? 9 

 10 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, is it also -- Should we have deliberations 11 

on -- I realize reallocation is in parentheses, but I assume 12 
there will also be discussion not just on reallocations, but on 13 

allocations in general. 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  I think the structure of this is to cover both 16 

allocation and reallocations and that’s what the parentheses 17 
suggests, so that we don’t have to have two words in sequence 18 
there.  I think that’s the intent. 19 
 20 
MR. GILL:  Julie, I think this pretty well covers everything we 21 

want, but it strikes me that this is an ad hoc committee and the 22 
charge that we’re talking about here doesn’t have an endpoint 23 
and it goes on forever. 24 

 25 
It says that the Ad Hoc Allocation Committee would therefore go 26 
on forever and I’m not sure how to cure that, but it doesn’t 27 

seem to me that once the structure and the path and everything 28 
we can do in the Allocation Committee gets done that it ought to 29 
stick around and still be an advisory committee.  It ought to 30 
disband at that point and we created the structure and everybody 31 

use it.  Do you have comments on that? 32 
 33 
MS. MORRIS:  I think it still is an Ad Hoc Allocation Committee.  34 

I hope after another twelve months we won’t need it to continue 35 
and we’ll have done the most pressing part of the work that 36 
needs to be done. 37 
 38 

I think it would be weird to add to the charge that there’s a 39 
sunset date in it.  I don’t think we need that.  I think the 40 
people on the committee, when we are no longer useful, will 41 

recognize that and suggest that we be dissolved. 42 
 43 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is to Julie.  I know we said that 44 

when we do an -- When we’re looking at allocations and 45 

reallocations that the particular FMP that we will be looking 46 
at, that that committee will be the one that I thought would do 47 
the charge and the various things that we have in the FMPs. 48 
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 1 
Let’s say we decided we were going to look at allocations in the 2 

shallow-water grouper fishery and someone on the Reef Fish 3 
Committee thought some of the various allocation methods -- They 4 
want to try something different from what this committee 5 
suggested and is that still allowed?  Okay.  Thank you. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  We have a 8 

motion on the floor.  The motion is to assist and support the 9 

management committees deliberations on (re)allocation by 10 
evaluating information on allocation-related topics and various 11 
allocation methods. 12 
 13 
MS. MORRIS:  We just need to be clear that this is the revised 14 

charge for the Allocation Committee. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor 17 
say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  Just one last thing.  If you look at the policy 20 

statement with the editorial changes that the committee asked us 21 
to make, we’ve made one change in Principles (B)(1)(ii).  We’ve 22 
dropped the word “should” from that sentence and we’ve changed 23 
the grammar, on Mr. Gill’s request, so that it says “allocation 24 

shall be fair” and “allocation shall promote conservation” and 25 
“allocation shall ensure that no particular individual shall 26 
acquire excessive shares”. 27 

 28 
Then on (C), what used to be (1) and (3), we decided were really 29 
definitions of efficiency and we’ve dropped those from the 30 
policy and so now we just have (1) and (2) and (1) being should 31 

not just redistribute gains and burdens and (2) is to prohibit 32 
measures that have economic allocation as its sole purposes.  33 
Those were the changes that we made and I wanted to alert 34 

everybody to that.  That concludes our report. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  That brings us to 37 

Reef Fish Management and Ms. Williams. 38 

 39 
REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 40 

 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m assuming that all of you have Tab B, the 42 

Summary of the Reef Fish Management Committee Report, in front 43 
of you.  If I don’t read all of this word-by-word, we have the 44 
paper and it can be attached as part of that report, I suppose. 45 

 46 
The Reef Fish Committee met and we discussed the option paper 47 
for Amendment 31/DEIS, Sea Turtle-Longline Interactions.  Carrie 48 
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Simmons reviewed the actions and alternatives in the options 1 
paper for Amendment 31, noting that there were corrections to 2 

the Table 2.1 on page 20.   3 
 4 
Carrie also summarized comments made at the Panama City scoping 5 
meeting.  Steve Atran summarized the Madeira Beach scoping 6 

meeting and Charlene Ponce summarized the written comments 7 
received.  In response to questions as to whether this table 8 
represented percent reductions for the various actions, she 9 

responded that it represented the current percent of takes under 10 
the given parameters observed in the observer study.   11 
 12 
Roy Crabtree emphasized that the report needed to be clear 13 

whether effort would go away or would simply shift under the 14 
alternatives.  Steve Branstetter noted that the statement on 15 
page 23 that “the least restrictive combination of options that 16 

would achieve a significant reduction is to close waters less 17 
than forty fathoms in the entire eastern Gulf during June and 18 
August” should read “fifty” rather than “forty fathoms”.  19 
Jennifer Lee stated the new take estimates were being worked up 20 

that incorporated the 2008 observer data, but she did not expect 21 
the overall estimates to change much. 22 
 23 
We looked at Action 1, modifying baits for the bottom longline 24 

reef fish fishery.  Roy Crabtree cautioned that research on 25 
baits and hooks from the pelagic longline fishery may not 26 
necessarily be applicable to reef fish longlines, since turtles 27 

caught in the bottom longline fishery tend to be larger and have 28 
larger mouths.   29 
 30 
He noted that the pelagic longline fishery had been shut down 31 

for two to three years, except for a limited number of vessels 32 
that conducted research on bait and hooks under exempted fishing 33 
permits.  The pelagic longline fishery was then reopened with 34 

bait and hook requirements based on that research.  Kay Williams 35 
felt that this section could be expanded and suggested that they 36 
add alternatives to the section. 37 
 38 

The committee had no recommendations on Action 2, restrict 39 
longline fishing in the eastern Gulf of Mexico.  Shepherd Grimes 40 
stated that the goal was to reduce bycatch to the extent 41 

practicable and to a level that will avoid a finding of 42 
jeopardy.   43 
 44 
Bob Gill noted that in Table 2.2 a change of just one sea turtle 45 

in the data can result in a big change in percentages of turtle 46 
takes.  Rick Leard noted that sea turtle nesting has declined 47 
and that under the ESA, agencies must make conservative 48 
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assumptions.  Roy Crabtree added that a conservative assumption 1 
would be to assume that turtles are ubiquitous throughout the 2 

Gulf shelf, in both time and space. 3 
 4 
Action 3, longline endorsements, the committee agreed that only 5 
landings from longlines should be used to establish eligibility 6 
criteria.  By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so 7 
move, that qualification criteria for longline endorsements in 8 
Action 3 be based on longline landings only. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there 11 

discussion?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  The committee 12 
motion is that qualification criteria for longline endorsements 13 
in Action 3 be based on longline landings only.  All those in 14 
favor say aye; opposed like sign.  Hearing none, the motion 15 
carries. 16 

 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Bob Gill felt that a 10,000-pound longline 18 

endorsement qualification criteria was too small for longline 19 
catches and was more representative of vertical line catches.  20 
Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 21 
that Action 3, Alternative 2 (the 10,000-pound qualification 22 
criteria) be stricken from the amendment. 23 
 24 

Alternative 2 established a longline endorsement to the reef 25 
fish permit, a minimum annual average reef fish landings of ten 26 
thousand pounds per permit will be required to qualify for a 27 

longline endorsement.  Annual average landings will be 28 
calculated based on logbook landings and Option a is during the 29 
1999 to 2004 period and Option b is during the 1995 to 2007 30 
period. 31 

 32 
Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, 33 
that the options paper clarify that qualifying landings are 34 

those from longline gear and add alternatives for qualifying 35 
criteria of 60,000 pounds, 70,000 pounds, and 80,000 pounds. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve actually got two motions here, two 38 

committee motions.  The first addresses the 10,000 pounds and 39 
sets up the timeframes for qualification landings.  Is there 40 
discussion on the first committee motion?  This motion is then 41 

that Action 3, Alternative 2, the 10,000-pound qualification 42 
criteria, be stricken from the amendment.  Alternative 2 is to 43 
establish a longline endorsement to the reef fish permit.  A 44 
minimum annual average reef fish landing of ten thousand pounds 45 

per permit will be required to qualify for a longline 46 
endorsement.  Annual average landings will be calculated based 47 
on logbook landings.  Option a is during the 1999 to 2004 period 48 
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and Option b is during the 1995 to 2007 period.  Basically, 1 
passing this would then remove the 10,000-pound unit.  All those 2 

in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion 3 
carries. 4 
 5 

That brings us to the second committee motion, that the options 6 

paper clarify that qualifying landings are those from longline 7 
gear and add alternatives for qualifying criteria of 60,000, 8 
70,000, and 80,000 pounds.  Is there discussion? 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  One thing that I want to point out that everybody 11 

is aware of is that these are qualifying criteria and they are 12 
all reef fish and this is not just grouper.  It’s going to look 13 

at all reef fish caught on these longline vessels.  Then the 14 
other thing is I would suggest that we give the staff license to 15 
if they feel like 40,000 pounds ought to be in there or some 16 

other poundage that they go ahead and put that into the 17 
document. 18 
 19 
For example, if it turns out that 50,000 is so high that -- I 20 

don’t believe this is the case, but if it did turn out to be so 21 
high that we needed to look at something like 40,000, in their 22 
judgment, that they just go ahead and put that in.  I don’t know 23 
if we need to amend that or if just that’s our intent is 24 

sufficient. 25 
 26 
MR. GILL:  Roy, yesterday we had talked about that possible 27 

problem and one of the possible solutions you mentioned is since 28 
we’re trying to determine the vessel reduction, in essence to 29 
establish these qualifying landings, that perhaps it would be 30 
better to put it in terms of percentage of vessels changed and 31 

do you think that would be a better idea at this point in time 32 
or no? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think you could do it that way, where you ask 35 

staff to look at landing criteria to achieve 50 percent 36 
reduction in longline effort, 60 percent, 70 percent, something 37 
like that.  I certainly think you could come at it that way, 38 

because I think in the end that’s kind of what staff is going to 39 
look at, is 60,000 gives you how much reduction in longline 40 
effort.  I think you could certainly do it that way. 41 

 42 
MR. GILL:  I guess I would direct the question to staff as to 43 

which one would be easier to do to give us that information. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  My comment would be if you look at total 46 

landings and put these numbers in there, you’re actually looking 47 
at whatever reduction that you’re going to get.  Is that not 48 
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right?  It will end up being a percentage of the total fleet and 1 
so you would have those numbers. 2 

 3 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Yes, it’s really just a matter 4 

of going to the logbook data for the vessels that fished with 5 
longlines and you can stratify it however you want to and you 6 

can see how many fall out at whatever particular poundage level 7 
that you’ve got. 8 
 9 
MR. GILL:  To Roy’s point in terms of if these criteria are not 10 

broad enough and don’t cover the ground we need, do we need to 11 
amend the motion or do we give editorial license to staff to 12 
give us a broad covering of the spectrum, even if it’s different 13 

numbers?  How would you like to proceed? 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we could staff license, editorial 16 

license, to look at those options and bring them back to us.  17 
Any other comment?  Hearing no additional comment, with the 18 
caveats that we’ve talked about, the committee motion is that 19 
the options paper clarify that qualifying landings are those 20 

from longline gear and add alternatives for qualifying criteria 21 
of 60,000, 70,000, and 80,000 pounds.  All those in favor of the 22 
motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries and this 23 
is with the caveat that we are giving staff editorial license to 24 

look at other options, should that be necessary.  Okay, Ms. 25 

Williams.   26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Assane noted that in order to determine the 28 

number of pounds caught by each permit, the permit’s individual 29 
history had to be researched by hand.  To aid the National 30 
Marine Fisheries Service Permits Branch in this task, the 31 

council should decide what years they want to use.   32 
 33 
Bob Gill noted that the existing options used a long time series 34 

of years.  Given the volatility in landings and possible recent 35 
changes, he felt there should be an alternative to use only 36 
recent years.  Without opposition, the committee recommends, and 37 
I so move, that in Action 3, Alternative 3, add an option (c) 38 

for control dates 1999 through 2007. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 41 

discussion?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  The committee 42 
motion is in Action 3, Alternative 3, add an option (c) for 43 
control dates 1999 through 2007.  All those in favor of the 44 
motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries.  Go ahead, Ms. 45 

Williams. 46 
 47 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Action 4 is Observers and Electronic Monitoring.  48 
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Roy Crabtree asked who would pay for video monitoring or 1 
enhanced observer coverage, noting that NMFS does not have the 2 

funding.  He felt that 100 percent observer coverage was the 3 
only coverage that would give real-time monitoring.   4 
 5 
Less than 100 percent coverage would require expansion of the 6 

observer data using logbooks, and video monitoring would require 7 
that the video recording be removed from the vessel at the 8 
completion of a trip and taken back to the office for analyses. 9 

 10 
A motion to move Action 4, Observers and Electronic Monitoring, 11 
to considered but rejected failed by a vote of one to seven.  12 
Some committee members felt that the industry should have a 13 

chance to look at the plan and perhaps identify sources of 14 
funding.  I’m going to move on.  I paused in case anybody wanted 15 
to add anything else in that section. 16 

 17 
That now brings us to Section 2.2, Ideas for Future Development.  18 
Julie Morris felt that the ideas discussed in Section 2.2, Item 19 
1, address numbers of hooks, mainline length and soak times, 20 

were reasonable and should be developed into current management 21 
ideas rather than be left as items identified for further 22 
research.   23 
 24 

The committee recommended that council staff contact the 25 
Southeast Fisheries Science Center to see if additional 26 
alternatives could be developed in conjunction with the 27 

Pascagoula Lab to address gear modification or other ideas that 28 
could be implemented in Amendment 31.  There was considerable 29 
discussion about enforceability, with NMFS and Coast Guard 30 
officers stating the mainline length and soak times were not 31 

enforceable and that VMS would not be a useful tool for these.  32 
 33 
To further clarify, what they were saying is a VMS machine is 34 

not going to give them the information on the mainline and soak 35 
time.  However, one of the other officers came up and said there 36 
may be another VMS out there to where you  could incorporate 37 
more pings in it and that they would be able to enforce the 38 

mainline length at the dock, but not at sea. 39 
 40 
By a vote of five to three, the committee recommends, and I so 41 

move, that in Section 2.2, Item 1 be developed into an action 42 
item to change fishing behavior and gear practices by addressing 43 
number of hooks, mainline lengths, and soak times. 44 
 45 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 46 

discussion? 47 
 48 
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MR. GILL:  Roy, a question for you.  In Ocean Conservancy’s 1 

letter of January 28th, Vicki had a footnote that says that NMFS 2 

recently issued a proposed rule limiting the mainline length as 3 
a strategy for reducing marine mammal interactions in the 4 
Atlantic pelagic longline fishery.  Then it has a citation.   5 
 6 

I recognize that we’re talking a different fishery, but the 7 
issue here was utilizing mainline length as a tool for reducing 8 
effort.  The question I’ve got for you is if they can do it 9 

there, then what’s the difference that makes it undoable here?  10 
We’ve heard testimony from law enforcement that we could not do 11 
it and I don’t understand the distinction. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  It is my understanding that that has been done in 14 

the Mid-Atlantic region.  I don’t believe law enforcement told 15 
you that you could not do it.  Law enforcement told you that it 16 

would be difficult to enforce and that means if you’re relying 17 
on this to reduce turtle takes, that would have to be taken into 18 
account, that there would be enforcement difficulties.  Plus, 19 
it’s not at all clear to me how much reducing the mainline 20 

length by -- I don’t know what that means in terms of addressing 21 
efforts and things.  That would all have to be taken into 22 
account in any biological opinion. 23 
 24 

I don’t know the specifics of the Mid-Atlantic.  Maybe Tracy 25 
does.  I don’t know for sure what the status of that rulemaking 26 
-- Whether that’s been done.  I think Shep has some experience 27 

with that. 28 
 29 
MR. GRIMES:  I covered that pelagic longline take reduction 30 

team, I am the one reviewing the rule, and have been involved 31 

with it and there, they have statistical models for interactions 32 
with pilot whales.  Their models showed a correlation between 33 
mainline length and number of interactions or takes that 34 

occurred. 35 
 36 
They had a fairly strong scientific basis for doing that.  37 
Having said that, there was quite a bit of discussion at the 38 

team level, by law enforcement and others, that mainline length 39 
is a very, very difficult thing to enforce.  It’s very hard to 40 
monitor. 41 

 42 
The fishermen who were involved with that program -- You’re also 43 
talking about a twenty-mile mainline length.  It’s not a one-44 
mile or two-mile.  This was something that industry felt they 45 

could comply with and it wouldn’t necessarily affect their catch 46 
rates and fishing practices very much.  A lot of them didn’t set 47 
more than twenty miles to begin with and so that was something 48 
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that the agency had gone along with, but the record on that is 1 
very clear that there are considerable difficulties associated 2 

with enforcing it. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to tie this up, I don’t think anyone is 5 

telling you that you can’t do this.  I don’t think anyone is 6 

telling you that you can’t prohibit squid or you can’t do a 7 
number of these things.  What we’re telling you is that you 8 
can’t rely on those for very much.  You’re going to have to do 9 

the other things that you can demonstrate will work.  If you 10 
think these will give you some benefits, you can make that case. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Tracy, do you want to add any comments? 13 

 14 
MR. DUNN:  I just wanted to say we advised the same thing with 15 

that group, that it really wasn’t the most enforceable, which 16 

goes to show that we don’t always win the argument. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on this? 19 
 20 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I think that perhaps in using some of the 21 

information -- I know it showed that it was like thirteen of the 22 
longliners used probably half the amount of hooks of some of the 23 
others that they were observing and they had zero take of 24 

turtles, which tells me if they had 225,000 hooks versus 665,000 25 
hooks, that there is a difference.  I think this could be used. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me these are all things that need to 28 

be tested and looked at and we need to understand them better 29 
before it’s something we would consider putting in place.  I 30 
think they’re better left as things for future research and 31 

future development. 32 
 33 
MR. GILL:  We heard public testimony yesterday and we’ve heard 34 

it previously.  Bob Spaeth, for example, yesterday said the two 35 
major changes that they’ve made that may have resulted in 36 
increased turtle take were the squid bait and the longer 37 
gangion.  This motion does not include the option of longer 38 

gangion lengths and so I would like to amend this motion by 39 
adding mainline and gangion lengths.   40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second to that? 42 

 43 
MR. SAPP:  Second. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a second.  Is there additional 46 

discussion on the amendment? 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Just remember that there are turtle takes on long 1 

and short gangions and there is really nothing in the record to 2 

indicate that that has any effect on turtle takes.  Furthermore, 3 
I would be cautious about saying what increased their turtle 4 
takes. 5 
 6 

We don’t have anything to indicate that their turtle takes have 7 
increased.  We likely simply underestimated the level of their 8 
turtle takes.  Also, based on I think it’s in the document 9 

somewhere, only about 35 percent of the bait in the fishery, I 10 
think, is squid now.  It’s not, as far as I know, the most 11 
common bait that they’re using. 12 
 13 

I don’t have a problem with testing and looking at those kinds 14 
of things, but I think if you were to regulate bait or gangions 15 
that we would not be able to calculate any real reduction as a 16 

likely result of that. 17 
 18 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, on any of the studies that has been done, 19 

are there not some type of information where you all set up your 20 

protocols of how long the line can be and how many hooks you can 21 
use and all the various methods that NMFS has trying to come up 22 
with to test the theory of trying to stop these turtle 23 
mortalities? 24 

 25 
Wouldn’t maybe perhaps some of those requirements that you all 26 
have had in some of these studies tell you if some of these 27 

vessels had -- Even with what you’ve got right now with the 28 
turtle takes, did some of these vessels fish differently, such 29 
as far as the, what’s it called, the gangion length? 30 
 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, there were a whole range of different length 32 

gangions in the vessels that were observed, but there were 33 
turtle takes on very short ones and there were turtle takes on 34 

very long ones.   35 
 36 
There aren’t enough turtle takes to be able to discern any 37 
statistical pattern and remember in the biological opinion we 38 

have to make conservative assumptions.  If we’re going to assume 39 
that a gear modification gets you a reduction, it has to be very 40 
clear from the evidence that it will work.  Otherwise, the 41 

conservative assumption is going to be that it may not work. 42 
 43 
I’ve looked at the gangion length.  That came up very early on 44 
and there are a couple of things there.  One, there’s just no 45 

basis to think that gangion length, longer gangions, would 46 
result in more turtle takes.  I don’t know anything about the 47 
nature of turtle foraging that would make you think that’s the 48 
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case.  Two, when you look at the data, it doesn’t show that. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  The motion 3 
is in Section 2.2 that Item 1 be developed into an action item 4 
to change fishing behavior and gear practices by addressing 5 
number of hooks, mainline and gangion lengths, and soak times.  6 

All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  Let’s see a 7 
show of hands.  All those in favor raise your hand; all opposed 8 
raise your hand.  The motion carries ten to five.  Okay, Ms. 9 

Williams. 10 
 11 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, could we have a break, please? 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s take five minutes. 14 

 15 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let’s reconvene the council meeting.  Madam 18 

Chairman of Reef Fish, proceed, please. 19 
 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That brings us to the 21 

Emergency Action Request.  Roy Crabtree stated that a council 22 
request for emergency action is needed at this time in order to 23 
have it in place by June 1. 24 

 25 
Based on Table 2.1, a motion was made to prohibit longline gear 26 
in waters less than fifty fathoms for the entire eastern Gulf 27 

for a five-month period starting immediately upon 28 
implementation.   29 
 30 
Based on Table 2.1, which indicated that such a move would be 31 

most effective June through August, a substitute motion was made 32 
to prohibit longline gear in waters less than fifty fathoms for 33 
the entire eastern Gulf starting immediately upon implementation 34 

and ending August 31st.  However, Roy Crabtree stated that since 35 
he could not know for sure in advance when a final rule would 36 
publish, a fixed number of months would be preferable to a fixed 37 
closing date.  The substitute motion failed by a vote of one to 38 

seven.   39 
 40 
By a vote of seven to one, the committee recommends, and I so 41 

move, the council  request an emergency rule that would prohibit 42 
longline gear in waters less than fifty fathoms for the entire 43 
eastern Gulf for a five-month period starting immediately upon 44 
implementation. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there 47 

discussion? 48 
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 1 
MR. TEEHAN:  This is probably just feel-good stuff.  For this 2 

motion, we’re talking about longline gear and do we need to 3 
specify -- This is probably for Shep, but do we need to specify 4 
reef fish?  The implication of this motion is all longline gear 5 
and I don’t think we have the authority to deal with HMS. 6 

 7 
The other would be for the entire eastern Gulf of Mexico, it’s 8 
my understanding that from Cape San Blas in Florida west it’s 9 

already prohibited out to fifty fathoms and so do we need to 10 
specify exactly what area in the Gulf we’re talking about? 11 
 12 
MR. GRIMES:  I wouldn’t worry about the eastern Gulf, because I 13 

think that’s pretty well understood.  It is in the Reef Fish FMP 14 
and so it’s only going to apply to reef fish bottom longline 15 
gear and so there’s no harm in clarifying, certainly. 16 

 17 
MR. GILL:  Roy, you mentioned that you wouldn’t know when the 18 

final rule would publish, but is it fair to assume that if one 19 
picked a June 1 starting date that that was achievable under 20 

emergency action? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that would be -- I think that could be 23 

done.  It’s very difficult to know how quickly these things will 24 

move, but I think if you just add up the timelines involved with 25 
a DEIS, it’s very tight to get a rule published then, but it can 26 
be done. 27 

 28 
Now, as I’ve said though, I am willing to go to CEQ and talk 29 
about alternative procedures and try to get some way to move 30 
this a little more quickly.  I believe that we will do a 31 

separate NEPA document to support this interim rule that will be 32 
much more tightly focused on things that can be done quickly, 33 
but you have a forty-five-day comment period on an EIS and then 34 

you can’t publish the final regulations until thirty days after 35 
that.  There’s seventy-five days right there and you start 36 
adding up how many days we have and you see the problem with it.  37 
That’s why I’m reluctant to put any specific dates in there. 38 

 39 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Steve might want to help me 40 

with this.  As I remember, I think that the prohibition or the 41 

fifty-fathom and the twenty-fathom lines are for longline and 42 
buoy gear and Steve and Assane and I, we were having a 43 
conversation yesterday and I’m just wondering if you’re going to 44 
go this route if you also wouldn’t want to apply that to buoy 45 

gear as well. 46 
 47 
We had a presentation some years ago about a type of buoy gear, 48 
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as I remember, that had like an apparatus at the bottom where a 1 
number of essentially gangions were put out around there and it 2 

was weighted and obviously at those depths, between twenty and 3 
fifty fathoms, you would have to have some sort of weight on 4 
there that probably if you did some type of buoy gear out there 5 
and a turtle got on one of those lines, it would not be able to 6 

swim to the surface.  I just throw that out.  I don’t remember -7 
- Steve may be able to help and add something to that. 8 
 9 
MR. ATRAN:  Our longline boundary line is a longline/buoy gear 10 

line.  I was under the assumption that since we established the 11 
line that the use of buoy gears had gone away, because the 12 
deeper the water is, the more difficult it is to use them.  Kay 13 

mentioned to me that she heard just the other day from a Coast 14 
Guard person who was describing a gear that he hadn’t seen 15 
before that sounded like a buoy gear and so it might be used. 16 

 17 
Our concern was that if we move the longlines out that some 18 
folks might attempt to use the buoy gear as a substitute.  We 19 
were thinking that as long as the current rules refer to 20 

longline/buoy gear that any new rules should also follow that 21 
pattern, either that or perhaps we should consider removing buoy 22 
gear from the list of authorized gear, period. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s a good point.  We do not have any 25 

observer data that I’m aware of on buoy gear, but I think you 26 
could infer by the similarities between that and longline gear 27 

that if it catches grouper that it may have the potential to 28 
catch turtles. 29 
 30 
I don’t think there’s much of it in use right now, but there 31 

could be a concern that if the longline gear is moved out for 32 
those five months that you might see increases in buoy gear.  I 33 
think that’s something you ought to consider including in this. 34 

 35 
MR. GRIMES:  I was just going to add a general comment on the 36 

five-month nature of this and the way you’ve set it up.  The 37 
applicability of an emergency rule under Magnuson-Stevens as 38 

requested by the council can be in effect for up to 180 days and 39 
can be extended for up to 186 days if you’re working on a long-40 
term solution to the problem. 41 

 42 
I just wanted you to be aware that if you come in and specify 43 
certain months, that we want June through August closed or we 44 
want just this five-month closure, that it is going to have some 45 

effect in your ability to regulate that or extend it down the 46 
road, whereas if you came in with a more generic motion that was 47 
to request a closure and you decided that you wanted to 48 
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terminate that at some point, it’s easy to terminate via 1 
publication of a notice in the Federal Register.  I just think 2 

that provides you more flexibility than something hard and fast 3 
like you have now. 4 
 5 
MS. VILLERE:  That was the comment I was going to make earlier.  6 

I had talked to Shep about that, the five months.  I would like 7 
to offer a substitute motion removing the five-month period, at 8 
Shep’s suggestion. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Let’s get 11 

the motion up on the screen.  We’ve got a motion and a second 12 
for the substitute.  Is there discussion? 13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to clarify what we mean by “immediately 15 

upon implementation”.  These rules, when they are published in 16 

the Federal Register, typically have a thirty-day what’s called 17 
a cooling-off period, but it essentially means if a rule 18 
publishes on May 1 that it becomes effective thirty days later, 19 
June 1. 20 

 21 
Now, with just cause, we can wave some of that, but I can tell 22 
you now that I am unwilling to wave any more than two weeks of 23 
that, because we’re going to have boats that are out there 24 

geared up and they’ve bought bait and they’re in the middle of a 25 
trip or they may just be in the first day of a trip.  I think 26 
we’re going to have to give these guys some amount of notice. 27 

 28 
I don’t know if you mean immediately upon implementation means 29 
that you’re wanting to wave the cooling-off period or if we’ve 30 
even thought of that.  I think we could wave some of it, but I 31 

don’t think we want to just tell these guys one morning that 32 
you’re closed and that’s it, because you’ll have boats out there 33 
that have longline gear and a hold full of fish and all of a 34 

sudden they would be illegal.  I’m not sure what your intent on 35 
that was. 36 
 37 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I don’t it would, quote, 38 

unquote, be implemented, Roy, until after whatever cooling-off 39 
period. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  The effective date?  Okay.  That’s all the 42 

clarification I wanted. 43 
 44 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I have several comments and a few questions and 45 

so I’ll go ahead and let you know that ahead of time.  I have to 46 
speak in opposition of this motion for several reasons.  One is 47 
because the paper that actually says “Estimated Take of Sea 48 



 128 

Turtles in the Bottom Longline Portion of the Gulf of Mexico 1 
Reef Fish Fishery July 2006 through 2007 Based on Observer 2 

Data”. 3 
 4 
They had three incompatible datasets with different variables 5 
and they tried to combine them to come up with an estimate.  The 6 

other thing is if National Marine Fisheries Service knew there 7 
was a problem and this went on for two-and-a-half years, I don’t 8 
understand why as soon as they went over that one turtle, rather 9 

than letting it supposedly get to this point, why they didn’t 10 
notify somebody and start immediately trying to come up with 11 
mitigation measures. 12 
 13 

No one has told us we have to take action because there is 14 
jeopardy for certain, no one.  The biological opinion is the one 15 
that says right now there is no jeopardy.  I feel that you have 16 

to do the biological opinion and do the Section 7 consultation 17 
and show there’s a jeopardy and try and come up with some type 18 
of mitigation measures. 19 
 20 

When the shrimp fishery was encountering turtles, we didn’t shut 21 
them down.  We let them continue to work.  Now, it’s true that 22 
it drug on for a very lengthy time, over ten years, but the 23 
point is we still didn’t shut them down through an emergency 24 

rule and not allow any shrimping.  This is going to impact 25 
communities in the State of Florida to the point that some of 26 
these people are going to have to close their doors. 27 

 28 
With the economy the way that it is right now, I can’t even 29 
imagine what our President would think about that.  The other 30 
thing is you’ve got to remember when they came up with that 31 

biological opinion that they used something that we don’t allow.  32 
They used a logbook of self reporting.  They looked to see how 33 
many turtles did they say they took.  Oh, well, that’s the 34 

number. 35 
 36 
There’s no science to that.  There’s no validation to that, but 37 
yet we are going to close a fishery because someone now has come 38 

up and said well, you know, yes, all of the boats that we was 39 
on, they caught one turtle and I still don’t know that each one 40 
of those turtles were dead yet, but it was a take, because if 41 

you come in contact with a turtle, it’s a take. 42 
 43 
We do know one boat caught six turtles.  There’s got to be a 44 
reason that one boat caught six turtles and everyone else caught 45 

one.  There was something going on and the person that caught 46 
the six turtles isn’t even in the fishery anymore. 47 
 48 
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The other thing that I’m concerned about is we have a take 1 
allowed for the reef fish fishery.  The reef fish fishery then, 2 

in my mind, because of the takes, regardless of who took them, 3 
if we’re in jeopardy because we’re over that entire total take, 4 
we’ve got to shut down the entire reef fish fishery, not just 5 
one group, because we are over what the biological opinion said 6 

we could be over, if that’s what we are going to base this 7 
closure on. 8 
 9 

I also think there’s information out there that they haven’t 10 
even looked at.  I’ve got to believe that there are -- We have 11 
stranding stations that have dead turtles come up and they take 12 
them to a veterinarian or if they’re in such a state, they cut 13 

that gear out and they try to decide if that’s recreational gear 14 
or commercial gear.  You can pretty well tell which gear it is, 15 
a little small hook or a treble hook or artificial bait with all 16 

of the rigging that the recreational fishery does. 17 
 18 
I’m afraid that when they do get their information for this new 19 
biological opinion and they see all those strandings and they 20 

look at the fishing gear, be it bandit or be it recreational or 21 
be it some other gear type in the commercial fishery, they’re 22 
going to come back and they’re going to want us to do even more, 23 
but they haven’t told us the population of the turtles, because 24 

they don’t know what the population is. 25 
 26 
If you go and you look at the data, we are no worse off today 27 

than we were back in -- I can’t remember if it was 1986 or 1989 28 
on that graph.  We have a letter that was sent to us from a DMR 29 
where they have been working on the various strandings and they 30 
say that there’s a cycle, that there’s always been a cycle.  The 31 

nesting goes up and down, up and down.  Right now, the nesting 32 
is up, but the nesting is still no worse than what it was back 33 
when they first started. 34 

 35 
I would like for them, whoever them are, to tell us, is there a 36 
jeopardy?  If there’s a jeopardy, then yes, we need to do 37 
something and not just to one gear, because we’re not going by 38 

the biological opinion.  I feel that there was some flawed data 39 
and not on purpose, but they used what they had, but it was 40 
still self reporting.  I believe the turtle takes was even 41 

higher than they knew about.  I would have liked for them to 42 
have went out and got more information to really see what was 43 
there, rather than giving us some guesstimates. 44 
 45 

I would have to -- I have to speak against this.  Also, Florida 46 
has information by boat strikes where they’ve killed 3,500 47 
turtles during this time, time span, when they’ve been doing the 48 
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nestings.  What it says is that they correlate with the nesting 1 
time around those same areas.  I’ve given you all the document 2 

and it’s titled “Diving Behavior of Female Loggerhead Turtles” 3 
and they’re intervals and evaluation of the risk of boat 4 
strikes.  Was that figured into the biological opinion? 5 
 6 

I have so many answers about the biological opinion and what was 7 
or was not factored in and also, what is jeopardy?  Give me a 8 
number.  You give me a number and then I’ll be willing to do 9 

something or send us a letter and say you’re in jeopardy and 10 
you’ve got to do something right now and then I’ll support it, 11 
but right now, we don’t have that information.  Thank you for 12 
allowing me to speak, Mr. Chairman. 13 

 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Susan and Shep are saying this substitute motion 15 

works better administratively than the committee motion and my 16 

concern about the substitute motion is that it looks like it has 17 
the potential to keep the longline gear prohibited in this part 18 
of the Gulf for twelve months, because you’ve got the six months 19 
and then you’ve got the six-month renewal. 20 

 21 
I don’t think that works for the fishery.  I think the fishery, 22 
even if it is more elegant administratively, I think a 23 
predictable number of months for the gear to be prohibited and 24 

then they would have some indication that we would reopen it at 25 
that time if we had 31 done is a much more responsible and 26 
practicable approach. 27 

 28 
The premise behind the committee motion is that it’s designed to 29 
get the turtle interactions back into the range of the current 30 
biological opinion until during a period of time when we can 31 

continue to work on 31.   32 
 33 
I still prefer the committee motion, but I need to ask Shep to 34 

address this contention that we’re hearing from Oceana and Ocean 35 
Conservancy about that the law and the rules of ESA and MSA 36 
don’t really keep us from allowing any additional takes of 37 
turtles during this period that we’re working on Amendment 31.  38 

Is there some level of take that is tolerable during this period 39 
or do we need to prohibit all takes, to the extent that we can, 40 
by having a complete closure on the gear until we come up with 41 

our new management scheme? 42 
 43 
MR. GRIMES:  There are two issues to that.  With regard to the 44 

legality of ongoing take in the fishery, we have had responses 45 

from the environmental community that say that any take that is 46 
occurring in the fishery now is a violation of Section 9 of the 47 
ESA, which prohibits the take of listed species. 48 
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 1 
That is not consistent with the law.  Section 7(o) of the 2 

Endangered Species Act says any take that is in compliance with 3 
the terms and conditions of the governing biological opinion is 4 
not a violation of Section 9.  We have a governing biological 5 
opinion and we have terms and conditions associated with the 6 

incidental take in that biological opinion as long as those 7 
terms and conditions are being followed, which as you will 8 
recall is the sea turtle release gear that was associated with 9 

one of your recent reef fish amendments. 10 
 11 
As long as that stuff is being carried and it’s being used, any 12 
take that occurs in compliance with that does not constitute a 13 

violation of Section 9.  We have defended that position in 14 
litigation in Texas in the mid-1990s.  We have a firm basis for 15 
that position.  It’s consistent with the regulations, the 16 

legislative history, and the language of the statute. 17 
 18 
Now, what the problem, our problem, is that we based our no 19 
jeopardy finding on a biological opinion that assumed a certain 20 

level of take.  Now, we’ve been over this before, but that level 21 
of take -- If we stayed at or below that level of take, then we 22 
had determined we were not jeopardizing the continued existence 23 
of the species. 24 

 25 
Obviously we know we were not -- According to the most recent 26 
information, we have some reason to believe not only did we not 27 

keep it below that level, but we vastly exceeded that level.  28 
That does a whole lot to undermine our existing determination 29 
that there is no jeopardy. 30 
 31 

The answer to that or the legal solution to that is not that the 32 
fishermen are violating it and can be prosecuted for their take, 33 
but it’s that you sue the agency and the agency is not in 34 

compliance with Section 7 of the Endangered Species Act, which 35 
is why we are hopefully in the process of moving rapidly towards 36 
addressing the problem and preventing the ongoing take in the 37 
fishery until we can get a biological opinion that looks at what 38 

is happening in the fishery and makes a new determination that 39 
we’re not jeopardizing the continued survival of the species. 40 
 41 
MS. MORRIS:  I know that lawyers choose their words carefully 42 

and I’m trying to understand what you mean by “preventing the 43 
ongoing take”.  Does that mean that we have a rationale and an 44 
emergency strategy in place that is supported by that rationale 45 

that prevents ongoing takes or is it that we have to prohibit 46 
the gear in order to not have any interactions until we get our 47 
management 31 plan together? 48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  I can’t give you a straight yes or no answer to 2 

that.  Up to this point, what the agency has done is based our 3 
determination that there is -- There’s no statistically 4 
significant correlation between season and interaction in this 5 
fishery, right? 6 

 7 
We’ve observed some takes in some studies in the winter and 8 
we’ve observed the vast majority of them, especially in the most 9 

recent study, in the June to September period.  That also 10 
correlates with some of the highest effort that we observe in 11 
this fishery.  Again, with the sample size, we don’t have a 12 
really strong or statistically significant scientific basis for 13 

concluding this, but there is some observable trend that the 14 
problem really occurs -- At least as far as we know now, the 15 
bulk of the problem exists when the effort is up in the fishery 16 

and that occurs post-June, right? 17 
 18 
We’ve made a determination and we’ve built a record that 19 
allowing the fishery to operate as it operates now and has 20 

operated in the past, up until that June point, is not likely to 21 
jeopardize the continued existence of the species because 22 
there’s not a great deal of effort out there and there’s not a 23 
great deal of interaction out there. 24 

 25 
Now, that’s not a perfect scenario to be in, but that’s the one 26 
we’re in and we make the best of the facts that we have.  The 27 

rush is come summertime, that rationale is not working for us 28 
anymore and we need something in place that we can use as a 29 
basis then for determining that we’re not likely to jeopardize 30 
the continued existence of the species from that point forward 31 

and that point forward may be through the end of 2009 if we have 32 
something in place indefinitely or it may be until the fishery 33 
changes in some other way, but the bottom line is that something 34 

needs to be done to address this problem and mitigate the 35 
ongoing take. 36 
 37 
The problem that we’re all grappling with here is we cannot give 38 

you a hard number on that and it is incumbent upon this body to 39 
decide at least a first step towards what is going to adequately 40 
address this situation. 41 

 42 
I realize that’s a tough determination.  Now, obviously the more 43 
you do to reduce it, the better our record is and the more 44 
defensible our position is in terms of the ESA. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there additional comments? 47 

 48 
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MS. VILLERE:  I have a question and I think that this is mostly 1 

-- It seems to be a Florida issue, since we’re talking about the 2 

eastern Gulf.  The council received a letter from the Florida 3 
Commission requesting moving this gear.  I’m trying to find out, 4 
is that in fact the Florida position and where do we go from 5 
here with that? 6 

 7 
MR. TEEHAN:  The commission sent a letter back in the early 8 

2000’s and it was dealing more with red grouper catch, 9 

requesting that the council consider moving reef fish longline 10 
gear out past fifty fathoms in the eastern Gulf.  Currently, 11 
we’re talking about turtles and the discussions that we’ve had 12 
with the commission is that we should go through the council 13 

process to look at remedying that particular situation as the 14 
council sees fit.  I have no directions at this point to take 15 
that to mean moving longline gear out to fifty fathoms year-16 

round. 17 
 18 
MR. SAPP:  To that point, Mr. Teehan, did that letter not 19 

address the fifty-fathom issue in some state? 20 
 21 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, it did. 22 

 23 
MR. SAPP:  It said what? 24 

 25 
MR. TEEHAN:  The letter states in 2001 we requested the council 26 

to move longline fishing out to fifty fathoms.  The FWC position 27 

at that time was based on a concern about overall impact of this 28 
gear and the need to constrain commercial harvest.  As I said, 29 
that was a red grouper issue at the time.  The recent 30 
information concerning sea turtles reinforces this longstanding 31 

position. 32 
 33 
MR. GRIMES:  Two quick points.  In terms of closing it, I wanted 34 

to respond to what Ms. Morris said.  This is not a de facto 35 
year-long thing.  First off, the emergency rule is effective for 36 
only 180 days, assuming it would be implemented.  It can then be 37 
extended up to an additional 186 days.  It can be terminated at 38 

any time.  My point in providing some leeway is that it isn’t 39 
necessarily any specific period and it allows you to consider 40 
whatever changes you might want to implement down the road. 41 

 42 
My concern -- I wouldn’t just say my concern, but what should be 43 
your concern with saying we’re only going to close it during the 44 
summer is the record we have before us shows that that’s when --45 

That may have been the period when all the takes occurred, but 46 
that’s also the period when the vast majority of the effort 47 
occurred. 48 
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 1 
Closing that period for that time is going to move that effort 2 

to end of it and if you reopen it in September, we don’t really 3 
have much reason to believe that it’s not just pushing the 4 
problem to some later date.  I’m not saying that record can’t be 5 
built, but I’m saying you don’t have it yet. 6 

 7 
I haven’t seen it.  The stuff the State of Florida has provided 8 
with turtle distribution and as Dr. Crabtree eloquently stated 9 

in committee, turtles are ubiquitous both in space and time on 10 
the west Florida shelf.  That is the record we have and that is 11 
what we have to base our decision on and so please keep that in 12 
mind. 13 

 14 
MS. WILLIAMS:  One comment and then two or three questions.  15 

When Florida wrote the letter back in 2001, there was an ongoing 16 

thing, as you stated, with red grouper.  It had nothing to do 17 
with turtles.  It had how Florida felt about the gear at that 18 
time. 19 
 20 

National Marine Fisheries Service did the studies and said that 21 
there was no finding on that gear where it was doing any type of 22 
damage.  That’s what they told us.  As a matter of a fact, I 23 
can’t remember if we sent something up and it was denied, but 24 

back in 2001 -- I would have to go back and pull, but I remember 25 
there was a battle over allocations and it was over the longline 26 
and it was over some past allocations and we raised the 27 

allocation for the recreational fishery and we did a number of 28 
things. 29 
 30 
On that one, what your commission wrote a letter on dealt with 31 

an entirely different issue than turtles, as you said, but the 32 
Gulf Council did address that issue. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to come to what -- The Fisheries Service did 35 

not make any finding to imply that longlines don’t cause damage 36 
or do.  What we were at at that point was reducing overfishing 37 
in red grouper and we found out that the reductions required 38 

were much less and so the preferred alternatives were changed to 39 
reflect those lesser reductions and that was then implemented 40 
through a secretarial amendment.  That’s what happened. 41 

 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I said I had two or three questions, plus a 43 

comment.  Dr. Crabtree, I remember a statement being made that 44 
National Marine Fisheries Service had found jeopardy and you 45 

said they had not and so I’m going to ask you, has National 46 
Marine Fisheries Service found that jeopardy exists with the 47 
turtles caused by the longline fishery? 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, as we’ve discussed many times, that finding 2 

will be made in the biological opinion, which is under 3 
development now, but there won’t be a finding made one way or 4 
the other until I sign the biological opinion. 5 
 6 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The answer is no? 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  The answer is we haven’t completed the biological 9 

opinion and we haven’t made a determination.  I think we’ve said 10 
that countless times on the record at the last couple of 11 
meetings. 12 
 13 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Finding that -- Since this is a threatened 14 

species and not one that is endangered, pretty much like an 15 
overfished fishery, you feel that we have the authority, without 16 

knowing if there’s jeopardy, to shut this fishery down? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  What I’ve told the council is that I believe we 19 

have to request an emergency action to significantly reduce 20 

turtle takes.  I have not told the council what that action has 21 
to be, but I believe we have more than sufficient reason to take 22 
an emergency action.  In fact, I think we have to take some sort 23 
of emergency action to address these issues.  Shepherd just went 24 

through a very good explanation of why we need to do that and so 25 
I think we’ve been clear about that. 26 
 27 
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to add -- Again, let’s not get swept 28 

away with focusing just on jeopardy.  As we discussed at the 29 
last meeting, you also have a Magnuson-Stevens Act obligation to 30 
reduce bycatch to the extent practicable.  Your record before 31 

was based on a certain amount of bycatch that you know now was 32 
not the case. 33 
 34 

Regardless of what ESA obligations may exist for the agency, you 35 
clearly have an MSA-based obligation where you need to at least 36 
go back and look at the current bycatch situation and if nothing 37 
else, build a record for how allowing it to continue as is 38 

reduces bycatch to the extent practicable. 39 
 40 
MS. VILLERE:  I just want to clarify, for the record, that 41 

despite Mr. Teehan’s dancing around this that there is a letter 42 
dated January 13, 2009 to Chairman McIlwain specifically 43 
addressing the turtle issue and moving the longline out to fifty 44 
fathoms.  It’s in the letter. 45 

 46 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’m sorry.  I don’t consider that I was dancing 47 

around, Susan, but if that’s what you want to characterize it 48 
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as, fine.  The letter further goes on to say we are confident 1 
the council will carefully consider all available actions to 2 

ensure commercial fishing activities minimize or eliminate any 3 
unintended impacts on sea turtles.  I think we’re kind of 4 
obligated to look at more than just moving it out to fifty 5 
fathoms. 6 

 7 
DR. SHIPP:  I guess I have a question for Dr. Crabtree or maybe 8 

Shep.  If we adopt this motion, what can happen in the next six 9 

months or the next twelve months to change anything?  Are you 10 
going to come out with another biological opinion during that 11 
period?  Is there going to be some additional research or 12 
additional observer data that might justify terminating the move 13 

out beyond fifty fathoms? 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  We will get observer estimates for 2008 and we 16 

talked about those when Bonnie was here in committee and the 17 
take numbers are down and so there’s some expectations that 18 
those - The observed takes are down and so the expanded take 19 
level -- There will be some new observer data that will come 20 

out. 21 
 22 
We are working on the biological opinion and so my expectation 23 
is it will be completed over the next twelve months, but the 24 

main thing that’s going to happen that will change this is 25 
Amendment 31.  As Bill pointed out, we do have an obligation, 26 
under NEPA, to look at a range of alternatives and it is quite 27 

possible that under Amendment 31 we will choose a solution other 28 
than move them out to fifty fathoms. 29 
 30 
We have alternatives in there for limited entry longline 31 

endorsements and other things and once that happens, this would 32 
go away.  There are a lot of things that will happen over the 33 
next year, I think, including Amendment 31 being approved by the 34 

council and put in place. 35 
 36 
Lots of things could change and what I think we’ll end up doing 37 
is -- I don’t think we have enough before us to choose preferred 38 

alternatives in Amendment 31 right now.  I just think it would 39 
be contrary to what we’ve told you in terms of having the 40 
analysis, but we all need to be prepared to come in at our next 41 

meeting and choose preferred alternatives. 42 
 43 
We’re going to publish this DEIS as quickly as we can and get it 44 
implemented.  I would guess long about the June meeting we would 45 

review whatever emergency rule is requested and talk about the 46 
need to renew or extend that rule.  We should have a pretty good 47 
idea by June of what timeline we’re on with Amendment 31.  We’ll 48 
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know what our preferred alternatives are and we could talk about 1 
do we need to let this emergency rule expire or do we need to 2 

extend it and how long do we extend it and all those things. 3 
 4 
I think there’s an awful lot that could happen and certainly I 5 
don’t think we’ve made any decision about what the long-term 6 

solution to this is and I think there are other solutions in the 7 
long term other than moving them out to fifty fathoms.  That 8 
clearly, I think, will address the turtle situation and that may 9 

be what you decide to do in the long term, but I don’t think 10 
we’ve decided that yet and I don’t think it’s clear that that’s 11 
the only alternative that would work. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got Mr. Riechers and then Mr. Gill and 14 

Mr. Sapp.  I would like to bring this to a vote and then we need 15 
to take a break.  Check-out time is eleven o’clock and we need 16 

to give everybody an opportunity to check out of the hotel and 17 
then we’ll come back.  Mr. Riechers, Mr. Gill, and Mr. Sapp and 18 
we’re going to vote. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have one comment specifically to the language. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead and make your comment on the 23 

language. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  We brought up the issue of buoy gear and so I 26 
wanted to ask you, do you want to make a modification to this 27 

language to say to prohibit bottom longline gear and buoy gear? 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do you want to make that in the form of an 30 

amendment? 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  Could the maker of the motion potentially make an 33 

amendment to it or would you like me to make an amendment?  I 34 

don’t know procedurally what the best way to do it is.  A 35 
friendly amendment? 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Susan, you did the substitute motion and who 38 

was the seconder? 39 
 40 
DR. SHIPP:  I was the seconder. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are you agreeable?  Okay.  We’re going to 43 
reflect that change. 44 
 45 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, do you, or whoever collects this data, 46 

Bonnie or someone, have any information that buoy gear has 47 
extended its take or it has caught turtles or any information on 48 
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buoy gear and turtles other than it’s very much like a bottom 1 
longline, which in my mind it’s not, because it’s not. 2 

 3 
I don’t know how we described all of our different gears when we 4 
allowed certain gears how you described them, but is there any 5 
take whatsoever by buoy gear that’s causing mortality in the 6 

turtles? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  We don’t have any data on buoy gear and we don’t 9 

have any incidental take allowance specific to buoy gear, I 10 
think because when we did the opinion we didn’t really have any 11 
evidence that buoy gear was in fact being used and I don’t know 12 
that buoy gear is being used even now, but there are a number of 13 

similarities. 14 
 15 
It is, I think, defined in the regulations.  It is a line that 16 

hangs vertically down from a buoy with I believe it is less than 17 
ten or less hooks that are allowed.  If it has more than ten, I 18 
believe it then becomes a longline.  In terms of the definition, 19 
the difference between buoy gear and a longline, and Shepherd is 20 

going to check on this, I believe it is just the number of 21 
hooks.  Then it is left to fish for some period of time. 22 
 23 
I think it’s reasonable to assume that it could well take 24 

turtles, but back to your question, no, I don’t have any 25 
evidence of turtle takes with buoy gear.  It was not addressed 26 
in the biological opinion and I don’t have any evidence of 27 

whether or not it’s being used now or not. 28 
 29 
MR. RIECHERS:  Shep, I know you’re looking for something, but I 30 

kind of want to go back to a comment you made a while ago.  When 31 

you were discussing our inability to tell the statistical 32 
significance or difference between seasons and then you went 33 
back to the point you said we couldn’t tell the difference 34 

because of the number of samples, but then you kind of wrapped 35 
up with if you shove effort to one direction or the other that 36 
while we -- You used both arguments. 37 
 38 

You used an argument suggesting that if we shoved effort that we 39 
might catch more turtles in those other periods, which would 40 
imply there was a correlation, statistical correlation or 41 

significant correlation, between effort and number of 42 
mortalities or interactions, which actually does imply a 43 
seasonal kind of component. 44 
 45 

If your effort is in a particular area and you’re getting a 46 
higher interaction and then you’re shoving it to one direction 47 
and you’re thinking you may get that same interaction there, 48 
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then there is a correlation between effort. 1 
 2 

I think what you really are trying to say is, when you start out 3 
your sentence, is we have very little data to look at any of 4 
those things in a statistically reliable fashion, but there 5 
certainly can be some implied things, based on what we see 6 

currently. 7 
 8 
MR. GRIMES:  That’s exactly right.  As far as I know, there is 9 

no statistically significant relationship between any of the 10 
stuff that they’ve looked at, but just making general 11 
observations, we have to rely on that and use it to do what we 12 
can.  I think you had an accurate characterization. 13 

 14 
MR. RIECHERS:  Following that same logic then, what we really -- 15 

Even though it’s not statistically valid, that higher period of 16 

effort, we may get benefits from that, assuming that there’s 17 
opportunity for greater interaction at that time for reasons, 18 
but if we -- If the opportunity is always there and it’s just 19 
because the effort was packed into those three months or four 20 

months -- I say packed in, but there was more effort in those 21 
three or four months and then we moved that effort over, then we 22 
would expect the same amount of take in those other months, but 23 
we don’t know that, because, again, we don’t really know whether 24 

there’s a higher degree of interaction or whether that’s just 25 
based on effort at this point in time.  We can’t say one way or 26 
the other. 27 

 28 
MR. GRIMES:  I would say that I guess assuming that that would 29 

happen or that that’s possible to happen seems to be taking the 30 
conservative approach and giving the benefit of the doubt to 31 

protecting the species, which is what we’re required to do under 32 
the ESA. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  I guess my comments have morphed a little bit.  Let 35 

me address this buoy gear that just came up and a question for 36 
Shep.  Can we add something like that into an emergency action 37 
for which we have no basis or data or support for being part of 38 

the emergency action? 39 
 40 
We don’t know of any being used and we don’t have any data that 41 

there is any interaction and we’re taking an emergency action to 42 
ban a gear that we have no idea?  It seems to me that that’s a 43 
stretch and ought to be removed. 44 
 45 
MR. GRIMES:  I would say that’s not a fair characterization of 46 

what you’ve heard here.  You don’t have any information that 47 
it’s currently being used.  You do know that it has been used in 48 
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the past.  You know what the physical characteristics of the 1 
gear are and those are the same characteristics which have 2 

caused a problem for the turtle with regard to the longline and 3 
that is it holds the turtle on the bottom and it’s a baited hook 4 
and that if a turtle did interact with the gear that it wouldn’t 5 
be able to rise to the surface. 6 

 7 
I would say from a legal perspective you’re fine including it, 8 
because you do have reason to believe that should people who can 9 

no longer use longline gear engage in buoy gear fishing in the 10 
same areas that you’re likely to have the exact same problem. 11 
 12 
Again, preventing that problem from arising is making a 13 

conservative assumption that would benefit the listed species in 14 
this instance. 15 
 16 
MR. GILL:  The second question I’ve got is we’re doing this 17 

emergency action under Magnuson, is that correct? 18 
 19 
MR. GRIMES:  You would be requesting it under Magnuson, yes. 20 

 21 
MR. GILL:  The applicability of the National Standards and the 22 

best scientific data, et cetera, all apply and is that also 23 
correct? 24 

 25 
MR. GRIMES:  Yes, that is correct. 26 

 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  I agree with Mr. Gill.  Under the guise of an 28 

emergency action, we have indications that longline gear is 29 
culpable in this turtle take, but we don’t have anything 30 
specifically -- Although Mr. Grimes does make a good argument 31 

that you can imply that buoy gear is catching turtles, we don’t 32 
have that. 33 
 34 

I would suggest that we remove buoy gear and consider that in 35 
the long-term Amendment 31 and just address longlines, which is 36 
what we have data for at this point.  This is just an emergency 37 
action and it’s not permanent. 38 

 39 
MR. SAPP:  For simpletons like me, we’re down to choosing 40 

between two choices here and it occurs to me that we’re going to 41 

get a pass/fail grade, ultimately, when we get the biological 42 
opinion issued in whether or not we avoided jeopardy or not. 43 
 44 
I understand in the substitute motion that everybody thinks 45 

probably we will be able to avoid that jeopardy determination 46 
and I’ve got a question and I don’t know if anybody can give me 47 
an answer, but I’ll address it to Jennifer or Roy or whoever 48 
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wants to tackle it. 1 
 2 

If we go with the original motion that’s got a five-month 3 
closure instead of the complete closure, what are we doing to 4 
our chances when that consultation occurs when they look at the 5 
emergency action that we’ve taken? 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Roy or Shep, do you want to address that? 8 

 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  There’s not much difference, I don’t believe, 10 

between the two.  You have the authority to ask for up to 180 11 
days and then extend for 186 days.  You basically have the 12 
authority to have the emergency rule in place for a year. 13 

 14 
With the five months, I guess you could have that interim rule 15 
go for five months and then I suppose you could extend it for 16 

another five months and go to ten.  Under any of these rules, 17 
one, once Amendment 31 goes in place, the emergency rule will 18 
come off the books and, two, you have the ability to come in and 19 
ask that the emergency rule be terminated at basically any point 20 

and so I don’t know. 21 
 22 
It seems to me that this -- I understand the feeling that the 23 
fishermen -- It’s less clear to them what this means, but it 24 

also seems a cleaner motion, to some extent, to me, because the 25 
problem with five months is if we get to the end of October and 26 
the emergency rule is going to expire and if Amendment 31 is 27 

still a ways out into the future, we’re going to have to talk 28 
about renewing or extending the rule in some fashion or another, 29 
but I don’t know that there’s that much difference between the 30 
two, other than the way they’re set up.  Maybe Shepherd wants to 31 

add something. 32 
 33 
MR. GRIMES:  The only thing I was going to add is you had 34 

specifically asked about the biological opinion.  An emergency 35 
rule doesn’t get you out of much in terms of the biological 36 
opinion and one of the things that this group really needs to be 37 
concerned about is come April, we need to have preferred 38 

alternatives and we need to have long-term fixes that you’ve 39 
pinned down.  We need to consult on the fishery, how is the 40 
fishery going to look. 41 

 42 
Unless you have a permanent action proposed, something that we 43 
can say is reasonably certain to occur, then we’re going to have 44 
to consult on the fishery as it is now.  This might mean that 45 

the fishery is going to be closed down for six months, but in 46 
terms of the biological opinion, it’s going to open up after six 47 
months and we have to assume that it will be business as usual 48 
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after that six months. 1 
 2 

This is absolutely nothing but a band-aid in terms of the 3 
biological opinion.  You have to have a long-term solution.  4 
This is, again, something to stop the bleeding, but it hasn’t 5 
solved the problem or addressed the problem. 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  Tom, I have the definition of buoy gear that 8 

Steve just gave me, which I can read to you if you would like. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would like that, but we need to go ahead 11 

and take a break.  The chair is going to declare a break and 12 
we’ll come back and continue our discussion and remember we need 13 

to check out of the hotel by eleven o’clock.  We’ll take about a 14 
twenty-minute break. 15 
 16 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ll resume our discussion on the motion. 19 

 20 
MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to offer an amendment to the 21 
substitute motion that would remove the buoy gear item.  The 22 
motion would read: To request the emergency rule that would 23 
prohibit bottom longline gear in waters less than fifty fathoms 24 

for the eastern Gulf, starting immediately upon implementation. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second? 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  Second. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion? 31 

 32 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Do we know -- You removed buoy gear and this is 33 

only for the eastern Gulf, is that right?  It’s only for the 34 

eastern Gulf?  I just had a question. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the 37 

substitute motion? 38 

 39 
MS. MORRIS:  Can we just have some rationale for the change, 40 

please? 41 

 42 
MR. TEEHAN:  This is an emergency action that we’re taking and 43 

as I stated earlier, the turtle takes that we’ve been discussing 44 
have been on bottom longline gear and bottom longline gear only.  45 

I think it would be a valid exercise to look at buoy gear in the 46 
confines of the permanent Amendment 31 if that’s what the 47 
council chooses to do, but I don’t think it’s a valid exercise 48 
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for this emergency. 1 
 2 
DR. SHIPP:  In addition to that, during the break we got a 3 

better definition of buoy gear and the description of buoy gear 4 
is such that the weighting would not prevent the turtles from 5 
surfacing anyway.  It’s only ten ounces of weight on it.  I 6 

think a number of us who supported inclusion of buoy gear on 7 
learning that feel that it’s inappropriate.  I call the 8 
question. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  This is on the amendment to remove buoy gear 11 

from the substitute motion.  All those in favor of calling the 12 
question say aye; opposed.  The question is called on the 13 

amendment.  The amendment is to remove from the text the buoy 14 
gear.  All those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The 15 
amendment passed. 16 

 17 
That moves us to the substitute motion and the substitute motion 18 
is to request an emergency rule that would prohibit bottom 19 
longline gear in waters less than fifty fathoms for the entire 20 

eastern Gulf, starting immediately upon implementation.  All 21 

those in favor say aye; opposed.  Let’s see a show of hands.  22 
All those in favor raise your hand. 23 
 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like a roll call vote. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It’s been asked for a roll call vote. 27 

 28 
MR. HENDRIX:  Point of order, Mr. Chairman.  The vote was 29 

already in process. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me consult with my Roberts Rules of 32 

Order.  My parliamentarian has informed me that we can go ahead 33 
and proceed with the roll call vote.  Go ahead, Dr. Leard. 34 

 35 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Walker. 36 

 37 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 38 

 39 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Riechers. 40 

 41 
MR. RIECHERS:  No. 42 

 43 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Anson. 44 

 45 
MR. ANSON:  Yes. 46 

 47 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Ray. 48 



 144 

 1 
MR. RAY:  Yes. 2 

 3 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Crabtree. 4 

 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 6 

 7 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Villere. 8 

 9 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 10 

 11 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Shipp. 12 

 13 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 14 

 15 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Williams. 16 

 17 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 18 

 19 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Pearce. 20 

 21 
MR. PEARCE:  No. 22 

 23 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Sapp. 24 

 25 
MR. SAPP:  Yes. 26 

 27 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Morris. 28 

 29 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 30 

 31 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Foote. 32 

 33 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 34 

 35 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Hendrix. 36 

 37 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 38 

 39 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Gill. 40 

 41 
MR. GILL:  No. 42 

 43 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Diaz. 44 

 45 
MR. DIAZ:  No. 46 

 47 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Teehan. 48 
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 1 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 2 

 3 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. McIlwain. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  No.  The motion carries ten to seven.  That 6 

brings us to -- 7 
 8 
MS. MORRIS:  I wanted to offer a motion that addresses the 9 

concern that during this longline closure within fifty fathoms 10 
that longline boats will move outside of fifty-five fathoms and 11 
target gag grouper and in the process be discarding deepwater 12 
grouper after the quota has closed. 13 

 14 
I have a motion to offer along those lines and this is the 15 
motion: During fishing year 2009 while the emergency longline 16 

closure is in effect and after the 2009 deepwater grouper quota 17 
is caught, reef fish bottom longline gear is prohibited. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second? 20 

 21 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second it for discussion. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second and is there 24 

discussion? 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  I already sort of introduced it.  It seems like the 27 

longline folks focus both on deepwater grouper and shallow-water 28 
grouper and so we have a deepwater quota and it’s been caught by 29 
mid-June for the last couple of years. 30 
 31 

There’s a concern that there are gag grouper out deeper than 32 
fifty-five fathoms that could be targeted with longline gear and 33 
that if the longline fleet decides to focus on those gag 34 

groupers during this emergency closure if the deepwater quota 35 
has already been caught they’ll be pulling up some gags, but 36 
they’ll also be pulling up a lot of deepwater grouper and 37 
discarding them.  I’m concerned that the earlier motion will 38 

create a bycatch issue and this is designed to prevent that. 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, what data do we have to support the 41 

concerns that you just gave us for your rationale for the motion 42 
and do we know -- This is actually the entire Gulf and do we 43 
know if anyone actually fishes in the deepwater section maybe in 44 
the say western Gulf? 45 

 46 
I don’t know what all they catch out there, because I don’t have 47 
the information or who fishes out there or anything.  This came 48 
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up as a concern from Martin Fisher, but other than that, that’s 1 
all we’ve got to go on. 2 

 3 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t have any data.  It’s just kind of a hunch 4 

and maybe the right thing to do would be to defer consideration 5 
of this motion to the Reef Fish Committee meeting in April and 6 

have some analysis of whether this problem is real and at that 7 
time we could take it up.  I’ll withdraw the motion at this 8 
time. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The second?  Okay.  The motion is withdrawn.  11 

That brings us back to the committee report.  The next item is 12 
Final Action on Amendment 29.  I would suggest that we first go 13 

into closed session and interrupt the Reef Fish Report.  We will 14 
go into closed session to consider a personnel matter and then 15 
following that, we’ll break for lunch and return here at 1:30 16 

for continuation of the Reef Fish Report.  At this point in 17 
time, we’ll move into a closed session. 18 
 19 
(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 11:30 a.m., 20 

January 29, 2009.) 21 
 22 

- - - 23 
 24 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 25 
 26 

- - - 27 

 28 
The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 29 
Council reconvened in the Cypress Cove C Ballroom of the 30 
Hollywood Casino Hotel, Bay St. Louis, Mississippi, Thursday 31 

afternoon, January 29, 2009, and was called to order at 1:30 32 
p.m. by Chairman Tom McIlwain. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Everybody take their seat, please, and we’ll 35 

reconvene the council meeting and continue the report of the 36 
Reef Fish Committee. 37 
 38 

MS. MORRIS:  I apologize in advance, but the longline and 39 
commercial fishermen who are at the meeting asked me to bring up 40 
the motion that I withdrew earlier and offer it again and so I 41 

would like to do that.  I would like to change one -- I would 42 
like to add at the end “in the eastern Gulf of Mexico. 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  I’ll second that. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there 47 

discussion? 48 
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 1 
MR. GILL:  To my great surprise, the industry representatives 2 

that are here, and they represent most of the longline folks, 3 
they all support this motion.  I would have thought the 4 
opposite, but I’m pleased to see that they do and so I urge your 5 
support of it as well. 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  By eastern Gulf of Mexico, we mean east of Cape 8 

San Blas, Florida? 9 

 10 
MS. MORRIS:  Is that the normal definition? 11 

 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  That is where the gear boundary shifts from fifty 13 

fathoms to twenty fathoms. 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  Will that include the area where they’re catching 16 

gag groupers in really deep water that we’re trying to protect? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think it probably includes the bulk of it, 19 

although I can’t say -- I’m sure there are some gag grouper west 20 

of there. 21 
 22 
MS. MORRIS:  That’s the intention. 23 

 24 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Since we’ve changed the motion, I’m going to -- 25 

Well, yes.  This is, I guess, an added motion.  I’m not quite 26 
sure how you all will handle it on paper, but I’m going to have 27 

to ask for a roll call vote. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on this 30 

motion?   31 

 32 
MR. ATRAN:  Just a question.  Is this to be an emergency action 33 

request or an interim rule request or is it to be incorporated 34 

with the previous emergency action? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think this would be incorporated into the 37 

request for the emergency action.  Dr. Leard, are you ready for 38 

a roll call vote? 39 
 40 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Ray. 41 

 42 
MR. RAY:  Yes. 43 

 44 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Teehan. 45 

 46 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Diaz. 1 

 2 
MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 3 

 4 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Riechers. 5 

 6 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 7 

 8 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Anson. 9 

 10 
MR. ANSON:  Yes. 11 

 12 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Gill. 13 

 14 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 15 

 16 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Sapp. 17 

 18 
MR. SAPP:  Yes. 19 

 20 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Villere. 21 

 22 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 23 

 24 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Hendrix. 25 

 26 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 27 

 28 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Walker. 29 

 30 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 31 

 32 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Foote. 33 

 34 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 35 

 36 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Crabtree. 37 

 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  No. 39 

 40 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Pearce. 41 

 42 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 43 

 44 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Morris. 45 

 46 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Williams. 1 

 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 3 

 4 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Shipp. 5 

 6 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 7 

 8 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. McIlwain. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes. 11 

 12 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  It’s fifteen to two. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The motion carries fifteen to two. 15 
 16 

DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to point out that my no vote is 17 

because procedurally we avoid unanimous votes on emergency rules 18 
and I thought this one might be and so I voted no.  Don’t read 19 
that as that I don’t think that’s okay.  Tom, I have one other 20 

issue I wanted to bring up with respect to Amendment 31 and 21 
would this be a good time to do it? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve had some discussion with staff about adding 26 

another action to Amendment 31 that would be a very simple 27 

modification to the framework to allow us to specify ACLs and 28 
ACTs under our framework.  I don’t know, Rick, if you want to 29 
comment on it.  I don’t think there would be any analysis, much 30 
of it, that would be necessary. 31 

 32 
Right now, the regulations specify a list of things you can 33 
change through the framework and we would just add those two 34 

acronyms to that list of things.  Do you have any feelings on 35 
it, Rick?  I don’t think it’s much work. 36 
 37 
What I’m thinking is we’re going to get the red grouper 38 

assessments and gag assessments in the early summer and we’re 39 
likely going to start working on some sort of action to adjust 40 
the ACLs and the quotas.  Right now, we have framework ability 41 

to adjust quotas and those types of things, but ACLs and ACTs 42 
are new and we don’t and that would enable us to potentially do 43 
a framework action to adjust those if we could get this done. 44 
 45 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  This would be the change in 46 

the framework to include that, correct?  I don’t have any 47 
problem with that. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Procedurally, what do we need to do to 2 

include that? 3 
 4 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I think we just probably need 5 

a motion to include that framework change. 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would move that we would add an action that 8 
would modify our framework to allow specification of ACLs and 9 

ACTs in Amendment 31. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We need a second. 12 

 13 
MR. GILL:  Second. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 16 

discussion?  Hearing none, are you ready to vote?  The motion is 17 
to add an action that would modify the framework to allow 18 
specification of ACLs and ACTs in Amendment 31.  All those in 19 
favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  Madam Chairman, 20 

let’s move on with the report. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I also want to make 23 

sure that staff understands with this amendment that when you 24 

contact the Southeast Fisheries Science Center that you must do 25 
so through Bonnie and anything that comes in or out of that 26 
office, Bonnie has to see it.  That was my understanding.  I 27 

just want to put that on the record. 28 
 29 
That now brings us to the Final Action on Amendment 29, which is 30 
your grouper/tilefish IFQ.  Steve Branstetter summarized the 31 

results of the referendum, stating that there were 220 votes in 32 
favor, fifty opposed, and four invalid.   33 
 34 

Andy Strelcheck reviewed the proposed rule, noting that it 35 
included changes to the red snapper IFQ to make both IFQ 36 
programs consistent with each other.  Bobbi Walker expressed 37 
concerns about the fairness of awarding IFQ shares to longline 38 

fishermen who couldn’t use them if longlines were moved to fifty 39 
fathoms and also about the potential for loss of jobs due to 40 
consolidation and reductions in shore-based jobs.   41 

 42 
She noted that in the Alaskan halibut fishery, the number of 43 
vessels was reduced to just a few and shore-based jobs were 44 
reduced by 50 percent.  She also felt that the red snapper IFQ 45 

had not yet been perfected.  Julie Morris responded that the 46 
council has been working on Amendment 29 for a long time and she 47 
did not see any reason to delay final action. 48 
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 1 
By a vote of six to two, the committee recommends, and I so 2 

move, that the council forward Amendment 29 to the Secretary of 3 
Commerce for approval and implementation. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 6 

discussion?  Hearing none, we’re ready to vote.  This will be a 7 
roll call vote as well. 8 
 9 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Williams. 10 

 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 12 

 13 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Teehan. 14 

 15 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 16 

 17 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Gill. 18 

 19 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 20 

 21 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Ray. 22 

 23 
MR. RAY:  Yes. 24 

 25 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Riechers. 26 

 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  Yes. 28 

 29 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Crabtree. 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 32 

 33 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Sapp. 34 

 35 
MR. SAPP:  No. 36 

 37 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Anson. 38 

 39 
MR. ANSON:  Yes. 40 

 41 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Diaz. 42 

 43 
MR. DIAZ:  Yes. 44 

 45 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Hendrix. 46 

 47 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 48 
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 1 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Villere. 2 

 3 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 4 

 5 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Mr. Pearce. 6 

 7 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 8 

 9 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Morris. 10 

 11 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 12 

 13 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. Shipp. 14 

 15 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 16 

 17 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Walker. 18 

 19 
MS. WALKER:  No. 20 

 21 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Ms. Foote. 22 

 23 
MS. FOOTE:  No. 24 

 25 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Dr. McIlwain. 26 

 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes. 28 
 29 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  It’s thirteen to four. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The motion carries thirteen to four. 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would move that the council deems the proposed 34 

rule for Amendment 29 to be necessary and appropriate and to 35 
forward that on to the Secretary as well. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Have we got a second? 38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  Second. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 42 

discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, the motion is that the 43 
council deems the proposed rule to be necessary and appropriate 44 
and to forward that to the Secretary of Commerce. 45 

 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the proposed rule for Amendment 29. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does that require a roll call vote as well? 1 

 2 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  No. 3 

 4 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  All those in favor of this motion say aye; 5 
opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  Go ahead, Ms. Williams. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Management of the Recreational Red Snapper 8 

Fishery, Steve Atran reviewed the white paper on the council 9 

motion for management of the recreational for-hire.  While the 10 
paper is primarily a discussion of the elements in the council 11 
motion, it included a table comparing the council plan, SOS 12 
plan, and the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP plan, plus the 13 

GOMARS proposal in an expanded table.   14 
 15 
Bobbi Walker felt that the white paper did not address 16 

fishermen’s concerns, specifically whether any of the elements 17 
would help to extend the red snapper season.  Other committee 18 
members felt that the concerns of the fishermen included getting 19 
better data and management measures that are more accountable.   20 

 21 
The committee held an extended discussion of ways to improve the 22 
data collection.  Bonnie Ponwith cautioned the committee that 23 
data collection fell under the MRIP program and she did not want 24 

to see MRIP fragmented by a lot of small species-specific data 25 
collection programs.   26 
 27 

The committee noted that all of the plans included self-reported 28 
data, and such data needed to be validated.  After further 29 
discussion, the following motion was passed: By a vote of eight 30 
to zero, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 31 

council ask the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and MRIP to 32 
establish protocols for validation of self-reported recreational 33 
reef fish data and establish pilot projects to evaluate and 34 

ground truth these protocols. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion. 37 

 38 
MR. PEARCE:  I don’t think I have to add anything to the motion, 39 

but I just would hope and I think Bonnie will consider the SOS 40 
and GOMARS plan when she’s looking at ways to do this.  That’s 41 

all I want to put on the record, that we want to make sure that 42 
she does the job, but that she works with some of these guys out 43 
here. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there other comment or 46 

discussion?  Are we ready to vote?   47 
 48 
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MS. WILLIAMS:  I heard the discussion, Harlon, but I think in 1 
order to make sure that it happens I’ll make a motion to amend 2 

the motion on the board that the Southeast Fisheries Science 3 
Center and MRIP also look at the GOMARS and the SOS plan as it 4 
relates to the validation of self-reported recreational reef 5 
fish data. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second to that? 8 

 9 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll second that. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there 12 

discussion?   13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  If these two pass, then the council will send a 15 

letter to Bonnie and a letter to I guess Preston Pate, kind of 16 

laying out what we’re asking them to do?  Okay.  I would ask 17 
that you cc me and that you cc Jim Balsiger and that you cc 18 
Steve Murawski. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any other discussion relative to 21 

the motion? 22 
 23 
MR. SAPP:  We’ve had some discussion away from the council table 24 

about mechanisms for getting Bonnie and the Science Center and 25 
GOMARS and SOS and any other not for-hire recreational interests 26 
together and I’ve heard some suggestions for how that might be 27 

accomplished and is it appropriate to discuss alternatives at 28 
this point? 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’m not sure where you’re going with this.  31 

I think this is -- 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s different. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a -- 36 

 37 
MR. SAPP:  Mr. Chairman, I suggest we vote on the motion and 38 

then we’ll come back and have discussion of that, if that’s all 39 
right by the chair. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Sapp.  We’ve got an amendment 42 

that the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and MRIP also look 43 
at GOMARS and the SOS plans as they relate to validation of 44 
self-reported data.  All those in favor of the amendment say 45 

aye; opposed.  The amendment carries. 46 
 47 
That brings us back to the full motion.  The motion is that the 48 
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council ask the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and MRIP to 1 
establish protocols for validation of self-reported recreational 2 

reef fish data and establish pilot projects to evaluate and 3 
groundtruth these protocols and that the Southeast Fisheries 4 
Science Center and MRIP also look at the GOMARS and SOS plans as 5 
they relate to validation of self-reported data.  All those in 6 

favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries. 7 
 8 
MR. SAPP:  It was just suggested to me that possibly Mr. Simpson 9 

has some recommendations as to how we might manage what I was 10 
talking about earlier. 11 
 12 
MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Ed.  That was what I was alluding to 13 

during the reef fish comments about using the FIN Committee time 14 
to draw all the principles in together from SOS and GOMARS and 15 
have a fairly large sit-down and look at all of the aspects of 16 

those things and how it might fit into a for-hire data 17 
collection program. 18 
 19 
I had committed to the industry to do that and we will be doing 20 

that in March and we’ll have a report to the council and to any 21 
others about the aspects of trying to incorporate some of their 22 
ideas in a potentially better system to track landings from the 23 
for-hire sector. 24 

 25 
MR. SAPP:  Do I understand that we’ve already got a time and 26 

place set up for that and also that the Science Center will be 27 

there and be involved in the process? 28 
 29 
MR. SIMPSON:  They’re members of the committee and it’s always 30 

the third week and it’s the Thursday and Friday of March and 31 

October.  It’s a March meeting and it’s in New Orleans.  It’s 32 
already being worked on. 33 
 34 
MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Mr. Chairman. 35 

 36 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Is my understanding that right now we are fixing 37 

to leave the management of the recreational red snapper fishery 38 

and there have been some interests from the industry that we go 39 
ahead and start working on a paper that does sector separation 40 
and I was trying to think of the three things in the GOMARS 41 

plan.  Not the GOMARS, but in the SOS plan.  You all help me.  42 
They wanted to look at sector separation, endorsements, and 43 
something -- Regional management and there was something else, 44 
but it’s just kind of -- I guess we would have to refer to the 45 

SOS plan to get it just right. 46 
 47 
Is there anyone around the table at this time that even wants to 48 
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consider that?  If they don’t, there’s no reason for me to make 1 
a motion.  Do you all want to have some discussion about 2 

industry has asked us to do something and this would be the 3 
place to do it? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Shipp would like to make a comment, I 6 

believe. 7 
 8 
DR. SHIPP:  I don’t know exactly how to start this process, but 9 

in talking to industry people, there have been some really new 10 
fresh ideas that have come up.  One particular one is allowing 11 
the charter industry to select the days they want to fish.  If 12 
they’ve got sixty days, one way would be at the beginning of the 13 

year they could select which days or that the states might 14 
choose which days they want to open. 15 
 16 

This, to me, seems to have some real potential, especially for 17 
the tourist industry.  The Panama City guys and the Destin guys 18 
could get together and stagger the days they chose, so that the 19 
season could be extended for the entire year.  I don’t know 20 

where to start that sort of dialogue.  Maybe this is the 21 
appropriate time to mention it, since generally we’re talking 22 
about restructuring the industry as a whole. 23 
 24 

I just throw that out and anybody that’s got any ideas on when 25 
and how we might start this process -- I talked to Roy earlier 26 
and obviously it’s too late to do it this year, but we might 27 

have time to implement something next year if we got started 28 
ASAP. 29 
 30 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to try it.  The motion is to direct 31 

staff to put together a draft options paper to include the for-32 
hire sector being able to do things such as choose their days, 33 
the stuff that the SOS plan has in it as far as the 34 

endorsements, sector separation, and other things that you’ve 35 
heard from public testimony that the for-hire industry has asked 36 
for us to look at. 37 
 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 39 

 40 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  I think I’m 43 

a bit confused.  We’ve talked about having the Science Center 44 
and all of them review all of these plans. 45 

 46 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Data only. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Okay. 1 

 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  We have an assessment that I think we’re going to 3 

get in the fall and I believe the plan is -- What do we have an 4 
October meeting this year, Rick, in the fall? 5 
 6 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  Yes. 7 

 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think they’re going to try and have the red 9 

snapper assessment for us by the October meeting.  Is it the 10 
intent to do -- Unless we are incredibly fortunate and 11 
everything comes out exactly as we expected, we’re likely to 12 
have to come in and adjust the TAC and the quotas and all of 13 

those kinds of things. 14 
 15 
I guess my question is do we want to try and do two amendments 16 

for red snapper, this one and then do another one that has to 17 
reset TACs and quotas and potentially the season and bag limits 18 
and all of that or do we want to try to get a head start on this 19 
but combine it in? 20 

 21 
DR. SHIPP:  When you start talking about seasons and TACs, I 22 

think this is the appropriate place to do it and the sooner we 23 
start, the better.  I worry about the burden we’re putting on 24 

the staff.  We’ve got so much on their plate right now, but you 25 
know red snapper is it right now. 26 
 27 

If there are some fresh ideas that help the industry, if we 28 
could get it done a year sooner rather than a year later, I 29 
think it would be a tremendous benefit and may save some of 30 
these people.  I think yes, we should move together with a 31 

single plan. 32 
 33 
MS. MORRIS:  Just my mental checklist of what we’re doing to 34 

move the whole realm of better data and more accountability on 35 
the recreational side forward, already scheduled for next 36 
meeting we have said we want a presentation on the electronic 37 
logbook technology and strategy that ED is designing a pilot 38 

program on and we’ve also asked that the Twitter North Carolina 39 
cell phone reporting of data be a part of that presentation to 40 
us. 41 

 42 
Now we’ve asked the Southeastern Fisheries Science Center to get 43 
together with all of the parties at the March meeting of the FIN 44 
Committee in order to look at SOS and GOMARS and we’ve also 45 

asked them to develop some protocols for self-reported data and 46 
to report back to us at the next meeting about those things. 47 
 48 
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It seems like with all of that coming together at the next 1 
meeting that that might be the proper moment to begin an options 2 

paper or whatever the next step is rather than starting it now, 3 
before we have all of that.  That seems like a pretty solid next 4 
step, those things together, and some way to integrate them 5 
might be a positive next step.  I don’t know whether I support 6 

this motion or not. 7 
 8 
MR. GILL:  It’s similar to the gist of my question for Bob.  I 9 

thought I heard Roy asking us whether or not we wanted to have 10 
one amendment to cover all this or two and my conversion of that 11 
was two says we start on this now and we have another one start 12 
in October or sometime shortly thereafter, when we get the red 13 

snapper stock assessment. 14 
 15 
The one would wait until the stock assessment and we combine 16 

them all.  Your discussion confused me, because you argued, I 17 
thought, for one and on the other hand, I thought you were 18 
trying to start this one right away.  Would you clarify that for 19 
me? 20 

 21 
DR. SHIPP:  Bob, my only motivation is to move as quickly as 22 

possible and I don’t know which way would be the quickest, but 23 
if there’s any way to incorporate some of these ideas before the 24 

2010 fishing year, that’s my intent.  I would leave it up to 25 
maybe staff or NMFS people to tell us which might be the 26 
quickest way to do it. 27 

 28 
While I’ve got the floor, I want to ask for a friendly amendment 29 
to incorporate the SOS and/or GOMARS ideas in this motion.  I 30 

think the two of them both needs to be considered.  Would that 31 

be agreeable to you? 32 
 33 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If you look at the GOMARS plan, that, to me, just 34 

dealt with data. 35 
 36 
DR. SHIPP:  That’s all right.  There are ideas in both and my 37 

thought is use the good ideas that are in both of them and let’s 38 

have some options on those. 39 
 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay and to my seconder, my ideas was after the 41 

MRIP and the Science Center looks at how these self-reporting 42 
ideas can be validated that that’s when you would go and maybe 43 
take the data ideas and incorporate into the document.  Do you 44 
see that differently, Dr. Shipp? 45 

 46 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes, I do.  I see this as a much more inclusive plan 47 

and if you will not agree to the friendly amendment, I would 48 
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make -- You will agree?  Okay. 1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll agree to the friendly amendment.  We are 3 

going to go forward with one plan and this is going to be 4 
seasons, bag limits, size limits, the SOS and the GOMARS plan 5 
ideas all in one and is that your understanding? 6 

 7 
DR. SHIPP:  That’s my preference, because it seems to me that’s 8 

probably the quickest way we can affect some sort of a change to 9 

this situation. 10 
 11 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Do we need to add that to the motion then as far 12 

as seasons, bag limits, size limits?  Is there anything else, 13 

Roy, that we need in there? 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  There have been lots of things that people have 16 

brought up, regional quotas and all sorts of other things.   17 
 18 
DR. SHIPP:  The last sentence pretty well covers the many other 19 

options.  I don’t think now is the place to list every single 20 

one.  We’ll forget some, but there’s breadth there in that 21 
motion and I think it covers it all. 22 
 23 
MR. ANSON:  This is to kind of I guess answer Julie’s remark or 24 

question about whether or not these are independent ideas or 25 
there’s going to be some sort of convergence and to some degree, 26 
I think they do kind of converge at some point. 27 

 28 
The thing that will be started at the commission meeting I think 29 
is more of a data collection focus and programmatically how to 30 
sort out the actual data collection, making sure there’s data 31 

quality standards, whereas this is more of a management, but you 32 
need data to go with trying to come up with a good management 33 
plan. 34 

 35 
I don’t know if we’re putting the cart in front of the horse, 36 
but I do agree with Bob that there is some sort of urgency and 37 
we need to start moving along these other lines here, for the 38 

sake of the industry. 39 
 40 
DR. SHIPP:  One last comment to underscore what Kevin is saying.  41 

Just as an example, if we went to a system where the charterboat 42 
guys could select the fifty days they wanted to fish, we would 43 
need some sort of data validation, maybe VMS or some other 44 
electronic system, to monitor it to make sure it happens.  I do 45 

think there’s a rationale for fusing the two. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  Some of these, like the idea of choosing their 48 
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days, that’s pretty far different than anything we’ve ever done 1 
before and it’s not entirely clear to me how that would even 2 

work and how you would enforce it.  That’s a complicated thing 3 
that if we really want to look at it, I think getting started 4 
thinking about how you might do something like that now wouldn’t 5 
be a bad idea at all. 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  If I may, at the next council meeting, and I 8 

don’t remember the name of the company, but the guy from Africa 9 

that has this new technology where you’ve got this instant data 10 
and they’re going to show that to us at the next council 11 
meeting, then that’s the key word, because it says a “draft 12 
option paper”.  I’m not saying run out to the public with it 13 

right away. 14 
 15 
We can still add things, because we’re going to see the 16 

presentation at the next council meeting, or that was my 17 
understanding, and we can even add those ideas at that time. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s my major concern at this point in 20 

time.  I am sympathetic to the urgency of moving forward and I 21 
think that we should with all haste.  We are going to get a lot 22 
of information at the next meeting.  I’m comfortable in moving 23 
in this direction as long as we are not expecting a full draft 24 

unit.  The staff has got their hands full and as long as that’s 25 
understood, I think that’s a good thing. 26 
 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That was my intent. 28 

 29 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I just wanted to let you know 30 

that we’ve still got to get 29 and the Aquaculture out of here.  31 

Although you all have finished your work, we’ve still got some, 32 
probably, to do.  You’re going to get updates on gag and red 33 
grouper at the end of March or the first part of April and so 34 

you’ll probably have that to deal with and then you’ve got 31, 35 
which also has a high priority and we just added the framework 36 
to that. 37 
 38 

Just bear in mind that we’ll do what we can to get something 39 
together.  We’ll get some options together, but in April you 40 
might have to start making some decisions on priorities, because 41 

it might get a little bit overwhelming. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second on the floor 44 
with a friendly amendment to it.  The motion is to direct staff 45 

to put together a draft options paper to include the for-hire 46 
sector to be able to choose their days, seasons, bag limits, 47 
size limits, incorporate the SOS and/or GOMARS plan ideas, such 48 
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as sector separation and endorsements, and other ideas from the 1 
public and for-hire industry as requested.  All those in favor 2 

of the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That now brings us to Reallocation of Gag, Red 5 

Grouper, Greater Amberjack and Gray Triggerfish Using New 6 
Allocation.  Assane reviewed the discussion paper on allocation, 7 

which consisted mainly of graphs showing historical levels of 8 
catch and proportion by sector per year of harvests for grey 9 

triggerfish, greater amberjack, red snapper, and gag.   10 
 11 
Kay Williams felt that the paper should have discussed purpose, 12 
basis, and objectives as required under the framework procedure 13 

for changing allocations.  Assane noted that since the council 14 
has not proposed any allocation changes that such discussion was 15 
not yet needed.   16 

 17 
Robin suggested that the next stop was to see what datasets that 18 
we might be able apply to allocation tools and what data is 19 
needed to evaluate economic impacts, social impacts, et cetera.  20 

Julie Morris suggested that the council begin by reviewing the 21 
interim allocation for gray triggerfish and greater amberjack.  22 
Bill Teehan responded that Florida had previously asked the 23 
council to review its allocation of red, gag, and black grouper.  24 

No motions were made for this issue.  We had ran out of time and 25 
so now would be the time to make your motion, if you have one. 26 
 27 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’m going to make a motion and then if I get a 28 

second, I would like to have a moment of discussion for it.  For 29 
those who also have their full council minutes open, you may 30 
want to turn to page 122 of that discussion in the full council 31 

last meeting.  That’s where some of the background material 32 
regarding the previous motion was and there was obviously some 33 
different opinions about what that previous motion did or did 34 

not do. 35 
 36 
The motion is to direct staff to continue preparation of Tab B, 37 
Number 6 by discussing the different alternative methods in the 38 

Allocation Policy in Section 3 as they relate to the species 39 
covered in 30A and 30B and to include any data that are 40 
available.  If I get a second, then I’ll try to -- 41 

 42 
MR. RAY:  I’ll second it. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Go ahead, 45 

Mr. Riechers. 46 
 47 
MR. RIECHERS:  There was obviously some confusion amongst some 48 
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of the members of the Reef Fish Committee when we made a 1 
different motion at the last meeting and the last motion was 2 

that we ask the Reef Fish Committee to use our current 3 
allocation guidance principles to explore the reallocation 4 
issues of those species and allocation discussions which were 5 
removed from the Reef Fish Amendments 30A and 30B. 6 

 7 
Then in the discussion items, we basically went on to explain 8 
that we had removed those.  We actually amended that motion to 9 

call those interim allocations, again, and that we had removed 10 
those because we were at somewhat of a difficult discussion time 11 
with those different allocations and that we had discussed, as 12 
we removed them at that time, that we were going to bring those 13 

back up.  That’s what kind of created this ad hoc allocation 14 
policy or this allocation policy group. 15 
 16 

We worked on an allocation policy and now we’re kind of at the 17 
point where that policy has been formed.  In my mind, to have a 18 
principled discussion about this, we actually have to have some 19 
of the information that we lay out in that allocation policy 20 

that includes things like community impacts and it includes 21 
things like participation trends and it includes economic impact 22 
analysis data if they’re available. 23 
 24 

One of our discussion points as we’ve kind of talked about these 25 
reallocations is that some methods will not work.  Even if you 26 
want to use them, we may not have data to support them and so 27 

that may lead us to look at other methods.  I think in a 28 
discussion of these kinds of things, before we make any 29 
decisions about where we go, we actually need to see some of 30 
that information.  That’s what I thought was coming forward. 31 

 32 
Obviously we had some misunderstandings about that, but that’s 33 
certainly what I’m supporting that we have staff try to do 34 

before the next meeting, is kind of recreate -- They have some 35 
of this discussion, because they already had some of the 36 
discussion regarding market-based systems and negotiation-based 37 
systems in kind of one of the previous options or white papers 38 

that we put together.  I’m just trying to keep us moving in this 39 
discussion at this point in time. 40 
 41 
MR. TEEHAN:  For the record, the FWC has long sought a review by 42 

the council of grouper allocations, specifically gag, red, and 43 
black grouper, which are all very important fisheries to the 44 
State of Florida. 45 

 46 
The FWC has written two letters to the council regarding this 47 
issue.  The FWC again requests that socioeconomic and other 48 
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factors be weighed carefully when reviewing the amount of fish 1 
allocated between the commercial and recreational sectors.  The 2 

FWC respectfully requests that the council establish a fair and 3 
accurate grouper allocation without delay.  I believe this 4 
motion will move toward that. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?   7 

 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Robin, by your motion, you’re asking for all of 9 

the suggested methods for determining reallocation?  Is that one 10 
part?  Then I have another question. 11 
 12 
MR. RIECHERS:  Specifically, what I’m asking for staff to do in 13 

the context of what we saw yesterday, two days ago, is to take 14 
Section 3, which is suggested methods for determining 15 
reallocation, and bring forth kind of a discussion as to how any 16 

of those may or may not work with these species and what data 17 
availability we may have in regards to using any of those 18 
methods. 19 
 20 

We may have some that have a lot more data than others and 21 
that’s part of that whole -- We’ve got to have that forward as 22 
we make the decision both whether to reallocate as well as what 23 
method we may use or methods we may use if we wanted to do so. 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  My second question is in that request -- Because 26 

I noticed the charts.  What I did not see in there is I did not 27 

see where it showed -- What I would like to see is the 28 
participation level not just on the chart level, but by the 29 
number figures and what the allocations maybe changed to over 30 
time, as well as the landings, to show, well, did this sector go 31 

over or did this sector go over and was there some management 32 
measures that maybe caused some of these unintended results in 33 
an allocation shift?  We need more than just these charts I 34 

guess is what I’m asking and if that’s what you’re trying to get 35 
at here, I will support that. 36 
 37 
MR. RIECHERS:  Absolutely, Kay.  In the catch-based allocations, 38 

(i) is historical landings, but (ii) is allocations set in 39 
previous FMPs and (iii) is accountability, which is basically 40 
saying did those sectors remain within the percentages and the 41 

TACs that we were setting as targets for them.  Yes, I believe 42 
all of that is pertinent information to having this discussion 43 
go forward. 44 
 45 
DR. SHIPP:  Any further discussion?  Are we ready to vote?  The 46 
motion is on the board.  All those in favor of Robin’s motion 47 
signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion passes unanimously.  48 
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Go ahead, Ms. Williams.  1 
 2 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The next discussion was Alternative Devices to 3 

Reduce Release Mortality.  Dr. Shipp reported that he was 4 
recently made aware of an alternative method of releasing deep 5 
caught fish from Doug Olander, editor of Sport Fishing Magazine.  6 

He went on to tell us about it.  There’s more information and a 7 
video on this method.  He gave us the website address where it 8 
was available and we could find it.  9 

 10 
Steve Atran added that a retired charterboat fisherman from 11 
Alaska has also invented a device and he has provided the 12 
websites.  Basically, you have studies available in different 13 

places that you can look at as they relate to alternative 14 
devices to reduce release mortality. 15 
 16 

Then we had Other Business Updates and the various states gave 17 
where they were as it pertains to I guess compatible regulations 18 
with the federal area.  All of that’s listed in the paper and 19 
I’m not going to read it.  They can include it as part of the 20 

minutes.  Then there was Other Business and an update from 21 
National Marine Fisheries Service on an estimate for the 2009 22 
recreational red snapper season. 23 
 24 

Roy gave a report and he reported that the closing date for the 25 
last year’s red snapper season was announced on March 25 and he 26 
expected to make this year’s announcement around the same 27 

timeframe.  Determination of the closing date depends on state 28 
actions regarding fishing seasons.   29 
 30 
In addition, National Marine Fisheries Service does not yet have 31 

all the landings data for 2008.  The MRFSS data is currently 32 
available through Wave 5, October.  Headboat and Texas data is 33 
not yet in.  Based on the data currently available, there 34 

appears to have been an overharvest estimated between 500,000 to 35 
a million pounds.   36 
 37 
Part of this overharvest is because the average size of red 38 

snapper harvested has increased by 10 to 20 percent.  Because of 39 
this, even if the states adopt consistent regulations, the 40 
season is likely to close sometime in early August.  If states 41 

do not adopt consistent regulations, it’s possible that the 42 
entire recreational allocation could be taken by state harvest 43 
and there would be no federal season. 44 
 45 

Other Business was Presentations on Electronic Reporting 46 
Systems.  There was some talk about the various reporting 47 
systems and technologies that the Data Collection Committee  48 
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could look at and the motion was made by consensus, and I so 1 
move, that the council invite a representative from 2 

Environmental Defense and Dr. Scott Baker from North Carolina 3 
Sea Grant to give presentations to the Data Collection Committee 4 
at the next council meeting on their respective electronic data 5 
collection systems and that a representative from the NOAA 6 

Fisheries Office of Science and Technology Fisheries Statistics 7 
Division also be invited to attend and evaluate the 8 
presentations. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 11 

discussion?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  The motion is 12 
that the council invite a representative from Environmental 13 

Defense and Dr. Scott Baker from North Carolina Sea Grant to 14 
give presentations to the Data Collection Committee at the next 15 
council meeting on their respective electronic data collection 16 

systems and that a representative from the NOAA Fisheries Office 17 
of Science and Technology Fisheries Statistics Division also be 18 
invited to attend and evaluate the presentations.  All those in 19 
favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries.  20 

Go ahead, Ms. Williams. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The remaining committee items was deferred to the 23 

full council, which is basically a couple other business items 24 

and they have been added to the council agenda and so that 25 
concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  Why don’t we take 28 

about a ten-minute break and then we’ll continue on with the 29 
Mackerel Committee report. 30 
 31 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to move to the Mackerel Report 34 

and Mr. Teehan. 35 
 36 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 37 
 38 

MR. TEEHAN: The Mackerel Committee met and we had all members 39 

present.  The agenda was adopted as written and the minutes of 40 
the July 30, 2008 meeting were approved as written.   41 

 42 
Dr. Mauricio Ortiz presented the results of the SEDAR-16 stock 43 
assessment, which indicated the stock is not undergoing 44 
overfishing and is not overfished.  Dr. Leard directed the 45 

committee to the council’s request for additional analyses to 46 
the Science Center, as well as the results of these analyses 47 
that would allow the council to select future catch levels and 48 
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focused attention on the next-to-last table under Tab C, Number 1 
7.   2 

 3 
He reported that the SSC recommended that the interim OFL be 4 
based on the F30 percent SPR from the next-to-last table under 5 
Tab C, Number 7.  He also stated that the SSC recommended that 6 

the interim ABC be based on 85 percent of the F30 percent SPR 7 
values from the same table.   8 
 9 

It was noted that the values in the table drop over time, 10 
through 2016, and that this was attributed to the high 11 
recruitment levels previously observed from the fishery-12 
independent data.   13 

 14 
Dr. Simmons, known also as Carrie, reviewed the Mackerel AP 15 
recommendations, Tab C, Number 9, noting that these 16 

recommendations were made without a quorum due to inclement 17 
weather and that inclement weather was blinding snow in New 18 
Orleans.  However, the committee noted that based on the votes, 19 
it is doubtful that the results would have changed had a quorum 20 

been present. 21 
 22 
During discussion, the committee noted the need to re-evaluate 23 
the positions of the Gulf and South Atlantic Councils with 24 

regard to the future management of king mackerel, especially in 25 
light of the MSRA changes.   26 
 27 
Following additional discussion, the committee recommends, and I 28 
so move, that the council approve convening a joint meeting of 29 
the Mackerel Management Committees of the South Atlantic Fishery 30 
Management Council and the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 31 

Council. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.  We have a committee 34 

motion.  The motion that the council approve convening a joint 35 
meeting of the Mackerel Management Committees of the South 36 
Atlantic Fishery Management Council and the Gulf of Mexico 37 
Fishery Management Council.  Is there discussion?  Hearing none, 38 
we’re ready to vote.  All those in favor say aye; all opposed 39 
same sign.  The motion carries. 40 

 41 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  We’ll move to the Joint SSC 44 

Selection/Administrative Policy and Ms. Morris. 45 

 46 
JOINT SSC SELECTION/ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 47 

 48 
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MS. MORRIS:  This is Tab E and it’s been emailed to you.  Follow 1 

along if you’ve received it.  This is the Joint SSC Selection 2 

and Administrative Policy Committee.  The agenda was adopted as 3 
written and the minutes of the meeting held in Mobile, Alabama 4 
on March 20, 2006 were approved as written. 5 
 6 

Dr. Leard referred to Tab E, Number 3, National SSC Workshop 7 
Report, and he advised the committee that a national meeting was 8 
held in Honolulu that involved members of each of the fishery 9 

management council’s scientific and statistical committees in 10 
order to discuss the SSC’s present operations and new 11 
responsibilities under the MSRA.  12 
 13 

The purpose of the meeting was to compare how each SSC operates 14 
and how each council is dealing with the new requirements of the 15 
MSRA, namely ACL and AM requirements.  Dr. Leard related that 16 

most of the west coast councils operate by consensus agreement 17 
and they do not develop minutes of their meetings and at least 18 
one SSC did not record the meeting. 19 
 20 

Ms. Morris stated that the committee needed to create a package 21 
and process prior to April to state the new responsibilities and 22 
expectations of the SSC and recruit members.  The council’s 23 
SOPPs need to be reviewed, to determine whether they are up to 24 

date based on the new requirements in the MSRA.   25 
 26 
Dr. Crabtree stated that the South Atlantic Council holds its 27 

SSC meetings concurrently with the council meeting and it does 28 
not appear to be the best situation, because it does not give 29 
the council members an opportunity to review the SSC 30 
recommendations and review the rationale for their decisions.  31 

Mr. Teehan agreed and added that it is frustrating, because the 32 
South Atlantic Fishery Management Council members cannot attend 33 
the SSC meetings, since they are held concurrently. 34 

 35 
Mr. Cupka noted that having the SSC meet concurrently with the 36 
council sometimes proves awkward.  The South Atlantic Council 37 
has discussed having the chair of the SSC meet with the council 38 

and also to have the committee chair sit in on the SSC meetings. 39 
 40 
Ms. Morris noted that Dr. Leard had suggested appointing a small 41 

working group consisting of council members to review the 42 
requirements of the MSRA and make recommendations on revisions 43 
to the SOPPs for review at the April council meeting. 44 
 45 
On behalf of the committee, I so move that a subgroup of the 46 
Administrative Policy committee be formed to review and develop 47 
draft changes regarding the SSC’s charge in the SOPPs in order 48 
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to be consistent with the MSRA and Ms. Morris would solicit 1 
volunteers. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 4 

discussion? 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  I would like to report that Mr. Riechers and I have 7 

volunteered to be on the small working subcommittee and that we 8 
have agreed, with Shepherd’s advice, that we should do this work 9 

by email and telephone conference, rather than having an actual 10 
meeting, in order to avoid FACA considerations. 11 
 12 
MR. GRIMES:  I would say that the teleconference doesn’t resolve 13 

that either.  The point is that you’re not meeting and that 14 
there’s a small group of people that are going to do the 15 
groundwork for this, let’s say, and then it will be brought back 16 

in front of the public. 17 
 18 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for that clarification. 19 

 20 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Julie, I would like to be part of that group. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Any other 23 

discussion?  The committee motion is that a subgroup of the 24 

Administrative Policy committee be formed to review and develop 25 
draft changes regarding the SSC’s charge in the SOPPs in order 26 
to be consistent with the MSRA and Ms. Morris would solicit 27 
volunteers.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all 28 
opposed.  The motion carries. 29 

 30 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Simpson noted the need to develop a package of 31 

materials to distribute to SSC members, and prospective members, 32 
advising them of the new MSRA and their enhanced role in the 33 
management process. 34 

 35 
Following further discussion, the committee recommended, and I 36 
so move, that staff develop a package including all background 37 
materials, but not limited to items in Tab E, and utilize the 38 

South Atlantic Council framework, along the lines of a job 39 
description, to inform and recruit future SSC members. 40 
 41 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 42 

discussion? 43 
 44 
MR. SIMPSON:  No discussion, but I would encourage everybody, 45 

when they get the final package, to try to broad-scale 46 
distribute that, as widely as you can, throughout your 47 
university and throughout any contacts that you might want. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  The motion is that 2 

that staff develop a package including all background materials, 3 
but not limited to items in Tab E, and utilize the South 4 
Atlantic Council framework, along the lines of a job 5 
description, to inform and recruit future SSC members.  All 6 

those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion 7 
carries. 8 

 9 
MS. MORRIS:  One member questioned whether the conflict of 10 

interest issues will be included and Ms. Morris advised that the 11 
SSC members are now required to complete a Statement of 12 
Financial Interests form.  It was also pointed out that the 13 

subcommittee needs to address the discipline types and the size 14 
of the committee and then the SSC Selection Committee could 15 
choose from the members. 16 

 17 
Mr. Teehan asked if the council was limited to appointing 18 
sixteen members to the Standing SSC and Dr. Leard replied that 19 
it was not.   20 

 21 
Dr. Crabtree moved to forward to the SEDAR Steering Committee 22 
for their consideration the SSC’s recommendation that at least 23 
two Gulf Council SSC members be appointed as members of the Gulf 24 

of Mexico Review Panel Workshops for all fish stocks being 25 
addressed through the SEDAR process.  I think this was a 26 
committee motion and so I think even though it’s preceded by Dr. 27 

Crabtree moved, I think it is a committee motion. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We then have a committee motion.  Is there 30 

discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is to forward to the SEDAR 31 

Steering Committee for their consideration the SSC’s 32 
recommendation that at least two Gulf Council SSC members be 33 
appointed as members of the Gulf of Mexico Review Panel 34 

Workshops for all fish stocks being assessed through the SEDAR 35 
process.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed 36 
like sign.  The motion carries. 37 

 38 
MS. MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree felt it would be a good idea for the 39 

SSC to discuss how much risk we are willing to take that 40 
overfishing is occurring in a fishery.  Dr. Leard advised that 41 

there were three work groups that were convened by National 42 
Marine Fisheries Service to:  1)develop methods for ABC that 43 
accounts for uncertainty; 2)update National Standard 2 44 
Guidelines; and 3)look at criteria for evaluating vulnerability 45 

of stocks to overfishing.  The three groups will develop 46 
guidance in 2009.  Members felt that that flexibility is needed. 47 
 48 
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On behalf of the committee, I so move to request that the 1 
Southeast Fisheries Science Center provide a set of analyses to 2 

allow us to look at tradeoffs between risk of overfishing and 3 
specification of ABCs. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there 6 

discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is to request that the 7 
Southeast Fisheries Science Center provide a set of analyses to 8 
allow us to look at tradeoffs between risk of overfishing and 9 
specification of ABCs.  All those in favor say aye; opposed like 10 
sign.  Hearing none, the motion carries. 11 

 12 
MS. MORRIS:  It was noted that Dr. Leard would interface with 13 

the Southeast Fisheries Science Center regarding problems, 14 
timelines, et cetera with regard to these analyses.  With regard 15 
to the council’s policies, Ms. Morris stated that it was 16 

suggested moving the council’s policies to another document or 17 
location in the SOPPs. 18 
 19 
Mr. Grimes advised that the agency is developing regulatory 20 

guidance on the councils’ SOPPs.  He added that if the policies 21 
are removed from the SOPPs, then something must be done to 22 
distance it from the SOPPs.  Following discussion, the committee 23 
recommended, and I so move, that the council policies be placed 24 

in an appendix of the SOPPs. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 27 

discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is that the council 28 
policies be placed in an index of the SOPPs.  All those in favor 29 
say aye; opposed like sign.  Hearing none, the motion carries. 30 
 31 

MS. MORRIS:  I just want to correct that your word “index” was 32 

actually “appendix”.  Dr. Leard noted at the last council 33 
meeting that the council voted to not proceed with an Operator 34 

Permit Amendment and therefore, the committee was no longer 35 
needed.  On behalf of the committee, I so move to disband the 36 
Operator Permits Committee. 37 
 38 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 39 

discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is to disband the Operator 40 
Permits Committee.  All those in favor say aye; all opposed same 41 

sign.  Hearing none, the motion carries. 42 
 43 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes the report. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  The next report is 46 

SEDAR and I’m going to ask Dr. Leard to read this, if he would. 47 
 48 
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SEDAR SELECTION COMMITTEE 1 
 2 

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  During the closed session, the 3 

Joint SEDAR Selection Committee and the Full Council appointed 4 
the following persons to the following panels.  The Red Grouper 5 
Stock Assessment Workshop would be Luiz Barbieri, John Mareska, 6 

Bill Lindberg and Russell Nelson. 7 
 8 
For the Black Grouper SEDAR-19 Data Workshop, it would be Doug 9 

Gregory, Walter Keithly, Bill Lindberg, Will Patterson, Harry 10 
Blanchet, Bob Spaeth, Bob Zales, and Bill Tucker. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Leard.  The next committee 13 

report is Shrimp Management and Ms. Foote. 14 
 15 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 16 

 17 
MS. FOOTE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We met without the benefit 18 

of Corky’s presence, but Dale did a great job sitting in.  Dr. 19 
Nance presented the biological review of the 2008 Texas closure 20 

and I’m going to skip down to the committee motion about the 21 
Texas closure. 22 
 23 
The committee recommends, and I so move, that the council 24 

support the continuation of the cooperative Texas closure for 25 
2009 throughout the EEZ off of Texas to the 200-mile limit. 26 
 27 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 28 

discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is that the council 29 
support the continuation of the cooperative Texas closure for 30 
2009 throughout the EEZ off of Texas to the 200-mile limit.  All 31 

those in favor say aye; all opposed like sign.  Hearing no 32 
opposition, the motion carries. 33 
 34 

MS. FOOTE:  We went on to hear about the preliminary shrimp 35 

effort estimates for 2008 and Dr. Nance said based on the 36 
preliminary information, there was an 80.4 percent reduction in 37 
effort from the 2001 to 2003 average in a critical zone that 38 

we’ve been looking at.  Our Amendment 27/14 required a 74 39 
percent reduction from that baseline average. 40 
 41 

Dr. Branstetter reported that originally there was 1,933 shrimp 42 
vessel moratorium permits issued and he stated the number of 43 
active permits had declined to approximately 1,800 in early 2008 44 
and as of January 2009, the number of active permits was 45 

approximately 1,600.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Foote.  I don’t see Mr. 48 
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Hendrix here right now and so let’s move on to Sustainable 1 
Fisheries and Mr. Gill. 2 

 3 
SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 4 

 5 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We did not have any 6 

committee motions made and with your concurrence, the report 7 
stands as read and I’ll not read it unless you wish that I do 8 
so.  That concludes my report. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Mr. Hendrix, could you do the 11 

Habitat Committee Report, please? 12 
 13 

HABITAT PROTECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 14 

 15 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  The Habitat Protection 16 

Committee met and discussed summaries of the council’s three 17 
Habitat Protection Advisory Panels that met last year.  The 18 
Texas Habitat Protection AP met on November 6 and discussed a 19 
number of issues concerning Texas coastal issues.  20 

 21 
The Louisiana/Mississippi Habitat Protection AP met on November 22 
13, 2008.  The AP discussed the proposed hurricane levee 23 
alignments and several other issues associated with wetlands 24 

rebuilding.  25 
 26 
The AP heard about the 2008 opening of the Bonnet Carré 27 

Spillway, as well as preliminary results from monitoring the 28 
2008 opening.  No significant oyster mortalities were reported 29 
and an average brown shrimp season was reported for Lake 30 
Pontchartrain. 31 

 32 
A motion was passed and on behalf of the committee, I so move to 33 
request that the Corps consider using the Bonnet Carré spillway 34 

annually to divert up to 10,000 cfs during high river stages for 35 
fishery and habitat benefits. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 38 

discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is the council should 39 
request that the Corps of Engineers consider using the Bonnet 40 
Carré spillway annually to divert up to 10,000 cubic feet per 41 

second during high river stages for fishery and habitat 42 
benefits.  All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion 43 
carries. 44 

 45 
MR. HENDRIX:  The AP then discussed how the Army Corps of 46 

Engineers has proposed to allow open water disposal for all 47 
Corps dredging projects in Mississippi Sound.  Due to water 48 
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quality concerns, the AP felt that the council should continue 1 
to monitor this proposal.  2 

 3 
The Florida/Alabama Habitat Protection AP met on December 3, 4 
2008.  This was the first time that the AP had met in several 5 
years.  The AP discussed living shorelines, an alternative to 6 

hardened shorelines that could benefit property owners and 7 
aquatic flora and fauna.   8 
 9 

The AP next heard how the Army Corps of Engineers Jacksonville 10 
District was currently reviewing their permitting procedures for 11 
artificial reefs within their district.  The AP also discussed 12 
the Port Dolphin LNG facility that is proposed to be located 13 

twenty-eight miles west of Tampa.  All LNG vaporization would 14 
take place aboard the LNG vessels in a closed-loop system that 15 
would not utilize seawater.   16 

 17 
The AP also discussed prop scarring of seagrass.  In an effort 18 
to reduce prop scars, a legislative bill has been introduced 19 
that would make it a noncriminal violation to damage seagrass in 20 

Florida’s Aquatic Preserves.  Finally, the AP heard a 21 
presentation on the ecological role of artificial reefs in 22 
fisheries management.  Depending on the life history of the 23 
species, artificial reefs can play different roles in increasing 24 

reef fish biomass.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Hendrix.  That concludes our 27 

committee reports and I want to thank the council for moving 28 
along in an expeditious manner.  We’ve, I think, done a yeoman’s 29 
job this week and covered a lot of ground. 30 
 31 

We’ll move on to Item VI on our agenda, Approval of South 32 
Atlantic Fishery Management Council Comprehensive Ecosystem-33 
Based Amendment.  I’m going to defer to my colleague, Mr. David 34 

Cupka from the South Atlantic, to give us a little overview and 35 
background. 36 
 37 
MR. CUPKA:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I realize the hour is late 38 

and so I’ll try to be brief.  As you know, the EFH Final Rule 39 
requires that the councils develop maps depicting areas of EFH 40 
and EFH HAPC and our council has elected to do this through a 41 

document entitled “Comprehensive Ecosystem-Based Amendment”. 42 
 43 
As a part of that amendment, we’re doing that for a number of 44 
species and a number of our fishery management plans.  There are 45 

two plans that are included in that that are joint plans.  One 46 
is the spiny lobster and the other is the mackerel and hence, 47 
our reason for requesting that your council approve our 48 
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amendment. 1 
 2 

I can tell you that the areas that are outlined as EFH and EFH 3 
HAPC in this amendment are all within the South Atlantic 4 
Council’s area of jurisdiction and there are no regulations 5 
associated with defining these areas.  In order for us to move 6 

ahead with that, we do have to, since they’re joint plans, bring 7 
them to your attention and ask that you would approve those, so 8 
that we could move ahead.  That’s basically where we are. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think it would be in order for us to offer 11 

a motion to approve and I think it’s just the Comprehensive 12 
Ecosystem-Based Amendment.  Will this cover it, to approve the 13 

South Atlantic Fishery Management Council Comprehensive 14 
Ecosystem-Based Amendment Number 1?  Is there discussion? 15 

 16 
MS. MORRIS:  Do you need somebody to offer that motion?  I would 17 
move that. 18 
 19 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll second. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there discussion?  Hearing no 22 

discussion, are we ready to vote?  The motion is to approve the 23 
South Atlantic Fishery Management Council Comprehensive 24 
Ecosystem-Based Amendment Number 1.  All those in favor say aye; 25 
all opposed.  The motion carries.   26 
 27 

Thank you, David.  Also, thank you for being here representing 28 
the South Atlantic Council.  I got overwhelmed earlier in the 29 
meeting with the loss of our plaque.  It’s always good to see 30 
you, David. 31 

 32 
OTHER BUSINESS 33 

 34 

That moves us to Other Business.  The first thing I would like 35 
to bring up would be at the April meeting -- Right now, it 36 
tentatively is scheduled to start on Monday and that’s the day 37 
after Easter Sunday.  It’s been suggested that we move it to 38 

begin Tuesday morning and end on Friday by 2:00 PM. 39 
 40 
Is there any discussion or is this acceptable to the council?  41 

That would prohibit people from having to travel on Easter 42 
Sunday.  Hearing no objection, then we’ll -- 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  Tom, could you give me those calendar dates?  I 45 

don’t have them freshly in mind. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could you say that again? 48 
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 1 
MS. MORRIS:  What date would the meeting start and what date 2 

would it end?  I know it’s Tuesday to Friday, but what days of 3 
the month would that be? 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Staff?  Does that take care of it?  Hearing 6 

no objections to it, we’ll start the council meeting on Tuesday 7 
the 14th and be done by 2:00 PM.  We have to be out of the hotel 8 
meeting room by 2:00 PM on Friday.  Other Business, we had -- 9 

There was a request for a control date on reef fish and did we 10 
not address that?  Go ahead, Mr. Gill. 11 
 12 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I appreciate this 13 

opportunity.  It occurred to me from various vantage points that 14 
it would be appropriate for us to consider revising the control 15 
dates in the reef fish fishery and I can go into some detail. 16 

 17 
There’s a number of reasons.  For one thing, the existing 18 
control dates are getting old and out-of-date and any future 19 
changes would probably need some update anyway.  Another one is 20 

that we’re very close to the end of the year and so to avoid the 21 
problem we had in Amendment 29 and that control date, it would 22 
be a timely fashion and I’ve been advised by Shep that you need 23 
to look forward and not backward, but this will be close enough 24 

that it would be appropriate. 25 
 26 
There’s a number of things that might be coming up in the reef 27 

fish fishery that suggest that this cures a number of potential 28 
ills in one fell swoop.  I would also mention that if we’re 29 
talking control dates, and I don’t have this in this motion, nor 30 
am I prepared to make one, that there may be some other control 31 

dates that we should consider, such as longline endorsement, 32 
SOS, mackerel, et cetera, but for the moment, that’s my motion 33 
and if I can get a second. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Can I have a second? 36 

 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll second it. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second and is there 40 

discussion? 41 

 42 
MS. WILLIAMS:  There is another item under Other Business still 43 

on control dates, because I had an issue.  We set a control date 44 
for the reef fish fishery and this is the permit.  That’s what 45 

you’re relating to and is that right, the commercial reef fish 46 
permit, where 50 percent of your income had to come from 47 
commercial fishing?  Is that the reef fish permit that you’re 48 
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referring to right here? 1 
 2 
MR. GILL:  It refers to all the fish in the reef fish fishery 3 

which come under the reef fish permit, correct. 4 
 5 
MS. WILLIAMS:  There’s already a moratorium on those.  I don’t 6 

understand what you’re wanting to do with the control date, 7 
because if you have a moratorium on a reef fish permit and we 8 
did a grouper IFQ and we’ve done a snapper IFQ and we’ve used 9 

some landings history requirements of what they could use -- 10 
 11 
I just see this more restrictive and I don’t see -- I don’t 12 
recall anyone from the commercial sector coming and asking that 13 

we put even more restrictions on them, because they’re dwindling 14 
in numbers now.  Why would we want to do this? 15 
 16 
MR. GILL:  First of all, I would comment that a control date, in 17 

and by itself, does not create any restriction at all.  You may 18 
recollect that we’ve had several requests from the public, from 19 
the commercial industry.  In fact, we had some yesterday 20 

requesting that we establish a control date in the reef fish 21 
fishery for any future possible actions relative to other 22 
species in the reef fish fishery.  This is an attempt to comply 23 
with that and at the same time, update the old one that exists. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve still got issues with -- I have some real 26 

concerns with vermilion snapper and greater amberjack.  We had 27 

folks yesterday ask us to look at IFQ programs for those and 28 
other types of things.  We’re in the process of looking at 29 
potential longline endorsements and so I don’t see any downside, 30 
really, from doing this. 31 

 32 
MR. RIECHERS:  I’m trying to get to it in the history of past 33 

amendments here, but what is our control date currently, Mr. 34 

Gill? 35 
 36 
MR. GILL:  August 17, 2005, I believe, established in Amendment 37 

24. 38 

 39 
MR. RIECHERS:  Typically, and, Shep, help me out here, but as 40 

I’m remembering, when we’ve had stale date in the past, when we 41 

went forward with an amendment, that’s when we kind of consider 42 
what is reasonable and so forth.  If we actually establish a new 43 
control date, then we’re going from that point and does that -- 44 
If we establish a new control date now, then that becomes our 45 

control date and the old one then goes away. 46 
 47 
MR. GRIMES:  Not, really, I guess.  Control dates -- The notices 48 
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by themselves say that a control date is nothing but a notice.  1 
We treat them as an advance notice of proposed rulemaking and it 2 

basically says that we’re considering this and sometime in the 3 
future we might do this and we might not.  We’re not bound to 4 
it.  We can use a prior date and we can use a later date. 5 
 6 

I’m looking right now at the control date notices that are 7 
listed in the options paper for Amendment 31 and we’ll use, for 8 
example, gear type restrictions.  July 12, 2000 was your last 9 

control date where you talked about limiting participation by 10 
gear. 11 
 12 
Let’s say we do a longline endorsement and that’s exactly what 13 

that is, further limiting access within that already limited 14 
access Gulf reef fish fishery.  July 20, 2000 was the last 15 
control date you used, but I know let’s say shrimp -- Certainly 16 

for charter headboat, you would publish a control date and 17 
you’re three or four years down the road before you actually 18 
implement something and people have changed business practices 19 
or whatnot during this interim period and then you guys almost 20 

inevitably end up backing off of that date when you actually 21 
implement something. 22 
 23 
I had talked to Mr. Gill about this and normally, we advise you 24 

too that the control date needs to be forward looking.  You 25 
announce it the day of making the decision, but in this case you 26 
have a control date, at least for gear types, that is much older 27 

and so you would be updating it and this coincides with the end 28 
of the fishing year, which makes sense from a catch history 29 
perspective.  In and of itself, the control date really doesn’t 30 
mean much, but I think at least the foundation for this is 31 

logical. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  Actually, Shep made my point and that was I was 34 

going to ask Mr. Gill to consider changing that date to today, 35 
because I think historically we always have chosen, and I know 36 
we did in the charterboat moratorium, the day that we met, 37 
rather than a month ago. 38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  Shep didn’t answer that for you in his remarks?  The 40 

reason is 12/31 is precisely the catch history.  You remember in 41 

Amendment 29 we had an October 15 date and we have a catch 42 
history problem in trying to balance all of that out. 43 
 44 
The intent is that we wrap it up at the end of the year, which 45 

is pretty close to where we are now.  If you put now, then 46 
you’ve got some catch history in January that you’re going to 47 
have to ferret out and I think the NMFS folks would have a tough 48 
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time doing that. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  If you don’t change the date, I will not support 3 

the motion. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the 6 

motion?  Hearing none, I’m going to read the motion.  The motion 7 
is that the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council establish 8 
a control date notifying the public that the council is 9 

considering further limiting access within the commercial sector 10 
of the Gulf reef fish fishery.  Specifically, the council may 11 
consider creating additional restrictions, including limiting 12 
participation by gear type or by specific species to only those 13 

vessels that have catch histories in excess of some minimum 14 
landings threshold.  Should the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 15 
Management Council take such future action to further restrict 16 

participation in the Gulf reef fish fishery, it intends to use 17 
12/31/08 as a possible control date regarding the eligibility of 18 
catch histories.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; 19 
opposed.  The motion carries.  The next item of business I had 20 

was the Gentner report. 21 
 22 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, I had an issue also on the control 23 

date.  There was actually two, Mr. Gill’s and mine. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Go ahead, Ms. Williams. 26 

 27 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Gary Jarvis, I spoke with him and he was 28 

wondering if the council would be willing to set some type of a 29 
control date for the for-hire sector, because he said that right 30 
now there are datasets from 1996 to 2006 for the for-hire 31 

industry and should we go into some type -- If this council 32 
should decide to go into some type of even more limited access 33 
for them, such as endorsements and other things, they would like 34 

to have a control date.  Now, whether the control date should be 35 
1996 to 2006 or today’s date, they weren’t quite certain.  Can I 36 
have some help on this? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do you have a motion to offer? 39 

 40 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Let me ask Shep something.  I move that we 41 

establish a control date for the for-hire sector as of today. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second? 44 

 45 
MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second it. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  48 
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 1 
MR. GRIMES:  I have a question, I suppose.  You’re talking about 2 

-- We have limited entry in the for-hire sector and so you’re 3 
talking about a for-hire red snapper endorsement?  Further, 4 
within this limited entry program, we want another limited entry 5 
program that’s specific to red snapper, is that correct? 6 

 7 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Red snapper only?  No, they want it just reef 8 

fish. 9 

 10 
MR. GRIMES:  Again, I would just say that we have that.  The 11 

charter headboat permits are limited access and they are reef 12 
fish specific and so we already have that.  If we’re talking 13 

about some subset of that, then it is -- You’re going to have to 14 
come up with some other way of narrowing it down. 15 
 16 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s what I thought.  I thought we already had 17 

one, but that’s why I was saying -- They just wanted to make 18 
sure.  If they don’t, then okay. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would not the previous motion apply?  That’s 21 

commercial, I’m sorry. 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  Has the motion been -- Is the motion still good on 24 

the board, Mr. Chairman? 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are you withdrawing it? 27 

 28 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No, I said I would like to hear a little 29 

discussion on it and then I may withdraw it. 30 
 31 
MS. WALKER:  Establish a control date for the recreational and 32 

did you amend it and put red snapper in it or did Mr. Jarvis 33 
amend it to put red snapper in it? 34 

 35 
MS. WILLIAMS:  No. 36 

 37 
MR. GRIMES:  Mr. Chairman, I might say that it’s out of order, 38 

because we already have a limited access program for this 39 
fishery. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  I rule this to be 42 

out of order.  I’ll recognize Ms. Morris, who already had her 43 
hand up. 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  This may be a dumb question and please forgive me, 46 

but are there latent permits and would this control date address 47 
latent permits in this fishery? 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  The answer is yes. 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not sure we know.  There probably are latent 4 

permits, but we don’t have landings histories associated with 5 
individual permits and so I don’t know how we would know if 6 

they’re latent or not. 7 
 8 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Taxes.  There’s over a hundred for-hire permits, 9 

I’m being told, out there where they haven’t spent one dollar, 10 
nothing.  It’s like a latent permit.  That’s what I’m being told 11 
by part of the industry. 12 
 13 

MS. WALKER:  First, let me educate you on our moratorium 14 

charterboat permits.  They have to renew their permits every 15 
year.  They have a one-year renewal period.  For instance, if I 16 

didn’t renew mine in July of this year, I would have until July 17 
of next year to renew it.  It’s a one-year grace period.  That’s 18 
what you’re talking about, Ms. Williams.  That is not exactly 19 
what you call latent permits.  They just haven’t been renewed. 20 

 21 
I believe I asked Dr. Crabtree to get me a number of the permits 22 
that have gone away anyway and correct me if I’m wrong, but I 23 
think it was around twenty-four or twenty-eight just in the last 24 

year, Dr. Crabtree? 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would have to pull those numbers back up, but 27 

they have -- Like most of these permits, they go down every 28 
year, because there are people who just don’t renew them for 29 
some reason.  There has been a downward trend.  I’m guessing 30 
something like 15 percent of the permits from where we started 31 

have gone away. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  The other point that I wanted to make, which it 34 

hasn’t been put in the motion yet, about establishing a control 35 
date for the red snapper recreational for-hire sector, is I 36 
don’t know of any data that’s collected right now that you could 37 
identify which for-hire vessels even catch red snapper. 38 

 39 
I would request that this council not put motions like this on 40 
the board under Other Business at the end of the day when we’re 41 

all tired and trying to get out of here.  If this is something 42 
that’s important, I would request that the maker of the motion 43 
bring it to the next council meeting. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The chair is going to rule the motion out of 46 
order at this time.  What I would suggest is that we carefully 47 

think this out and look at the ramifications of it and bring it 48 
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back before the council at the April meeting, so that we’ve got 1 
all these questions answered.  To me, that’s a more logical 2 

approach. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  This might be something you need to think about 5 

and then come back.  One way you could get at this, if you 6 

wanted to try and address latent effort, is you could consider 7 
an income qualifier, which we don’t have on these permits right 8 
now. 9 

 10 
If you wanted to do that, I guess you could set a control date, 11 
saying that the council is considering an income qualifier and 12 
permits that don’t show some percent of their income from for-13 

hire fishing may not be allowed to continue at some point in the 14 
future.  I’m not suggesting you want to do that, but if that’s 15 
what you’re trying to get at with for-hire permits, you could do 16 

that and then you could do a control date on that. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for making my point, Dr. Crabtree.  19 

I am very sympathetic to setting this control date and I think 20 

it’s something that we need to do, but it needs to be thought 21 
through and bring it back so that we can discuss it in the Reef 22 
Fish Committee meeting.  I think we’ll have a much better 23 
product than doing it at the end of the day. 24 

 25 
MS. WILLIAMS:  I just want to be very clear that no one was 26 

trying -- I do not want to leave here and get a hundred emails 27 

that I was trying to throw somebody out of the for-hire fishery.  28 
This was to get at those that had not spent fifty-cents -- If 29 
they want an income qualifier, they may put five-cents.  They’re 30 
not trying to throw anybody out of the for-hire fishery by 31 

asking for some type of a control date.  I just want to make 32 
that very clear. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  I think that is 35 

clear.  We certainly need to look at this and prepare it and 36 
then bring it back to the council at the next meeting.  As 37 
chair, I’ll see that it gets on the agenda.  The next item I 38 

have on my list was the fishery economic report and I think that 39 
was Ms. Williams. 40 
 41 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That’s been taken care of in an earlier motion 42 

and so there should be one other item. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got several other items on the list 45 

here.  The next item I have is Jennifer turtles.  I’m not sure -46 
- That’s my shorthand.  Jennifer, are you a turtle or do you 47 
have any other comments to make? 48 
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 1 
MS. WILLIAMS:  That was mine and what I intended to do was ask 2 

Jennifer if she could provide the council with some data -- 3 
Surely they have something that’s going to go in the biological 4 
opinion as it relates to strandings, if they have any 5 
information on what gear it has been determined to be in these 6 

stranding data, however small they are.   7 
 8 
I know we have various stranding centers and also what they have 9 

as far as these boat strikes for the turtles.  If she could do 10 
that and provide that to the council by the next meeting, that 11 
would be great.  It’s just a -- I don’t need a motion.  It’s 12 
just a request on the record. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Williams.  The next item I 15 

had was -- Again, I apologize for my shorthand and it’s been 16 

several days, or at least it seems that way, but provide the 17 
staff data on longlines.  Anybody remember that? 18 
 19 
MR. SAPP:  Mr. Chairman, that was my request initially.  I’ve 20 

talked to all the staff people involved and I know the 21 
information that I was requesting is going to be included and at 22 
this point, there’s no need to discuss it further. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Sapp.  The next one I do 25 

remember.  Mr. Gill asked for an update on goliath grouper. 26 
 27 
MR. GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I put this on because 28 

goliath is one of those that seems to just drag on and on.  We 29 
talk about it all the time and it never goes anywhere and it 30 
occurred to me that there’s some things happening on the Florida 31 

front that it would be good to get an update at the April 32 
meeting of the council. 33 
 34 

That may or may not be the case and with your indulgence, I 35 
would like to ask my esteemed colleague to the right, Mr. 36 
Teehan, to report whether we he thinks that makes any sense, if 37 
there’s enough new information.  It’s one of those things that 38 

just sits there and never seems to go anywhere and just dies in 39 
a dark hole.  We’ve had a lot of public testimony regarding it 40 
and I’m sure there’s a goodly amount of frustration on all 41 

stakeholder sides regarding it and so it seemed prudent for us 42 
to get back up to speed. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Teehan, could you comment, please? 45 

 46 
MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I would like to ask that 47 

Mr. Gill be ruled out of order.  Just  briefly, as you all know, 48 



 183 

the goliath grouper stock assessment for the Gulf of Mexico is 1 
slated for 2013 and there’s a lot of data poor areas as far as 2 

the kind of information we need or the scientists need to put 3 
that stock assessment together. 4 
 5 
We held the meeting in the summer of 2007 with stakeholders and 6 

scientists and so forth, down in St. Petersburg, to discuss what 7 
some of those data issues were and the debate broiling over 8 
whether those holes could be plugged by non-lethal research into 9 

the animal or whether we had to kill some animals. 10 
 11 
I think if you all remember, Clay Porch at the Science Center 12 
and Luiz Barbieri at our institute developed an estimate of 13 

about 800 animals of different ages, ranging from small to 14 
large, mostly in the large range, would be needed in order to 15 
gather the kind of information we need on life history, 16 

fecundity, gut analysis, age to maturity, and maximum age and so 17 
forth. 18 
 19 
At this meeting that we had in the summer of 2007, that debate 20 

was held and it was kind of a split camp as to whether we had to 21 
kill the animals or whether we could do it without damage and it 22 
kind of -- I won’t say stalled, but it kind of at that point, we 23 
took some time off, if you will. 24 

 25 
We just had a meeting in January, down in Port Manatee, which is 26 
south of St. Petersburg, to discuss the idea of getting some 27 

life history information on goliath grouper that are associated 28 
with artificial reef habitats.  Apparently certain age classes 29 
are showing up quite frequently in those. 30 
 31 

We have started a statewide monitoring program of artificial 32 
reef habitat, in collaboration with the different county 33 
artificial reef programs, to enhance our fisheries independent 34 

database on goliath abundance.  We’re going to have a meeting 35 
this fall with Clay Porch and some of the researchers, Chris 36 
Koenig and Felicia Coleman and some other folks, to go ahead and 37 
fine tune exactly what other data we need in order to have a 38 

more robust stock assessment. 39 
 40 
As I said, the stock assessment is not slated until 2013 and I 41 

really don’t envision any sort of management changes to goliath 42 
grouper until that stock assessment comes out and so the reason 43 
that we’re holding off until the fall to look at talking with 44 
the scientists is that Clay and his people are quite busy with 45 

other things, like red snapper, gag, and red grouper, ICCAT, and 46 
one of their premier modelers, Victor Restrepo, has just retired 47 
and so they’re shorthanded also. 48 
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 1 
What we’re able to do at this point, I think, is I can arrange 2 

to have the ubiquitous Luiz Barbieri be made available to give a 3 
presentation to the council, if that’s your choice, in April or 4 
June.  It sounds like the April meeting is beginning to become 5 
quite crowded, but that’s your pleasure.  He would be more than 6 

happy to come and give you a bit more of an update than I just 7 
gave you and any other parts of goliath grouper history that you 8 
would want to hear.  I’ll await your pleasure on that. 9 

 10 
MS. MORRIS:  Ed Sapp and I attended a meeting of an artificial 11 

reef group that Sea Grant holds every year and there was a great 12 
presentation by Chris Koenig about their recent research on 13 

goliath grouper, particularly juvenile habitat and eating.  I 14 
could briefly go over some of the juicy notes from that meeting 15 
if you are interested, if you wanted to spend some time on that 16 

right now. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think everybody is interested in it.  19 

Maybe it would be appropriate to give me and the staff latitude 20 

to try to fit into either the April or June meetings an update 21 
on goliath grouper.  Would that meet your requirements? 22 
 23 
MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, based on what Bill just told us, I’m 24 

not sure, unless we want to go deeper into the science, that 25 
from our perspective and scheduling and all that that we would 26 
learn a whole lot more.  I was thinking there was some actions 27 

taking place and the scheduling was happening, but apparently 28 
that’s not the case and -- If I stand in error, Mr. Teehan, 29 
please -- 30 
 31 
MR. TEEHAN:  As I said, we’ve established a monitoring program 32 

that is the same meeting that Julie was just talking about, that 33 
she and Ed were at.  As a result of that, we have a monitoring 34 

program that’s now getting underway and we do have a meeting in 35 
the fall to discuss data issues.  It’s not like we’re just 36 
sitting. 37 
 38 
MR. SAPP:  Just real briefly, without going through everything 39 

that happened at that meeting when we received the presentation 40 
from Chris Koenig, the bottom line was that they didn’t feel 41 

we’re far enough along in the goliath recovery to be able to 42 
recommend that we open some sort of harvest.  I don’t think 43 
there’s an urgency for us to begin to explore this. 44 
 45 

I would think we would want to put it on the agenda for some 46 
point in the future, but if we’re got more urgent things -- I 47 
don’t sense any sense of urgency, because I don’t think we’re 48 
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going to come to a bottom-line conclusion that we’re anywhere 1 
close to opening it up. 2 

 3 
The contrary things that I heard since that workshop from some 4 
other people is that maybe there’s some other sources of 5 
information that might lead us to a different conclusion that 6 

are contrary to what we heard there at that workshop, but, 7 
again, I don’t have any sense of urgency for this and I haven’t 8 
sensed it on the part of anybody that I’ve talked to and so 9 

maybe we can develop this sometime in the future. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Gill, I think that would be my 12 

suggestion.  Thank you for those comments.  Thank you, Julie, 13 

for offering your comments.  Anything else on goliath grouper at 14 
this time?  The last item I had on my Other Business was a joint 15 
councils brochure incentive and Dr. Leard. 16 

 17 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I think Charlene has been 18 

dialoguing with the other PIOs and so I’ll let her address where 19 
we’re at. 20 

 21 
MS. CHARLENE PONCE:  This is all in the very beginning stages 22 

and so I’ll just tell you what I know so far.  Earlier this 23 
month, the EDs had a teleconference, at which they decided they 24 

wanted to get the eight PIOs together to come up with a concept 25 
for an eight-council brochure that could be distributed to the 26 
new administration and legislative types.  That could also be 27 

distributed to the general public. 28 
 29 
They’re estimating the cost of that would be about $3,500 per 30 
council.  It would include a broad overview of the council 31 

process and then each council would have a few pages to 32 
highlight some of the issues that they’re working on.  That’s 33 
one project and then they also want to do some backgrounders on 34 

the various issues that the councils face, like MPAs, ecosystem 35 
management, IFQs, things like that, that could also be -- We 36 
would be able to print them up and either use them altogether in 37 
a folder or as needed for educational purposes.  They’re 38 

estimating $3,500 for that as well. 39 
 40 
Four of the councils have committed to providing the funding and 41 

I’m not sure what the status of the other four are and I guess 42 
we’re just asking if that’s something we want to do. 43 
 44 
They’re also talking about sending all the PIOs to the May CCC 45 

meeting to finalize all the workings on this.  That’s an 46 
estimated $1,300 and so we’re looking at $8,300. 47 
 48 
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ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I might add the EDs had called 1 

a conference call that I couldn’t be at and I had asked Dr. 2 

McIlwain to be on that and then I don’t know if that conference 3 
call -- I was in Houston at the Shrimp AP meeting at the time 4 
and actually, the call occurred when I was somewhere in the air 5 
between Houston and Tampa and so I couldn’t participate. 6 

 7 
Later, I figured out that they had also called a conference call 8 
for the next day, Friday, and I think that’s when they decided 9 

to do this.  I had really no idea or any input into whether or 10 
not we should move forward with this. 11 
 12 
In some ways, I think it’s a good thing to do, but certainly we 13 

haven’t budgeted for it and so that’s why I bring it to you.  If 14 
you want us to commit those resources and Charlene’s time to go 15 
to that meeting, then I would like your guidance and approval to 16 

do that. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  On the conference call, I also was unable to 19 

make the conference call and I asked Dr. Shipp to sit in on that 20 

and he did. 21 
 22 
DR. SHIPP:  I did, but I don’t have much to report.  There was 23 

absolutely nothing of any importance.  I’ve got some notes back 24 

in my office.  I don’t have them with me, but I can tell you 25 
there was no substance. 26 
 27 
MR. HENDRIX:  Can I ask Charlene a rough dollar figure of how 28 

much it costs to put our brochure together that we currently 29 
have for the Gulf Council? 30 
 31 
MS. PONCE:  Are you talking about the Navigating the Council 32 

Process? 33 
 34 
MR. HENDRIX:  The brochures that you’ve done so far.  What is 35 

the approximate cost and not exactly? 36 
 37 
MS. PONCE:  Cathy, do you know? 38 

 39 
MR. HENDRIX:  Just approximately, Cathy. 40 

 41 
MS. CATHY READINGER:  We had two printings and I think, I think, 42 

the total of the two was somewhere around $8,000, I think. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  What’s the desire of the council relative to 45 

this production of a joint brochure that would highlight all of 46 
the councils? 47 
 48 
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MS. PONCE:  It would give a broad overview of the whole process 1 

and then each council would have an opportunity to highlight 2 

their own work. 3 
 4 
MR. GILL:  Cathy, could you tell us the budgetary impact as we 5 

see it in the current budget, given that we don’t know where 6 

we’re at, what your take is on impact on us? 7 
 8 
MS. READINGER:  This is not something we did budget for at all 9 

and so you would need to find another area to obtain the funds.  10 
Right now, we’ve received $549,000.  Rick will know and Tom and 11 
Bob when they go to the CCC meeting on the 25th and the 26th what 12 
the budget climate looks like. 13 

 14 
We are still very uncertain what our 2009 allocation is going to 15 
be.  My understanding is that the money that we do have is 16 

typically 25 percent of the approved base and I did the numbers 17 
yesterday and I think that came to roughly about $2.2 million. 18 
 19 
Last year, we got a total of $2.53 million and so -- That’s not 20 

to say we’ll get add-ons like we sometimes do.  I just really 21 
can’t tell you.  I don’t want to say we can’t afford it, because 22 
we’re just so early into this year and given the continuing 23 
resolution, I think our entire funding situation is up in the 24 

air especially until they go to the CCC meeting and get some 25 
more numbers from the Budget Office. 26 
 27 
MS. MORRIS:  I would recommend that we send Charlene to the 28 
meeting of all the Public Information Officers, but that we hold 29 
off on a decision about participating in the printing costs for 30 
the brochure until we have more clarity about this year’s 31 

budget. 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion. 36 

 37 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would hate to see that the Gulf 38 

Council were the only council that didn’t participate in this. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think under the budget circumstances at 41 

this time that this is the appropriate way to proceed. 42 
 43 
MS. FOOTE:  I was going to suggest if those other four councils 44 

that said they could afford it -- We could ask for that money 45 

for our council for other purposes. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ll give it our best shot.  Is there 48 
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additional discussion?  All those in favor of the motion to send 1 
Charlene to the POI meeting in May and postpone consideration 2 

for printing information materials at this time say aye; opposed 3 
same sign.  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Other Business? 4 

 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve got a couple of items.  One, you need to be 6 

aware that as of the end of Wave 5 that 88 percent of the 7 
recreational gray triggerfish ACL had been caught.  That’s 8 
without including headboat catches or any of the Texas landings. 9 

 10 
It’s quite likely that we will have exceeded the gray 11 
triggerfish ACL in 2008 and if that’s the case, then the way the 12 
accountability measure is set up, we will be publishing a notice 13 

in the Federal Register sometime this spring which will be 14 
announcing a closure date for recreational gray triggerfish at 15 
some point, in order to avoid going over again. 16 

 17 
DR. SHIPP:  Roy, refresh my memory.  Were the new regulations on 18 

gray triggerfish in effect during this time?  We went way up on 19 
the size limit. 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would have to check and see.  Do you remember 22 

what the effective date of that rule was?  It went in place, I 23 
think, about the middle of last year. 24 

 25 
DR. SHIPP:  That’s a tremendous jump in minimum size. 26 

 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  When we analyze this to look at what needs to be 28 

done to avoid going over, we will make the assumption that the 29 
size limit will be in place for the entire year.  Whether that’s 30 
enough that we don’t need a closure or not, I don’t know, but I 31 

just wanted to let you know that it looks like we’ll probably go 32 
over.  That’s one issue. 33 
 34 

Another issue is I have, a few weeks ago, sat and went through 35 
the SEDAR assessment schedule and I have concerns about the 36 
timing of some of our assessments. 37 
 38 

We did -- I forget the SEDAR number, but we did a SEDAR that did 39 
the Gulf vermilion snapper, greater amberjack, and gray 40 
triggerfish assessments and that was done in 2005.  We’ve 41 

scheduled greater amberjack for 2010, an update, but the updates 42 
for vermilion snapper and gray triggerfish are still not 43 
scheduled through 2012.  That would put seven years between the 44 
assessment and the update and I think that’s much too long. 45 

 46 
Gray triggerfish, we’re in a rebuilding plan and I recall that 47 
it was, I think, a ten-year rebuilding plan.  Vermilion snapper, 48 
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I have a lot of concerns about.  We’ve heard testimony that 1 
vermilion snapper is being hammered and I’ve had calls about it 2 

and there are a lot of reasons to think, with all the 3 
restrictions we’re putting in place on other things, that people 4 
are focusing on vermilion snapper. 5 
 6 

Now, we have a SEDAR Steering Committee coming up in May in 7 
Boston, I believe, Rick, but I would like to ask that staff take 8 
a look at the SEDAR schedule and maybe at the next council 9 

meeting we have some discussion, because I think we need to move 10 
-- I would like to move gray triggerfish and vermilion updates 11 
and have them take place along with greater amberjack in 2010. 12 
 13 

I think we need to get ourselves in a position where when we 14 
complete a benchmark assessment that we essentially 15 
automatically schedule an update no more than three years down 16 

the road, particularly for important fisheries or fisheries that 17 
are in rebuilding plans. 18 
 19 
For example, we just completed king mackerel, which I guess was 20 

a 2008 assessment SEDAR.  It seems to me we ought to be looking 21 
at scheduling the update for king mackerel for I’m going to say 22 
2011 or maybe 2012 and get that on the SEDAR schedule.  One of 23 
the things that’s gotten us in trouble in a lot of these 24 

fisheries is just lack of attention in keeping up with them. 25 
 26 
I’ve asked my staff, Rick, to go through the SEDAR schedule and 27 

look at what’s the time lag between updates and assessments and 28 
if we could talk about that just quickly in April, then we would 29 
be going to the May Steering Committee meeting shortly after 30 
that and we could try to work on moving up some of these 31 

updates. 32 
 33 
ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD: Just quickly, Roy, we’ve tried 34 

to get a number of other things, but the bottom line that we 35 
always hear, particularly from the Center, is that they’re 36 
trying to meet the needs of the South Atlantic as well as the 37 
Caribbean and us and the South Atlantic has, I guess, gotten 38 

into some bad shape with a number of their stocks that have been 39 
overfishing or being overfished that they’ve just recently 40 
learned about.  It may be something of a battle, especially to 41 

get some type of three-year update schedule, but certainly it’s 42 
worth discussing. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  It may be a battle, but nonetheless, I believe it 45 

has to happen.  We certainly cannot go seven years between stock 46 
assessments when we’re in a rebuilding plan.  I think that’s 47 
just indefensible and we just can’t do it. 48 



 190 

 1 
The other thing is there is a big change in fisheries management 2 

now with annual catch limits.  We’re already looking at maybe 3 
having to shorten up the gray triggerfish recreational season 4 
next year, but we’re going to find ourselves in a position where 5 
we have a closure of the recreational fishery because of an 6 

overrun and one of these days, it’s going to be a substantial 7 
closure. 8 
 9 

If our assessment is six years out of date, we’re going to have 10 
a hard time dealing with the public outcry when they want to 11 
know why are you doing it to us and how do you know this is bad 12 
and so I think one of the consequences of Magnuson 13 

reauthorization and the requirement for ACL is we’re going to 14 
have to have more assessments. 15 
 16 

I intend to come to the South Atlantic Council in March with 17 
this same issue.  We have some assessments there that I think 18 
are getting out of date and that we’re going to need to move up, 19 
too.  I’ve already talked to Bonnie at the Center about needing 20 

to move some of these up, but we’re going to have to find a way 21 
to do it. 22 
 23 
I think another issue that we could potentially talk about in 24 

April in SEDAR is a good process, but it is very time consuming 25 
and it takes a long time, I think almost eight or nine months, 26 
to pull assessments together.  I’m not sure in this climate and 27 

with the demands that we have that we can afford to spend that 28 
much time on stock assessments. 29 
 30 
I’ve asked the Center to give some consideration to coming up 31 

with some strawman ideas about how to streamline SEDAR so that 32 
we can produce these assessments more quickly.  There will be 33 
downsides with that, because we’ll have to give things up, but I 34 

hate to think when we find ourselves in a situation where we’re 35 
going to publish a notice in the Federal Register that we’re 36 
going to shut the gag fishery down for five months because we 37 
overran the ACL the first year and if we’re sitting there with 38 

an assessment that’s way out of date, we’re going to have a 39 
horrible situation on our hands. 40 
 41 

The best way to deal with that is to try and get these things 42 
done in a more timely fashion, so that we have a better idea of 43 
what’s going on in the fisheries. 44 
 45 

I don’t have the answers to all these things, but I think we 46 
need to spend a little bit of time at the next meeting, because 47 
that’s going to be the only chance we’re going to have to talk 48 
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about this before the SEDAR Steering Committee and I think both 1 
of these issues, streamlining SEDAR and moving up assessments, 2 

are going to be on the agenda at that meeting. 3 
 4 
MS. WILLIAMS:  Vermilion is under a quota or a hard quota for 5 

commercial, isn’t it? 6 

 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, it’s not.  We took off the seasonal closure 8 

we had and we did not establish a hard quota.  Now, we’re going 9 

to have to put ACLs in place on it and with the current 10 
situation we’re in, we’re going to be putting ACLs in place in 11 
our Comprehensive ACL Amendment on vermilion snapper based on an 12 
assessment that, at that point, is going to be six years old.  13 

That’s going to create a lot of problems for us. 14 
 15 
Maybe vermilion is still in great shape, but there are a lot of 16 

reasons to think, particularly in the commercial sector, that 17 
guys who have limited amounts of red snapper quota are 18 
concentrating more on vermilion snapper.  There’s a lot of 19 
reason to think that charterboat guys, because of the closure of 20 

the red snapper fishery for so long, are putting more pressure 21 
on vermilion snapper. 22 
 23 
I don’t know if it’s actually happened or not, but I have 24 

fishermen call me up a lot and I get a lot of emails and I’m 25 
being told by some folks that that’s happening and so I have a 26 
concern, but regardless of all that, it’s just too long to go 27 

between assessments and vermilion snapper is not an 28 
inconsequential fishery.  There are a lot of people who make a 29 
living on that and to let these assessments get that out of date 30 
I just think is not a good idea at all. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any other business? 33 

 34 
MS. WALKER:  I just want to ask Dr. Crabtree if he is ever going 35 

to bring us any good news to a council meeting. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll forward that on to the Science Center.  I 38 

would be happy to bring it to you, but I need someone to give me 39 
some one of these days. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  In light of that, I would call your 42 

attention to the written reports under Tabs Q, R, S, and T, for 43 
your information.  Please review those written reports by the 44 
state directors and the Regional Administrator.  Is there any 45 

other business to come before the council? 46 
 47 
MS. MORRIS:  It’s not really business.  I just want to express 48 
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my appreciation to the council staff for their work this 1 
meeting.  They’re just so supportive of our meanders off the 2 

regular path of agenda and they’re really good at capturing our 3 
thoughts and supporting our work and I want to express 4 
appreciation to them. 5 
 6 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to say job well done. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  I echo your compliments to our 9 

staff.  We couldn’t get where we are without them.  They’re 10 
great and I would like also to thank the public who has been 11 
here this week with us and participated in the meeting, 12 
particularly you guys and gals who have stayed here until the 13 

bitter end. 14 
 15 
It’s been a productive week and I appreciate everybody’s hard 16 

work and we’ll see you in New Orleans in April.  The meeting is 17 
adjourned. 18 
 19 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m., January 29, 20 

2009.) 21 
 22 

- - - 23 
24 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 100:  Motion that under Action 6, Preferred Alternative 3, 3 
to accept the section (d) baseline environmental assessment and 4 
guidelines as written in the Aquaculture FMP on page 66.  The 5 
motion carried on page 100. 6 

 7 
PAGE 100:  Motion to accept the modifications to Action 9, 8 
Preferred Alternative 2, on optimum yield, page 87.  The motion 9 

carried on page 101. 10 
 11 
PAGE 101:  Motion to strike the “and/or” and leave “and” in the 12 
first sentence on page 13 of the proposed rule.  The motion 13 

carried on page 101.   14 
 15 
PAGE 102:  Motion that the council submit the revised 16 

Aquaculture FMP to the Secretary of Commerce for secretarial 17 
review, along with the implementing regulations that we deem to 18 
be necessary and appropriate.  The motion carried on page 105. 19 
 20 

PAGE 107:  Motion to convene the SEP prior to the April 2009 21 
council meeting to provide socioeconomic advice regarding the 22 
Allocation Analysis Study by Gentner.  Furthermore, to invite 23 
Mr. Gentner to the SEP meeting and to also send the Fisheries 24 

Economic Paper of the U.S., 2006, to the SEP for their review 25 
and recommendations and to have someone from NMFS attend the 26 
meeting.  Have the SEP present the findings of both reports to 27 

the council at the April meeting.  The motion carried on page 28 
113. 29 
 30 
PAGE 113:  Motion that the revised charge of the Ad Hoc 31 

Allocation Committee is to assist and support the management 32 
committees deliberations on (re)allocation by evaluating 33 
information on allocation-related topics and various allocation 34 

methods.  The motion carried on page 115. 35 
 36 
PAGE 117:  Motion that that qualification criteria for longline 37 
endorsements in Action 3 be based on longline landings only.  38 

The motion carried on page 117. 39 
 40 
PAGE 117:  Motion that Action 3, Alternative 2, the 10,000-pound 41 

qualification criteria, be stricken from the amendment.  42 
Alternative 2 is to establish a longline endorsement to the reef 43 
fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landing of ten 44 
thousand pounds per permit will be required to qualify for a 45 

longline endorsement.  Annual average landings will be 46 
calculated based on logbook landings.  Option a is during the 47 
1999 to 2004 period and Option b is during the 1995 to 2007 48 
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period.  The motion carried on page 118. 1 
 2 

PAGE 117:  Motion that the options paper clarify that qualifying 3 
landings are those from longline gear and add alternatives for 4 
qualifying criteria of 60,000, 70,000, and 80,000 pounds.  The 5 
motion carried on page 119. 6 

 7 
PAGE 119:  Motion that in Action 3, Alternative 3, add an option 8 
(c) for control dates 1999 through 2007.  The motion carried on 9 

page 119. 10 
 11 
PAGE 120:  Motion that in Section 2.2 that Item 1 be developed 12 
into an action item to change fishing behavior and gear 13 

practices by addressing number of hooks, mainline and gangion 14 
lengths, and soak times.  The motion carried on page 124. 15 
 16 

PAGE 124:  Motion to request an emergency rule that would 17 
prohibit bottom longline gear in waters less than fifty fathoms 18 
for the entire eastern Gulf, starting immediately upon 19 
implementation.  The motion carried on page 145. 20 

 21 
PAGE 146:  Motion that during fishing year 2009 while the 22 
emergency longline closure is in effect and after the 2009 23 
deepwater grouper quota is caught, reef fish bottom longline 24 

gear is prohibited in the eastern Gulf of Mexico.  The motion 25 
carried on page 149. 26 
 27 

PAGE 150:  Motion to add an action that would modify the 28 
framework to allow specification of ACLs and ACTs in Amendment 29 
31.  The motion carried on page 150. 30 
 31 

PAGE 151:  Motion that the council forward Amendment 29 to the 32 
Secretary of Commerce for approval and implementation.  The 33 
motion carried on page 152. 34 

 35 
PAGE 152:  Motion that the council deems the proposed rule for 36 
Amendment 29 to be necessary and appropriate and to forward that 37 
to the Secretary of Commerce.  The motion carried on page 153. 38 

 39 
PAGE 153:  Motion that the council ask the Southeast Fisheries 40 
Science Center and MRIP to establish protocols for validation of 41 

self-reported recreational reef fish data and establish pilot 42 
projects to evaluate and groundtruth these protocols and that 43 
the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and MRIP also look at the 44 
GOMARS and SOS plans as they relate to validation of self-45 

reported data.  The motion carried on page 155. 46 
 47 
PAGE 156:  Motion to direct staff to put together a draft 48 
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options paper to include the for-hire sector to be able to 1 
choose their days, seasons, bag limits, size limits, incorporate 2 

the SOS and/or GOMARS plan ideas, such as sector separation and 3 
endorsements, and other ideas from the public and for-hire 4 
industry as requested.  The motion carried on page 161.  5 
 6 

PAGE 161:  Motion to direct staff to continue preparation of Tab 7 
B, Number 6 by discussing the different alternative methods in 8 
the Allocation Policy in Section 3 as they relate to the species 9 

covered in 30A and 30B and to include any data that are 10 
available.  The motion carried on page 163. 11 
 12 
PAGE 164:  Motion that the council invite a representative from 13 

Environmental Defense and Dr. Scott Baker from North Carolina 14 
Sea Grant to give presentations to the Data Collection Committee 15 
at the next council meeting on their respective electronic data 16 

collection systems and that a representative from the NOAA 17 
Fisheries Office of Science and Technology Fisheries Statistics 18 
Division also be invited to attend and evaluate the 19 
presentations.  The motion carried on page 165. 20 

 21 
PAGE 166:  Motion that the council approve convening a joint 22 
meeting of the Mackerel Management Committees of the South 23 
Atlantic Fishery Management Council and the Gulf of Mexico 24 

Fishery Management Council.  The motion carried on page 166. 25 
 26 
PAGE 167:  Motion that a subgroup of the Administrative Policy 27 

committee be formed to review and develop draft changes 28 
regarding the SSC’s charge in the SOPPs in order to be 29 
consistent with the MSRA and Ms. Morris would solicit 30 
volunteers.  The motion carried on page 168. 31 

 32 
PAGE 168:  Motion that staff develop a package including all 33 
background materials, but not limited to items in Tab E, and 34 

utilize the South Atlantic Council framework, along the lines of 35 
a job description, to inform and recruit future SSC members.  36 
The motion carried on page 169. 37 
 38 

PAGE 169:  Motion to forward to the SEDAR Steering Committee for 39 
their consideration the SSC’s recommendation that at least two 40 
Gulf Council SSC members be appointed as members of the Gulf of 41 

Mexico Review Panel Workshops for all fish stocks being 42 
addressed through the SEDAR process.  The motion carried on page 43 
169. 44 
 45 

PAGE 170:  Motion to request that the Southeast Fisheries 46 
Science Center provide a set of analyses to allow us to look at 47 
tradeoffs between risk of overfishing and specification of ABCs.  48 
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The motion carried on page 170. 1 
 2 

PAGE 170:  Motion that the council policies be placed in an 3 
appendix of the SOPPs.  The motion carried on page 170. 4 
 5 
PAGE 170:  Motion to disband the Operator Permits Committee.  6 

The motion carried on page 170. 7 
 8 
PAGE 171:  Motion that the council support the continuation of 9 

the cooperative Texas closure for 2009 throughout the EEZ off of 10 
Texas to the 200-mile limit.  The motion carried on page 171. 11 
 12 
PAGE 172:  Motion that the council request that the Corps of 13 

Engineers consider using the Bonnet Carré spillway annually to 14 
divert up to 10,000 cubic feet per second during high river 15 
stages for fishery and habitat benefits.  The motion carried on 16 

page 172. 17 
 18 
PAGE 174:  Motion to approve the South Atlantic Fishery 19 
Management Council Comprehensive Ecosystem-Based Amendment 20 

Number 1.  The motion carried on page 174. 21 
 22 
PAGE 175:  Motion that the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 23 
Council establish a control date notifying the public that the 24 

council is considering further limiting access within the 25 
commercial sector of the Gulf reef fish fishery.  Specifically, 26 
the council may consider creating additional restrictions, 27 

including limiting participation by gear type or by specific 28 
species to only those vessels that have catch histories in 29 
excess of some minimum landings threshold.  Should the Gulf of 30 
Mexico Fishery Management Council take such future action to 31 

further restrict participation in the Gulf reef fish fishery, it 32 
intends to use 12/31/08 as a possible control date regarding the 33 
eligibility of catch histories.  The motion carried on page 178. 34 

 35 
PAGE 178:  Motion to establish a control date for the for-hire 36 
sector as of today (1/30/2009).  The motion was ruled out of 37 
order on page 180. 38 

 39 
PAGE 187:  Motion to send Charlene to the POI meeting in May and 40 
postpone consideration for printing information materials at 41 

this time.  The motion carried on page 188. 42 
 43 

- - - 44 


